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RECORD

•
Excerpt fron1 the JHinutes of the Virginia State l\Iilk Commission's tneeting held on .J a unary 18, 1962.
''The Commission :

•

•

•

Again considered the evidence and testiinony presented at a
hearing held on January 11, 1962, relative to the application of
the Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated, Richmond, Virginia,
for a distributor's license on the Richmond milk market, and
with Commissioner Ta.bb dissenting, detern1ined to deny that
a.pplica tion.

This is a certified true copy.

T. M: RAGLAND
Executive Officer.
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March 6, 1962.

Delivered by band to I-Ienry 'Vickha1n.

Mr. Henry T. Wickham, Attorney
Tucker, Mays, Moore & Reed
State-Planters Bank Building
Richmond, Virginia
Dear lVIr. Wickham:
We are transmitting herewith a copy of the l\1:ajority
Opinion and Finding of Fact of the Milk Commission, relative
to the application of the Richmond Food. Stores, Incorporated,
Richmond, Virginia, for a distributor's license on the Rich-.
mond milk market.
.
You will note that we are also sending a copy of the Opinion
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Commission
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to Mr. Leonard E. Starr, Jr., General Manager of the Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated.
Very truly yours,

T. :1\L RAGLAND
Executive Officer.
T:WIR:a1v
Enclosure
cc: ~Ir. Leonard E. Starr, Jr.
(with copy of Opinion)
mailed first class.
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~ ~IAJORITY

OPINION AND FINDING OF FACT
OF THE 1\tiiLI{ 001\fl\tiiSSION.

This matter involves the application of Richmond Food
Stores, Inc., 2901 I-Iermitage Road, Richmond, Virginia, for a
license to distribute milk in the Richmond market sales area
from a processing plant with a capacity of 5,000 gallons of
fluid milk per da.y which it proposes to construct in Richmond.
The application for the license was received on August 31,
1961, and on September 8, 1961, 'vas f<>rwarded to the Richmond local milk board for its recommendation.
The local milk board on October 31, 19611 considered the
application and recommended that it be denied giving as its
reasons the following:
'' 1. Approval would not be in the public interest.
'' 2. The Richmond market is adequately served by five
distributors.
'' 3. There is no evidenee of necessity for an additional distributor.
'' 4. There is a complete line of Dairy products available in
paper and glass in the Richmond area from existing distri·butors. ''
This matter than came on to be heard before the milk commission on January 11 and 12, 1962, at which time evidence
and arguments were heard by the commission.
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The evidence presented disclosed that the Richmond market
sales area is served by five distributors: Curies N eek Dairy,
Richmond Dairy Division of Foremost Dairies, Safeway
Stores, Sealtest Foods Division of Na.tional Dairy Products
Corporation, and the Virginia Dairy Company. · These five
major distributors furnish the public a full line of milk and
milk products, both at wholesale and at retail, in glass and in
paper, in a variety of 185 container types and sizes,
page 4} whereas the applicant proposes to sell a limited
number of products, at wholesale only to its own
stores only, in a limited number of paper containers only.
The existing distributors presently serve the 309 stores of
the applicant located in this market, which stores represent
15.4% of the total fluid milk sales in the ma.rket. The applicant testified that the service t() its member stores by the
existing distributors had been and was entirely satisfactory.
The record contains no evidence or testimony that any segment of the consuming public of the Richmond market is
failing to receive completely satisfactory service from existing distributors.
The evidence further disclosed that granting a. license to the
applicant would decrease the sales of the five distributors
serving the market. Decreasing the volume of sales of these
distributors would increase their unit costs, seriously affecting their economic health, and ultimately cause an increase in the price of milk to the consumer. The alternatives
being· to limit home delivery and other comprehensive services,
or go out of business entirely. All of' the foregoing would be
to the detriment of the public interest.
\\7bile applicant stated on page 58 of the record that the
investment whic.h his company planned to make, the taxes it
pays, and the cont.ribution to the industrial growth which it
will make, woulil be in the public interest, the commission
notes the testimony of a. representative of Foremost Dairies,
to the effect that this company has been successfully operating
for 72 years, has a.n investment of over $2,000,000, and paid
out in wages to 266 employees during 1961 the amount of
$1,235,000, and has plant and equipment already installed to
ta.ke care of any increased need of the consuming public. Two
other distributors in the market testified that they, too, have
large investments in their companies and had sufficient plant
and equipment to take care of any increase in sales
page 5 ~ in the rn.aTket.
It is a difficult task to balance equities in .any
economic area, but in this instance the commission is of the
opinion that the public interest would better be served by
aiding the economic- health of the- distributors presently
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operating in the market .rather than by licensing the applicant
whose operation could seriously impair the stability of the
market to the detriment of the public interest.
The applicant does not intend to pass on to the consuming
public savings resulting from the economies, if any, which
would result from his proposed operation. Such -savings
would be returned to the retail grocery stores who are members of Ri~hmond Food Stores, Inc.
Applicant testified that its company stores would promote
the sales of its own brand milk and thereby increase consumption of tha.t brand by making it more readily available.
Home deliveries furnished by three distributors testifying,
which applicant will not furnish, makes milk available on the
consumers' premises and is more conducive to increased and
continued consun1ption. Also other evidence introduced tended
to show that increased sales of one brand of milk does not increase per capita consumption but merely displaces the sales
of other brands. In view of these facts it does not seem that
the addition of applicant to the market will contribute to the
stability of the market but rather to its instability.
The class I sales for the Richmond market sales area for
the twelve-month period, December 1959 through November
1960, were 90,701,241 pounds. The class I sales for a comparable period during the year 1961 'vere 89,094,833 pounds,
which was a decrease of 1.77% over the previous year (decrease in per capita consumption of milk in 1961 occurred not
only in the Richmond market, but also throughout Virginia
and the United States). This occurred notwithpage 6 ~ standing the fact that the population of the Richmond market sales area. had increased, and in spite
of the extensive advertising and promotional programs of the
existing distributors. This decrease in consumption has already resulted in a decrease of the volume of the distributors'
sales on the market and a corresponding dem·ease in their
.
margin of profit.
The baseholding producers in the Richmond market sales
area during the twelve-month period, December 1960 through
November 1961, produced 125,872,594 pounds of milk of which
89,094,333 pounds were sold as class I and 36,777,761 were
sold as surplus. It is generally known, however, that existing
distributors have paid producers more than the commission's
regulated Class II (surplus) price. Such enhanced payments
to producers are possible on the part of existing distributors
because of their ability to move this "surplus" into other
cha.nnels, primarily military installations. Since the applicant
proposes to sell only to its -own retail g.rocery store members,
it .could not render this service to the market.

6
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The applicant testified that it would aggregate all profits
from its entire operation including milk and that a "patronage refund'' or ''surcharge'' would be returned to each
member at periodic intervals. The commission is of the
opinion that such a procedure is a rebate and is prohibited by
regulation No. 11, of the rules and regulations for the control,
regulation and supervision of the milk industry in Virginia.
This view is substantiated by the Supreme Court of New
Jlampshire in Pe.titio·n of Associated Grocers of Ne;w Hampshire, Inc. (171 A. 2d 37). It is not the intent of the commission to grant a license to a distributor whose contmnplated
operation is, in its opinion, in violation of the com1nission 's
rules and regulations.
In vie,ving the broader aspects of this application, the comnrission has noted that applicant has 561 member
page 7 ~ stores which are located in 17 commission regulated
markets. These stores are located in 54 of the
counties of the state which cover the area from 'Varren county
on the north to Brunswick County in the south, and from
Rockbridge County in the west to Princess Anne County on
the east. The rapid rate of past growth of the applicant in
terms of men1ber stores and vohnne of retail grocery business
is indicative that it will attract more and more men1bers in
the future. Therefore, the disruptive effects resulting from
the granting of a distributors license to it will be projected beyond the Richmond market, beyond the markets represented
by the 54 countieR n1entioned above, and could cover the entire
Commonwealth of Virginia.
Tl1e applicant intends to expand its operation into markets
where it deems it economically feasible to do so. Representatives from most of the 17 markets appeared at the hearing and pointed out the disruptive and adverse effects that
the entry of applicant in these markets would have. While it
is realized that the applicant is presently applying for a
license in the Richmond market, it reasonably follows that
the economies involved in applicant's contemplated operation
would include an expansion into other markets. This could
upset the stable conditions presently existing in these markets.
It is indeed, of course, a serious matter to refuse an applicant the privilege of doing business in a community. However, since the production and distribution of milk is considered a business affecting the public welfare, a different
set of standards exists for the licensing of those engag-ed in
tl1e milk business than the ordinary type of business activity
which is not contr-olled. In view of the recommendation of the
local .boaTel that to license another major distributor would
·not be in the public interest; that the Richmond market sales
area is adequately served by five major distributors ; that
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there is no evidence of the necessity for an additional dis.tributor; that there is a complete line of dairy prodpage 8 ~ ucts available in the n1arket area from existing distributors; and for the additional reasons set forth
herein, the commission feels that the application should be refused. The case of Roundtree v. State Milk Co·mmission, 184
Va. 777, involved an entirely different situation since the evidence in that case disclosed a scarcity of milk in the market.
In addition to the above reasons the conunission is firmly
of the opinion that in any business surrounded by the public
interest, it would not be proper for a distributor to come
into a market and fron1 its plant in one market propose to
1narket milk in that market and others, in paper only, and
through its own stores only which are captive outlets, leaving
the less lucrative phases such as home delivery and glass, to
the existing distributors.
Con1missioner Tabb dissenting.
page 9

~

NOTICE OF APPEAL.
In accordance with Rule 5 :1, §4, counsel for Richmond Food
Stores, Inc. herelly gives notice of appeal from the decision
of the State Milk Commission, made on January 18, 1962,
denying application for a distributor's license on the Richmond :Milk ~1:arket.
HENRY T. vVICKHAM
Of Counsel.

•
page 10 ~

•

•

ASSIGN~1:ENTS

OF ERROR.

Counsel for Richmond Food Stores, Inc. hereby assigns the
following errors:
1. The State ~Iilk Commission erred in denying the application of Richmond Food Stores, Inc. for a distributor's
license on the Richmond Milk Market, such denial being contrary to the due process clause of the Fourteenth Amendment to the Constitution of the United States.
2. The State Milk Commission erred in holding that the
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granting of the application of Richmond Food Stores, Inc.
would be contrary to the public interest.
3. The State 1\:filk Conunission erred in holding that the
denial of the application of Richmond Food Stores, Inc. was
in the public interest.
4. The State Milk Comn1ission erred in holding that the
contemplated operation of Richmond Food Stores, Inc. would
be in violation of its Rules and Regulations, particularly
Regulation No. 11.
5. The State 1\filk Commission erred in holding, in effect,
that Title 3, Chapter 17, Article 2 of the Code permits the
adoption of Regulation No. 7, Section 4, Paragraph A of its
Rules and Regulations.
·.
· 6. The State Milk Commission er.red i~ holding, in effect,
that §3-360 of the .Code permits it to deny· a distributor's
license ·on the ground that such action is eontrary to the public
interest.
HE.NRY T. WICI{HAM
Of Counsel.

•

•

•

•

•

Hearing on Application by Richmond Food Stores, Inc.,
for a Distributor's License on the Richmond Milk Market.
January 11-12, 1962
Richmond, Virginia.
page 2

~

PROCEEDINGS.

A publi~ hearing before the Virginia State Milk Commission was convened at 10:00 a. m., Eastern Standard Time, on
Thursday, January 11, 1962, in the Hearing Room of the
Commission, 618 East Franklin Street, Richmond, Virginia,
for the purpose of hearing evidence relative to an application
by Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated, for a distributor's
license on the Richmond 1\Hlk Market, Chairman Louthan
presiding.
l\tfen1bers sitting·: Frank J. Louthan, Chairman, Clarence
G. Burrows, 1\fember, Dr. John R. Tabb, Member.
Also present: 1\L Harris Parker, Esq., Assistant Attorney
General, T. M. Ragland, Executive Officer.

Richmond Food Stores v. State
page 3
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.Chairman Louthan: Gentlemen, the hearing will
come to order.
Before presenting any evidence, I am going to ask that the
counsel present please indicate their presence by their names
and whom they represent, for the record.
Before doing that, however, I am going to ask our reporter
be sworn.
(The reporter, C. Overton Lee, was ·sworn by Executive
Officer Ragland.)
Chairman Louthan: VIe will begin on the right.
(The counsel present responded, as follows:
M. Wallace :Moncure, .Jr., Counsel for Foremost Dairies,
in opposition to the application.
Alex W. Neal, Jr., Counsel for Curies Neck Dairy, Incorporated, appearing in opposition to the appli~ation.
•James "\V. Gordon, Jr., Attorney for the Virginia Dairy
Company.
Edward L. Merrigan, Counsel, Maryland and Virginia Milk
Producers Association, being observer only.
Felix__E. Edmunds, Attorney, Waynesboro, reppage 4 ~ resenting Augusta. Dairies, Incorporated, Staunton
Creamery Company, Incorporated, and Stanton Cooperative Milk Producers Association, all of Staunton, and
Early Da,vn Cooperative Dairy, Waynesboro.
David J. ~fays, for the applicant. .
Henry T. 'Vickham, for the Richmond Food Stores.)
Chairman Louthan : Are there any others present who are
representing persons here? I do not mean persons themselves,
who are the party witnes·ses and so forth, but anyone else representing other than themselves?
Mr. Whitescarver: Furman Whitescarver, attorney for
Clove~ Divisio1i of Beatrice Foods Company, quasi observer.
Chairman Louthan: Gentlen1en, today 's hearing is being
held to receive evidence and testimony relative to an application by Richmond Food Stores, Inc., for a distributor's license
on the Richmond Milk Market. Mr. Ragland, our Executive
Officer, will. introduce certa.in background information on the
application.
Will you please be sworn, Mr. Ragland?
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T. AI. Ragland.
page 5

~

PRESENTATION IN BEHALF OF THE
COMMISSION.

T. M. RAGLAND,
was sworn in behalf of the Commission, and testified as follows:
On Aug-nst 31, 1961, the Commission re.ceived an application for a distributor's license on the Richmond Market, to .be
issued in the name of Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated,
2910 Hermitage Road, Richmond, Virginia. This application
has been transmitted by letter dated August 30, 1961, from
~ir. Henry T. Wickham, counsel for Richn1ond Food Stores,
IncorporatEd. I read that letter:
''Gentlemen :
''On behalf of Richmond Food Stores, Inc., I am enclosing
its application for a distributor's license to operate in the
Richmond market for the year ending tTune 30, 1962, tog·ether
with Exhibits One and Two attached thereto.
"Exhibit One is a proposed plan for a plant layout for a
fluid milk operation 'vith the capacity for up to 5,000 gallons
per day.
''Exhibit Two is a photo-copy of the suggested list of equipment from one of the major dairy suppliers.
"It is the intention of Richmond Food Stores,
page 6 ~ Inc., if a distributor's license is granted to it, to
erect a modern, single story, masonry structure
around the plant layout as shown in Exhibit One. The building will be approximately 9,000 square feet in size and Richmond Food Stores, Inc. has an excess of ten acres of undeveloped property at Her1nitage and Sherwood Avenues upon
which the building can be placed.
"The building and layout of the plant as hereinabove described will be very close to that which Richmond Food Stores,
Inc. will ultimately construct and it is estimated tha.t the
building and equipment can be constructed and installed at a
cost of approximately $200,000.00. With addition of several
delivery trucks, freight containers, and other miscellaneous
items, Richmond Food Stores, Inc. is prepared to make a
total investment ·of approximately $250,000.00.
"Richmond Food Stores, Inc. plans to develop a clean,
efficient, and sanitary dairy that will fully meet all health re-
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quirements of the city and state. Furthermore, the company
has ample property, which is already properly zoned, on
which to place its dairy operation and is financially
page 7 ~ capable of making this investment of $250,000.00.
''If a distributor's license is granted, Richmond
Food Stores Inc. plans to sell its n1ilk at wholesale to its
meJnber stores, and of course, will be prepared to take bases
that nright be assigned to it.
''Richmond Food Stores, Inc. will be g·lad to appear before
the Richmond Milk Board, if it is ·SO desired, in order to
answer any questions that might arise concerning its application.
''Sincerely,
js/ I-IE·NRY T. vVICKHAM."

·On September 8, 1961, in accordance with the established
procedure,· Page 1 of this application was forwarded to the
Richmond Local 1\filk Board for recommendation. A copy of
Mr. Wickham's letter of August 30, 1961, and the Exhibits 1
and 2 received with the application 'vere also forwarded to the
Local Board, with Page 1 of the application.
The Richmond Local Board, at its meeting of September
28,1961, considered the application. I read an excerpt of the
minutes of that Local Board meeting:
''An application for a. Distributor's License on the Richmond Market by the Richmond Food Stores, Inc.,
page 8 ~ received on Sept. 11, 1961, was considered. The
Secretary was instructed to return page one of the
application to Mr. Henry T. Wickham, Counsel for Richn1ond
Food Stores, Inc., with the request that all questions be answered and· to invite Mr. Wickham and Mr. Leonard E,. Starr,
Jr., representatives of the applicant, to meet with the Local
Board at its next meeting, scheduled for October 31, 1961, to
answer any questions the members believe pertinent. The
Secretary was also instructed to notify all Richmond Distributors and all interested parties of this meeting.''
In answer to the inquiry of the Secretary of the Local
Board, Mr. Leonard Starr, Jr., General ]ifanager of Richmond
Food Stores, Incorporated, supplied certain additional information regarding the application. This was done by Mr.
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Starr's letter dated October 4, 1961, addressed to the State
Milk Commission. I read that letter:
''The State Milk Commission
''Richmond
''Virginia
''SUPPLEMENT TO APPLICATION FOR DISTRffiUTOR'S LICENSE
·'-'Gentlemen:
"On request of Mr. C. L. Williams of the Richmond Milk
Board, the following addenda is ·submitted:
page 9

~

'' 1. Products to be Handled:

"It is our current intention in our proposed dairy to handle
pasteurized milk and cream and none of the other items indicated on the questionnaire.

"2. Average Estimated Monthly Vo-lume.
''Our proposed plant is designed for a capacity of 5,000
gallons (43,000 lbs.) per normal operating day. Its monthly
normal operating capacity is approximately one million
pounds of pasteurized milk. Our estirnate of quantity of
product to be handled at the outset would be between 50 to
75% of capacity, which would result in 500,000 to 750,000 lbs.
of product.
'' 3. Products to be Sold.

''Will include pasteurized milk, cream and at the plant inception, no other.
"4. Will yo'l.t Mam,ufacture?

''Our plant 'vill have the space and equipment for the
manufacture of cottage cheese only. It is not our current intention to manufacture ice cream, ice cream mix or butter or
other products.

Richmond Food Stores v. State Milk Commission
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~

'' 5. Nwmber of Producers.

''We do not feel qualified to estimate the number of producers that may he required to meet our needs. We are not
familiar with the sizes of the various producers in the area.

"6. Nwm.ber of Proposed Routes.
"We plan to establish no delivery routes. All of our sales
of milk products will be made to our own membership retail
grocery outlets. No home deliveries are anticipated or could
be legally made under our corporation's charter.
''If any other portions of the application for distributor's
license require addition or amplification, we would appreciate
your prompt advice so that we can arrange to furnish the
data.
"Very truly yours,
RlCHMOND ]"'OOD STORES, INC.
Leonard E. Starr, Jr.
General Manager.''
The Local Board, at its meeting of October 31, 1961, again
considered this application. I read an excerpt from the
minutes of that meeting, and I will also read the
page 11 ~ members whe were present that day:
"Present: Aubrey V. Kidd, Chairman; R. E. Fitzpatrick,
F. C. Nuckols, E. B. Orange, E. H. Rucker, Members; and
C. L. Williams, Secretary. The following· were also present:
James G. Rennie, President, Virginia Dairy Company, J o'hn
W. ~Iays, Mgr. Richmond Coop. ~Iilk Producers Assn.,
E. C. C. Woods, Dir., Richmond Coop. Milk Producers Assn.
Charle·s l\!Ioyer, V. P., Richmond Coop. Milk Producers Assn.,
Leonard E. Starr, Jr. Gen. Mgr. Richmond Food Stores, Inc.,
Henry T. Wickham, Attorney for Richmond Food Stores, Inc.,
David J. Mays, Attorney for Richmond Food Stores, Inc.
"The major item of business on the Board's agenda was
consideration of the application of Richmond Food Stores,
Inc. for a distributor's license on the Richmond Market.
Messrs .. Starr, Wickham and David J. Mays were present at
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the invitation of the Board to afford an opportunity for the
Board to obtan1 any additional information beyond that already furnished in writing that might assist the Board in
1naking a decision with respect to the application of Richmond
Food Stores, Inc. The Board therefore suspended its rcgu]ar
order of business, and after these gentlen1en inpage 12 ~ dica.ted to the Chairman upon request of one of the
rnembers, read Page 1 of Application For Distributor's License submitted to the State Milk Commission,
1\tlr. "\Vickham 's letter of August 30, 1961, accompanying that
application, and Mr. Starr's letter of October 4, 1961, supplementing the application. Those present then asked questions
of Mr. Starr in response to which he made statements furnishing the following information:
'' 1. Applicant's n1ember stores total 550, of which 300
members are in the G.reater Richmond ~fetropolitan Area.
There are member stores in 18 Milk Commission areas with
only 1 member store in 4 of these 18 areas. There are 60
stores in uncontrolled Virginia areas, 20 stores in North
Carolina, and 5 stores in the District of Columbia.
"2. It is the intention of applicant to ask for licenses to
operate in all18 markets if delivery is economically ·sound, or
if not, in those markets to which delivery is economically
sound.
''3. Applicant expects to buy milk from Richmond base-holding producers to supply uncontrolled areas.
page 13 ~ "4. Applicant will be prepared to accept baseholding producers in all markets in which they a pply for a license and to furnish facilities to receive 1nilk or
pay the extra hauling cost to Richmond.
"5. Applicant plans to -sell Homogenized, Plain, Vitamin
D, and Golden Guernsey milk in quarts and one-half gallon
paper containers, and cream in paper in sizes to be d~dded
on. Appli~ant will not use glass regardless of demand. Applicant does not expect to offer other items, except possibly
Cottage Cheese, but the future may change this decision.
'' 6. Applicant will deliver by our trucks where practicable
and legal, and make arrangements for deliveries to their other
stores by other methods, if practicable, and will try to deliver
to their North Carolina and District of Columbia stores.
"7. Applicant's stock holding members will be billed at
prevailing milk prices. At the end of each year all members
are paid, on the basis of their purchases, their proportion of

Richmond Food Stores v. State lVIilk Commission
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profit made by the Cooperative which would inMembers are paid each
year in script which can be cashed in at once or
retained, but members are advised to pay tax on script in year
received. It is common practice for members to leave earnings with Cooperative for five years at 2% interest per year.

page 14

r elude any profit on milk.

''Following this question and answer period, the Board
went into Executive Session and its regular order of business
was resumed.

•

•

•

•

"After full discussion and upon motion made by ~{r.
Rucker, seconded by Mr. Fitzpatrick, the following resolution
was approved by a vote of .three to two, Messrs. Nuckols and
Orange dis~enting:
"RESOLVED, that the Richmond Local Milk Board
reconunends to the State Milk Commission that the application of R.ichmond Food Stores, Inc. for a distributor's license
on the R.ichmond Milk Market be not approved for the following reasons :
"1. Approval 'vould not be in the public interest.
''2. The Richmond ~Iarket is adequately served
page 15 r by five distributors.
'' 3. There is no evidence of necessity f~r an
additional distributor.
'' 4. There is a complete line of dairy products available in
paper and glass in the Richmond area fron1 existing distributors.''
The Commission at its meeting of November 16, 1961, set
today as the date of a bearing on the 1uatter. The applicant,
its counsel and the Local Board were so notified by letter
dated November 20, 1961.
::1\Ir. Chairman, this concludes my resume of the procedural
developments incident to the application. I do have certain
additional information, however, which I feel should be introduced at this time in the interest of completing the record.
Chairman Louthan: Proceed, Mr. Ragland.
Mr. Ragland: By letter dated November 13, 1961, ~fr.
Starr, pursuant to my request, supplied the office with a
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membership list of R.ichmond Food Stores, Incorporated, as
of August 22, 1961. I have that list and, if there is no objection, I should like to file it as an exhibit and comment on it
further.
Chairman Louthan: Any objection to the filing
page 16 r of this listf All right, proceed, Mr. Ragland.
(The membership list as of August 22, 1961 was. filed as
Hearing Exhibit No. 1.)
Mr. Ragland : This list shows there were 561 member
stores of Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated, as of August
22, 1961.

I had an analysis made of this list, to determine how many
of the member stores were located in Commission regulated
markets, how many were in uncontrolled areas in Virginia,
and how many were located outside of Virginia. I have the.
result of that analysis and will submit .it shortly. I wish to
point out, first, however, that it is very difficult to determine
by the addresses shown on the list whether certain stores a-re
within or without Commission regulated markets. Every reasonable effort, including a consultation with Mr. Starr's office
during November, 1961, was made to place each store in the
correct category. I believe these figures to be essentially correct.
Also, as Mr. Starr pointed out to us, the men1bership list
supplied was as of August 22, 1961, and the membership may
have changed slightly since that date.
A number of copies of this analysis are availpage 17 ~ able. I will read one of the copies, and file it as
an exhibit.
(Copies were distributed among the audience.)
l\IIr. Parker: Mr. Chairman, will you mark this as Hearing
Exhibit No. 2'
(The tabulated analysis of Ric'hmond Food Stores was filed
as Hearing Exhibit No. 2.)
Mr. Wickham: Mr. Chairman, for the sake of saving time,
've have made some corrections, and I believe that the follo,ving corrections will be an up-to-date picture of the member
stores of th~ Richmond Food Stores, if I may be permitted to
so state.
·

Richmond Food Stores v. State 1\filk Commission
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Chairman Louthan: No objection.
1vir. 'Vickham: If nobody has any objection, number 7,
Fredericksburg-Warsaw Market, there are 34 stores, rather
than 33 located in the market; in number 15 in the Richmond
Market, there are 309 stores, rather than 305.
As to the stores located in the unregulated Virginia areas,
number 3, the Brunswick-Gr.eensville-Mecklenburg Market,
there are 5 stores, rather than 3; in the Frederickspage 18 ~ burg-Warsaw J\!Iarket, there are 7, instead of 10; in
the Lynchburg there are 2, rather than 3; and in
the Petersburg-Hopewell, there are 13, ra.ther than 11.
I believe that is correct information as of this date.
Chairman Louthan: 1\fr. 'Vickham, this list is subject to
change daily, is it not?
1\Ir. Wiclrham: Well, you might say, I guess, daily. Mr.
Starr would have to answer that. It 'vould be subject to
change from time to time, certainly, sir.
Mr. Ragland: An analysis of Richmond Food Stores sho\ving number of stores in Virginia regulated milk markets, number of stores in unregulated Virginia areas, and number of
stores located outside of Virginia.
Chairman Louthan: All right, Mr. Ragland, continue.
Mr. Ragland : I will read this, in accordance with the way
the columns are headed, and this is the way they are headed:
Market will come first, the number of stores located in the
n1arket next, the number of stores located in unregulated Virginia areas next, and the total next. ·
Number 1, Altavista: !located in the market, 1 located in
unregulated area, a total of 2.
page 19 ~ Blackstone lVIarket: 4, 2, and total of 6.
Brunswick 1\{a.rket.: 7, 5, a total of 12.
Charlottesville Market : 10, 13, total of 23.
Chatham : 1, 0. a total of 1.
Farmville: 5, 2, total of 7.
Fredericksburg: 34, 7, total of 41.
Harrisonburg: 1, o; 1.
J{ilmarnock-R.eedville·: 23, 0, total of 23.
Lexington-Buena Vista: 1 in the market, 1 in unregulated
area, a total of 2.
Luray Market: 2, 0, 2.
Lynchburg: 1, 2, total of 3.
Middlesex: 35, 0, 35.
Petersburg: 25,.13,.38:
Richmond: 309, 4, 313.
South Boston-Halifax: 2, 0, a total of 2.
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Staunton-vVaynesboro: 5 in the n1arket, none in unregulated areas, total of 5.
Tidewater: 10 in the market, 2 in unregulated areas nearby, a total of 12.
Of the remaining stores, 3 are located in vVashing1:on, D. C.,
6 are in unregulated areas of Virginia but are probably ·served
by '\Vashington, D. C. n1ilk distributors, 5 are lopage 20r cated in Maryland and 24 are located in North
Carolina.
As to these stores that are listed under the cohunn headed
"No. Stores Located in U nreg·ulated Virginia Areas," we
make this statement, that they are probably served by distributor licenseee. of the 1narket indicated; in other words,
even though the store is not in the area, we think that it
would probably be served by a distributor located in the nearby regulated area.
Of course, as I previously stated, the source of this information is the membership list supplied us by Richmond Food
Stores, showing the men1bersbip as of August 22, 1961.
That is all that I have.
Chairman Louthan: All of these documents will be made
a part of the re0ord, unless there is so1ne objection, and not
to be omitted.
Mr. Parker, any questions of Mr. Ragland Y
By Mr. Parker:
Q. Mr. Ragland, will you tell the Commission how many
counties in Virginia are accounted for by this dispersion of
stores Y

A. 54.
Q. Generally speaking, 'vhere are these counties
page 21 ~ located?
A. They cover an area from "\Varren County in
the north to Brunswick County in the south, and fron1 Rockbridge County in the west to Princess A.nne County on the
east..
•
Q. ~Ir. Ragland, do you have the regulations under which
the Commission operates with you this n1orning?
A. Yes, I do.
Q. Would you, by reading the section referring to license,
explain how this applicant fits into the section under the
licensing provision?
A. I read Regulation No.7, DISTRIBUTOR LICENSES
AND PER~IITS, paragraph 3.A:
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"GENE.RAL DISTRIBUTOR LICENSES are classified
as those. issued to persons (including producer-distributors)
who pasteurize or bottle milk or process milk into .fluid milk
for consumption within the State of Virginia. All general
distributors shall have facilities adequate to handle milk from
assigned producers.''
Since it appears that this applicant will process its own
brand of milk, it appears that it would fit in under the general
distributor's license.
Q. Do you have any other correspondence relative to this
application with you today¥
A. Yes, I do. I have a wire received this mornpage 22 r ing and a letter which came in this morning's mail.
Mr. Parker: Mr. Chairman, I would like to point out that
these two items have been received in the mail, and it may be
that counsel may 'vant to hear the subject-matter that these
two documents cover, before we proceed further, so you may
pass them around and see if there are any objections to this
telegram, one, and the letter written by a distributor from
Charlottesville, before ad1nitting them into the record. We
might clear that up at this time.
Mr. Ragland: Is that all right Y
Chairman Louthan: Yes, sir.
Mr. Ragland: Here is one copy of the wire, and three copies
of the letter (handed counsel).
Chairman Louthan : Two different communications Y
~Ir. Ragland: No, no, the letter is an original and two
carbons; the wire, I only have the one copy of that.
~1:r. Parker: lVIr. Chairman, lVIr. Ragland may explain who
the sender of the wire is.
?vir. Ragla.nd: 1\fr. Paul Edmunds, of Blue Ribbon Creamery, of South Boston.
Mr. :rvioncure: We certainly have no objection to the admission on behalf ofpage 23 ~ Chairman Louthan: The Commission itself has
not read these letters, but only knows of their receipt, but do not know the contents.
Mr. Parker: You might poll them, Mr. Chairman, so we
can move ahead. We are concerned about what the representatives think of the admission to the record. Is there any objection Y
l\1:r. Wickham: Mr. Chairman, the Richmond Food Stores
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would like to object to the introduction of this telegram and
this letter, the telegram being from the Chairman of the
Local Board of Halifax, Local Milk Board of Halifax. I
might state that he said he couldn't be here because he was
grounded on account of the weather conditions, but we had
a witness this morning that couldn't get here on account of
the weather conditions also, and we can get a statement from
him, a very nice statement from him, supporting our application. If that is going to be the rules, we will play with those
rules. On the other hand, if they are not the rules, certainly it
is not fair to put these papers in the record without giving us
an opportunity, for example, to get a statement from our witnes·s who could not be here today on account of
page 24 ~ the weather.
Chairman Louthan: Any further statement?
~fr. Wickham: Certainly, it wouldn't be fair not to have
the right to cross examine, and I think that is why we didn't
even attempt to get a statement from our witness.
Mr. Moncure: As I understand it, the Commission's hearings are rather informal and I certainly think a statement
like that, not having· much evidential value, but it makes a
man stand up and be counted; and I would have no objection,
if they have somebody under the same circumstances, to take
a little statement from him and file it for wl1at it is worth.
That is our position.
ChaiTman Louthan: The Commission will not admit tl1ese
two communications.
Are there. any other questions of ~Ir. Ragland 1
Mr. 'Viekham?
Mr. Moncure: We have none.
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir, we would like to ask Mr. Ragland
a few questions.
CROSS EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. ~land. I hand you a list identified as ''GENERAL
DISTRIBUTOR AND SUB-DISTRIBUTOR LICpage 25 ~ ENSEES AS OF NOVEMBER 29, 1961." I obtained this list from you, and is it up to date and
correct, as of this time Y
A. Yes, sir, that list was prepared in the office of the Milk
Commission, and is correct as of November 29, 1961.

Richmond Food Stores v. State Milk Commission

21

T. M. Ragland.

Mr. Wickham: Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce
this list as Applicant's EXhibit No. 1.
Chairman Louthan: .Any objection Y
Mr. Moncure: We have no objection to it.
Chairman Louthan: I understood that you introduced that
under your cross examination, or examination of Mr. Raglandf
Mr. Wickham: I introduced it through M·r. Ragland, after
identifying that it is a true list.
Chairman Louthan: It will be admitted. However, we
might have waited until you put on your case.

(The tabulation of GENERAL DISTRIBUTOR AND SUBDISTRIBUTOR LICENSEES AS OF NOVEMBER 29, 1961,
was filed as Hearing Exhibit No. 3-Applicant.)
Chairman Louthan: Anybody else have any questions of
Mr. Ragland Y
Mr. Wickham: ·Yes, sir, I have some more quespage 26 ~ tions.
Chairman Louthan : If you have evidence to
present, you present it, unless you want that to be a Commission record.
Mr. Wickham: I have no objection; it is a Commission
·record. Mr. Starr couldn't introduce it because it is a Commission record, sir.
Chairman Louthan : All right, sir.
By Mr. Wickham:
Q. }Ir. Ragland, you read from the minutes of the Richmond Local ~1:ilk Board and stated that the following members of the Board were present : Aubrey V. Kidd was Chairman. Could you identify him Y As I understand it, the law
requires or permits two distributor members and two producer members and a member that is not connected with the
milk industry. I would like to identify these member·s of the
Local Milk Board. Could you tell what position Mr. Kidd
holds?
A. He is the Chairman and the non-industry member.
Q. H-ow about Mr. Fitzpatrick?
·
A. Mr. Fitzpatrick and 1\{r. Rucker are representatives of
the distributors on the market.
Q. And 1\{r. Nuckols and Mr. Orange are the producer members!
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A. Representatives of the producers, yes, sir.
Q. Would you state the names of the present
page 27 ~ general distributors who are licensed on the Richmond Market?
A. Curies Neck Dairy, Richmond Dairy Division of Forenlost Dairies, Safeway Stores, Sea.ltest Foods of National
Dairy Products Corporation, and Virginia Dairy Company.
Q. Will you state the names of the general distributors that
were on the Richmond Market in 1951, which is the date that
the Milk Commission began to exercise its jurisdiction here?
A. Curies Neck Dairy, Richmond Dairy Division of Foremost, Safeway Stores, Sealtest Foods Division, Virginia Dairy
Company, and Cloverleaf Dairy.
Q. In other words, one of the original six distributors has
discontinued operation in this market?
A. That is correct.
Q. Which distributor was thatY
A. ·Cloverleaf Dairy.
Q. Do you know what date that Cloverleaf discontinued
operation?
A. The l\£ilk Commission cancelled the license of this distributor on January 28, 1953. It would therefore appear that
the distributor discontinued operating sometime during December of '52.
Q. Did Cloverleaf sell at wholesale, as well as
page 28 ~ retail1
A. It did.
Q. Approxin1ately what percent of the total market sales
did Cloverleaf have at the time it discontinued operation?
A. According to the records of the office of the Milk Commission, on a twelve-month period, December, '51 through
November, '52, they bad about 9.06 per cent of the market.
Q. Mr. Ragland, what are the Class I milk sales on the
Richmond Market today?
A. In November, 1961, the Class I -sales for the Richmond
1\'Iarket were 7,539,908 pounds.
Q. Could you g·ive the Class I sales for the Richmond
Market for each year for the period 1952 through 1961, and
the per cent of increase or decrease of each year's sales over
the previous year's sales?
A. The years which I will enumerate cover a twelve-month
period, December throug·h November. For example, when I
refer to the year 1952, I mean the twelve-month period beginning December, 1951, and ending November, 1952. I sub-
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mit the figures in this way, due to the fact that that is the way
've maintain them in the office of the Commission.
In 1952, the pounds of Class I sales in the Richmond 1Ylarket
were 75,115,908 pounds.
page 29 ~ In 1953, they were 75,004,835 pounds, which is a
decrease of .15% of the previous year.
In 1954, they were 74,631,804 pounds, a decrease of .50%
over the previous year.
In 1955, the sales were 77,841,930 pounds, an increase of
4.30% over the previous year.
In 1956, 82,762,255, an increase of 6.32% over the previous
year.
In 1957, 85,701,614, an increase of 3.55% over the previous
year.
In 1958, 85,914,822 pounds, an increase of .25%.
1959, 90,303,041 pounds, a.n increase of 5.11 %·
1960, 90,701,241. pounds, an increase of .44% over the previous year.
In 1961, 89,094,833 pounds, a decrease of 1.77% over the
previous year.
Q. Has the geographical sales area of the Richmond Milk
:hfarket been increased since 1951 ¥
A. Yes. Effective January 1, 1962, the 1\Hddlesex area Milk
1\fa:rket was abolished as a separate market, and the territory
included in that former market was made a part of the Richmond, Frederic.ksburg-'V"arsaw, and Tidewater Milk Markets.
The former Middlesex area 1\llarket was composed
page 30 ~ of the Countie-s of Caroline, Gloucester, l{ing and
Queen, King 'Villiam, 1\fathews, and Middlesex.
Q. Wl1at is the amount of milk presently being produced by
the baseholding producers on the Richmond l\!Iarket?
A. During the twelve months' period, from December, 1960,
through November, 1961, the baseholding producers on the
Richmond 1\farket produced 125,872,594 pounds.
Q. Has the production of these producers been increasing
since 1951?
A. I have the production of the baseholding producers by
years from 1952 tl1rough 1961. Here again, ,vhen I say 1952,
I mean the twelve-n1onth period of December, 1951, through
November, 1952. I will present those figures:
1952, the production (total) of the haseholding producers
'vas 90,354,428 pounds.
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1953, 93,203,501 p9unds, an increase over the previous· year
·
1954, 95,425,426 pounds, an increase of 2.38%
1955, 97,345,591 pounds, an increase of 2.01%.
1956, 106,939,706 pounds, an increase of 9.86%.
1957, 117~389,551 pounds, an increase of 9.77% over the
previous year.
1958, 116,813,566 pounds, a decrease of .49%.
1959, 118,205,578 pounds, an increase of 1.19%.
page 31 ~ 1960, 118,182,132 pounds, a decrease of .02%.
1961, 125,872,594 pounds, an increase over the
previous year of 6.51%.

of 3.15%.

Q. Do the Commission's records show whether or not there
is a surplus on the Richmond Market today?
A. During the twelve months' period of December, 1960,
through November, 1961, the producers on the Richmond
Market produced 125,872,594 pounds of .milk, of which 89,094,833 pounds were sold in Class I on the Richmond Market.
The remainder of the deliveries in the amount of 36,777,761
pounds was not disposed of in Class I, and this is generally
known as surplus. This was 29.22% of the total production
during this period.
Q. Will you state briefly the type of operation conducted by
each of the five general d~stributors on the Richmond Market
todayf
A. Curies Neck Dairy, Virginia Dairy, and Foremost all
have retail home-delivered routes, as well as wholesale routes.
Sealtest Foods Division sells at wholesale and does not have
retail home-delivered routes. Sa.feway Stores sell its milk
and milk products only through its own stores.
Q. Will you please name the Commission regulated markets,
in addition to the Richmond Market, on which Safeway holds
a general distributor's license f
page 32 ~ A. Charlottesville, F'aTmville, Fr~dericksburg,
Warsaw, Front Royal-Strasburg-Middletown, Harrisonburg-Bridgewater, l{ilmarnock-Reedville, Petersburg
Hopewell, Staunton-Waynesboro, and Winchester.
Q. Those markets which you just named, does Safeway
operate in the same manner as you have described for the
Richmond ~A:arket Y
A. Yes.
Q. Would you nan1e the Com1nission regulated 1narkets in
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addition to the Richmond Market on which Sealtest Foods
Division holds a general distributor's license Y
A. The Commission is-sues licenses on its various markets,
in relation to the location of the plant of the .licensee. Sealtest Foods ma.kes sales in regulated ma;rkets in Virginia from
four of its processing plants. These plants are located in
'Vinston-Salem, North Carolina; Norfolk, Virginia; Richmond, ViTginia; and· Washington, D. C.
Sealtest is licensed from its Winston-Salem, North Carolina plant, in the following regulated markets : Chatham, Danville, Galax, Lexington-Buena Vista, Lynchburg, Ma.rtinsville,
Pulaski-Montgomery-Giles.
Sealte~t is licensed from its Norfolk, Virginia plant in the
following regulated markets: Brunswick-Greensville-Mecklenburg, and Tidewater.
page 33 } Sealtest is licensed from its Richmond, Virginia
plant in the following regulated markets: Blac~
stone - Kenbridge - Victoria - Crewe - Amelia, Fredericksburg
Warsaw, and Petersburg-Hopewell.
Sealtest is licensed from its Washington, D. C. plant in the
following regulated markets: Charlottesville, Front RoyalStrasburg-Middletown, Harrisonburg-B·ridgewater, LurayElkton-Shenandoah, and Winchester.
This is a total of 18 Commission regulated markets in Virginia, in 'vhich Sealtest Foods Division is licensed. Generally
speaking, Sealtest does not make retail home-delivered sales
by its own routes, in any of these markets. It sells primarily
at 'vholesale through its own delivery routes.
However, in all of the above markets, except the Petersburg-Hopewell, Sealtest does, in addition, ·sell its products to
sub-distributors who may sell at both retail home-delivered,
and wholesale.
Q. Does t.l1e Valley of Virginia Cooperative Milk Producers Association have a general distributor's license on any
Commission regulated market?
A. Yes, on two of the Commission regulated markets: Harrisonburg-Bridgewater, and Luray-Elkton-Shenandoah Markets.
Q. Does this cooperative operate in the same
page 34 ~ genera] way as all our cooperatives usually operate,
that is, do its members receive at the end of the
year or some similar accounting period, any overcharge or
profit tl1at may have been made or earned~
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A. It is my understanding that the Valley of Virginia Cooperative operates like any other cooperative, that is, it
eventually returns to its members in one form or another, the
profit fron1 its operations.
Q. Do any other cooperatives hold general distributor's
licenses from the Milk Commission?
A. Yes.
Q. "\Vill you please name them, and describe the market on
which they operate~
A. Coble Dairy Products Cooperative, Incorporated, is licensed in Brunswick-Greensville-].{ecklenburg, Danville, Martinsville, and South Boston-Halifax.
Colony Farms Cooperative Dairy, Incorporated, is licensed in the Tidewater Market.
Early Dawn Cooperative, Incorporated, is licensed in the
Staunton-"\Vaynesboro Market.
Economy Stores, Incorporated, is licensed in the Tidewater
Market.
Yoder Dairies, Incorporated, is licensed in the Tidewater
Market.
page 35 ~ Q. Do these licensees that you just named
operate also in the manner in which you described?
A. It is my understanding that they do so.
Q. Will you nan1e the C01nmission Tegulated markets, in
addition to the Ri~hmond 1\<Iarket, in which Foremost Dairies
holds a general distributor's license?
A. Foremost Dairies, Incorporated, of Bristol, Virginia, is
licensed in the Smyth-"\Vythe and Southwest Virginia ].{arkets.
The Richmond Dairy Division of Foremost Dairies is licensed on the Blackstone-Kenbridge-Victoria-Crewe-Amelia
Ma-rket.
Q. "\Vill you state the markets on which the Virginia Dairy
Company holds a general distributor's license, other than the
Richmond 1\tiarket?
A. Blackstone-Kenbridge-Victoria-Crewe-Amelia, and Tidewater, two additional markets.
Q. Ifow ahout Curies Neck Dairy?
A. Curies Neck Dairy is licensed on the Tidewater 1\farket
in addition to the Richmond Market.
'
Q. It has been stated, or introduced into evidence that there
are some 18 markets in which member stores of the Richmond
Food Stores are located, or located nearby to such markets.
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Will you please state the production of the Class I sales in
those 18 markets for the year 19611
page 36 ~ A. Altavista: The production was 1,479,209
pounds; the Class I ·sales, 1,497,757 pounds.
Blackstone : Production 790,865; Class I sales, 748,866.
Brunswkk: Production 6,983,778; Class I sales, 6,661,974.
Charlottesville: Production 23,570,234; Class I sales 18,871,160.
Chatham : Production, 1,328,012; Class I sales, 1,239,311.
FaTmville : Production 3,777,368; Class I sales, 3,108,196.
Fredericksburg-Warsaw: Production 22,310,029; Class I
sales, 13,657,168.
Harrisonburg-Bridgewater: Production 14,495,990; Class I
sales, 8,182, 735.
K:ilmarnock-R.eedville: Production 2,271,053; Class I sales,
1,650,279.
Lexington-Buena Vista: Production 6,262,885; Class I sales,
5,127,594.
Luray-Elkton-Shenandoah: Production, 4,295,662; Class I
sales, 2, 792,613.
Lynchburg: Production 25,238,039; Class I sales, 20,976,780.
Petersburg-Hopewell: Production 22,785,365;
page 37 ~ Class I sales, 17,409,743.
Richmond: Production, 125,872,594; Class I
sales, 89,094,833.
South Boston-Halifax: Production, 3,778,482; Class I sales,
2,865,113.
Staunton-Waynesboro: Production 20,394,684; Class I sales,
15,841,450.
Tidewater: Production, 165,744,496; Class I sales, 125,025,499.
Q. Mr. Ragland, in all the figures that you have just given
for the particular markets, the first figure for each market
was produ{;tion, and the second figuTe was Class I sales?
A. That is right.
Q. What is the relation between retail sales and wholesale
sales on the Richmond Market, Mr. Ragland?
A. For the month of October, 1961, the Class I sales at
retail amounted to 3,003,914 pounds, and for the same month,
the wholesale Class I sales amounted to 4,055,376 pounds. Of
the total, retail was 42.55% and the wholesale was 57.45%.
Q. What is the reg"Ulated retail and wholesale selling price
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per quart for pasteurized or plain homogenized
milk containing 3.25 to 4.25 butterfat!
A. At retail, the minimum is ·24lh cents and the
maximum is 30 cents. At wholesale, the minimum is 23th cents
and the maximum is 29 cents.
· Q. That is the current Milk Commission prices 7
A. That is the ·regulated prices, as shown in the Commission Regulations.
page 38

~

Mr. Wickham: Thank you. I have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions of Mr. Ragland Y
By Mr. Neal:
Q. Mr. Ragland, does your file disclose how Safeway Stores,
Lucerne, reported its sales to the Commission, so far as· any
breakdown between wholesale and retail sales are concerned t
A. No. Safeway, as I explained previously, sells its milk
only through its own stores.
Q. So that all of its sales are classed as wholesale sales,
in its report to the Commission~
A. Yes, that is correct. It appears in the wholesale column
on its report to the Commission.
Q. So that all of the milk that Safeway sells
page 39 ~ shows up as a wholesale sale; that is true, isn't
itY

A. Not necessarily. In connection with these figures that I
have introduced here, they .may have been included in the
retail sales, and at this moment I don't know the answer to
that question. I can ascertain it very quickly from the staff
who compiled these figut·es, as to whether the Safeway sales
show as retail or wholesale, if you would like to have it.
Q. I do not want to interrupt this hearing now, but if you
can get it, I would like to have it.
A. We can get it later.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Gordon?
Bv Mr. Gordon:
·Q. You are saying that Sealtest is licensed in a number of
markets besides the Richmond Market. Your figures for sales
in the Richmond Market showed an increase over the last ten
years ; is that not true?
A. Yes, generally, it shows -an increase.
Q. What part of that increase, if ·any, was attributable to
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the sales by Sealtest of Richmond area Market, outside of
themarketY
A. The sales which I have used here are only Richmond
Market sales. Any sales made outside of the Richpage 40 r mond Market in some other controlled market are
not in these :figures.
Q. Did they supply any milk to unregulated areas, for
which the Richmond Market got credit?
A. Yes, during this period they would have.
Q. Can you give those figures per year 7
A. No, sir, I do not have them.
Q. Can they be gotten 7
A. They can be determined, but it will take some research
to go back for ten years and separate that information from
our total records.
}lr. Gordon: That is all.
By lfr. Moncure:
Q. Mr. Ragland, what is the population of Richmond and
its Metropolitan Area Y It has been increasing in all of this
period of time that we are dealing with, from '52 to date;
isn't that a fact! The population of the Metropolitan Area
has increased!
A. Yes, sir, it is my understanding that it has increased
in the last ten years.
Q. Have you got any figures to show whether the per
capita consumption of milk has increased anyY
A. No, sir.
page 41 r Q. Would you have any idea, with any degree
of accuracy, as to its keeping in relation to ratio
as to the population increase or above or below it Y
A. I do not have that factual information on which to
answer your question, M1-. Moncure.
Q. When we speak of Class I milk, we are dealing there
with the fluid milk that the public drinks Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And the only way to increase the amount of milk that
goes into that class will be to sell more fluid milk, which
would reduce the amount that would go in Class II. You
would have to increase the consumption of Class I fluid milky
A. I am not sure that I understood your question. Are you
asking me to increase fluid Class I sales 7
Q. To sell fluid milk to the public in larger quantities 7
A. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Moncure: That is all.
Chairman Louthan: ~Ir. Edmunds 7
By Mr. Edmunds:
Q. 1\!Ir. Ragland, in connection with Safeway Stores, do
they operate a processing or dairy plant?
page 42 ~ A. Yes, sir.
Q. Where is it located Y
A. Washington, D. C.
Q. Does their processing plant supply all of the milk that
the Safeway Stores sell through their stores?
A. In Virginia Y
Q. Yes.
A. Yes, sir.
Mr. Edmunds: That is all.
By Mr. Gordon:
Q. That milk is produced outside of the Richmond Milk
Market Shed V
A. No, sir.
Q. In the Milkshed?
A. In the Richmond Market Safeway has producers assigned; in some of its other markets they do not.
Q. But they process it and bring it back?
A. That is correct.
By Mr. Neal:
Q. Mr. Ragland, these overall figures that you have given
for Class I sales, and then the production per year reflect
the entire year's production and include the spring months,
of course, as well as the fall months ; is that
page 43 ~ true Y
A. That is correct.
Q. Isn't it historically true in the milk industry that more
milk is produced in the springthne when the cows become
fresh than it is in, we might say, the lean months Y
A. Yes, I think that is true.
Q. That is more or less an historical fact that as far as
milk production is concerned. Do you know whether there was
any known market for excess milk beyond the Class II price,
so-called excess milk or surplus milk V
A. Yes, I do know that there was a market over the Class
II price during part of this time.

Richnwnd Food Stores v. State lVIilk Commission

31

T. M. Ragland.

·Q. So then these figures do not in the true sense of what
we might class as surplus milk correctly reflect the picture
so far as the producers are concerned, do they?
A. That staten1ent is correct. From the producers' point
of view he would not be paid Class II for it. I merely look
at it from our Regulations' point of view.
Q. But from the standpoint of the producer, he wasn't
penalized by the fact that during the year on this marlretwell, let's take '61, which is the past current year, there was
36,000,000 more pounds produced than was actupage 44 ~ ally sold as Class I sales on this Richmond Market.
You do not mean by your statement to say that
was in the true sense of the word surplus milk~
A. Well, I have answered what I meant by surplus in my
statement. I would say and I would add to that, however,
that the producer didn't draw the surplus price for that.
vVe have knowledge tha.t he was paid n1ore than surplus price
for that.
Q. That is what I wanted to bring out. Thank you, sir.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions Y
Commissioner Burrows : I have one question.
By Commissioner Burrows:
Q. Have any individual distributors come into the Richmond Market since 1951 YCloverleaf ha-s gone out, have there
been any additional distributors coming in!
A. No, sir.
Mr. Burrows : That is all.
By Mr. Parker:
Q. As to Cloverleaf Dairy, did some other dairy assimilate
that company or did it go out of business?
A. The former. Some other dairy assimilated it, to the best
of my recollection.
Q. What dairy was it?
page 45 ~ A. To the best of my recollection, it was Curies
Neck that bought it out. Someone might correct
me if I am in error.
Mr. Neal: We expect to bring out that by our witnesses.
Curies Neck Dairy did take that production over.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Gordon?
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By Mr. Gordon:
.
Q. When Sealtest made its application to come into the
Richmond Market, was the market under the control of the.
Commission 7
A. I cannot answer that question, sir. I don't know. I
came with the Commission in 1951, as secretary of the Richmond Local Board. The Market was just being established.
I do not know what the ·situation '\yas at that time, and of
course the records would show, but it would take research to
determine it.
Q. You don't know what the distribution picture was just
prior to the time the Commission came into this market Y
A. No, sir, I wasn't present at that hearing. I haven't reviewed the record.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Moncure?
Mr. A{oncure: I think it was already in the
page 46 ~ record that Sealtest was already on the Richmond
Market when the Commission took over, if I recall
correctly.
Mr. Wickham: That is correct.
Mr. Gordon: Our question was when the application was
filed, w'hen the Sealtest application was filed.
Mr. Moncure: The grandfather clause takes care of them,
if they are already on the market.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions of Mr. Ragland Y
Mr. Ragland is subject to go back on the stand at any time.
Mr. Wilson Paxson: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask
Mr. Ragland one question.
Chairman Louthan : For the record, will you state your
name?
Mr. Paxson: Wilson Paxson, President of the Norfolk
Cooperative Milk Producers Association.
By Mr. Paxson:
Q. Did you say that Safeway was selling in some controlled
markets in the State of Virginia, and does not have producers
assigned in those markets Y
A. Ihave.
Q. Why don't they have producers assigned Y
page 47 ~ A. There are a variety of reasons, one of which
is in many of the markets their sales are so small
relatively speaking that. it has been difficult to match a producer who had a base of that size with that distributor.
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Q. Is that depriving producers in the market of Class I
sales in that market 7
A. Under such conditions, the Class I s.ales of Safeway do
not go to baseholding ·producers in that market.
Q. That answers my question. Could that same thing ha:ppen if Richmond Food Stores were granted a license in this
market, that certain baseholding producers might be· deprived
of sales because of deliveries Y
A. If the conditions were exactly the same and the relative
size of their sales in relation to the existing baseholders were
the same, the answer would be yes.
Q. Would distance have anything to do with it even though
the sales of producers might fit 7
A. What do you mean, would distance have anything to do
with it!
Q. In a tankload of milk coming from Appomattox 200
miles from Norfolk, how could you split that much milk up if
two producers had matched the size to go to the Richmond
Food Stores out of a tankload of milkY
A. Well, I think we are -straying- afield when we
page 48 ~ try to split up a tankload of milk. I would like to
answer your question by saying that if the Comnlission, by the recommendation of a Local Board, assigns
the base of a producer to an existing licensed distributor then
that distributor has to take that milk and he has to take it in
that market.
Q. In that particular market, but if it happened to be 200
Iniles away and it might cost, say, $1 a hundred, would that be
to the detriment of the producer that might be entitled to the
sales 1
A. I don't quite understand your question because the
producer is already shipping to the market or he wouldn't
have a license and base on that market.
Q. Some of these sales are going to happen to be in the
Tidewater Market according to the statement made that 10
of these stores would be in the Tidewater :Nlarket and it would
be in the Tidewa tcr sales area.
A. 'Veil, now if the applicant were to apply on ·the Tidewater ~1arket and receive a license as a distrioutor on the
Tidewater Aiarket then he would have to take milk in the
Tidewater ~Iarket or have facilities for handling it and I
believe the applicant stated in some of the document~ that I
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read that he would cover that extra hauling charge in such
a situation.
page 49 ~ Q. So that he would get the milk from Norfolk
to Richmond for the sides in the Tidewater Market YDo I understand that right Y
A. Well, let me go back to the documents that I introduced
before submitted by the applicant and I think it was stated
in there that they would cover an:y extra hauling charge in
any of these markets where that might occur.
In the· minutes of the Richmond Local Board meeting of
o·ctober 31, which I have previously read, on page 2 this is
alleged to be a statement made by the applicant to the Richmond Local Board in answer to their .question :.
''Applicant will be prepared to accept baseholding ·producers in all markets in which they apply for a license and
to furnish facilities to receive milk or pay the extra hauling
cost to Richmond.''
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Merrigan.
;By Mr. Merrigan :
Q. Mr. Ragland, you testified that the five distributors in
the Richmond l\larket were all operating in 1951 when the
Commission undertook to regulate the Richmond Market 7
A. Yes.
Q. And they received their licenses then under the grandfather provisions Y
page 50 ~ A. No, sir, I didn't testify to any such thing as
that.
Q. Under what conditions were they issued the licenses f
A. I can't answer that question, sir. As I explained before,
I wasn't with the Commission at that time. I haven't reviewed
the record of the hearing or hearings held before the Commission when it entered the Richmond Market.
Q. I understood the question was put to you a few minutes
ago and I under-stood your answer to be generally affirmative
about that, that under the provisions of the grandfather
clause they would have gotten aA. I think you heard some comment and some noddino- of
the head, but I answered no such question as that.
b
~Ir.

Mays: Mr.

~Ioncure

stated that.
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By Mr. ~Ierrigan :
Q. Have the sales of these distributors increased over the
years?
A. Generally, yes.
.
Q. And that has been under the licenses originally issued
to them in '51 or '52 Y
A. Yes, sir, Those licenses may have been amended in order
to comply with the Commission's new regulations
page 51 ~ put out in July 1, 1961, but they are essentially
the same licenses.
Mr. Merrigan: Thank you very much.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions 7
.All right, ~Ir. Wickham.
By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Ragland, do the records of the Commission ·show
that Richmond Food Stores made application for any other
license on any other market other than the Richmond Market Y
A. No, sir.
~Ir.

'Vickham: Thank you.
Chairman Louthan : Any other question? If not, the Commission will now hear from representatives of the applicant.
PRESENTATION IN BEHALF OF THE APPLICANTS.
Mr. Wickham: Mr. Starr.
page 52~
as follows:

LEONARD E. STARR, JR.
was sworn in behalf of the applicant and testified
DIRECT EXAMINATION.

By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Starr, will you please state your name and occupation?
A. Leonard E. Starr, Jr.; General Manager of Richmond
Food Stores, Incorporated.
Q. Do you represent the applicant in this hearing?
A. I am.
Q. I believe you heard and saw 1\fr. Ragland introduce our
application or your application for a license on the Richmond
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Market and refer to what you call "Exhibit 1" which was the
·blueprint of the plant and the costs and so forth t
·
A. Yes.
Q. Have you got anything further to add to that or is that
the way it is today!
A No, that is today That is the approximation of what we
would construct.
Mr. Wickham: I wonder if the Commission would have any
questions s.s to that, Mr. Chairman t
Chairman Louthan: We have no questions.
53~

By Mr. Wickham:
Q. As to the processing equipment to be pur-chased and so forth, you haven't changed your plans ·since the
application 7
A. No, not at all, except to say that these are approximations. They could vary slightly in actual size of tanks and so
forth, but this is essentially what we still expect to construct.
page

Mr. Wickham: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if the Commission
would like any further details as to the type of processing
equipment it is contemplating 7
Chairman Louthan: It is in your outlinet
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir.
Chairman Louthan: I think that is sufficient unless you care
to develop it further.
~Ir. Wickham: No, sir.
By

~ir. Wi~kham:

Q. Turning noYi to Regulation No.7 of.the State Milk Com-

mission dealing with the granting or refusing a. license}.1:r. Wickham: I would like to make this statement, ~Ir.
Chair1nan. It would appear to me that Sub-Sections I, J, 1{,
L, and M of Section 4 of Regulation No. 7 are not
-page 54~ applicable to Richn1ond. Food Stores in that they
pertain only to licensee-s already on the market.
With that understanding, I will proce·ed with tl1e other SubSections as listed in Section 4 of Regulation 7.
Chairman Louthan: All right, sir. ·
By Mr. Wickham:
·
Q. Mr. Sta.r1·, Sub-Section H of Section 4 of Regulation 7
of the State Milk Commission states, "That the general dis-

4
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tributor licensee has not maintained facilities adequate to
handle milk from assigned producers.'' Do you expect to
maintain facilities adequate to handle milk from as·signed producers?
A. We would.
Q. Referring to Sub-Section G, will you have facilities adequate to handle milk from assigned producers?
· A. We will have facilities?
Q. Yes.
A. Yes.
Q. Referring to Sub-Section F, it is not the purpose of your
application to circumvent the schedule of retail and wholesale
prices, is it?
A. It is not our purpose.
Q. Referring to Sub-Section E, you have not violated any of
the Regulations of the State Milk Commission 1
page 55 ~ A. We have not.
Q. Referring to Sub-Se.ction D, is the Richmond
Food Stores solvent?
A. ·Yes, sir, we are solvent.
Q. And you owe no money judgments Y
A. That is correct.
Q. Referring to Sub-Section C, has the Richmond Food
Stores made any false statement or iQaccurate reports to the
State Milk Commission or to the Local Board?
A. We have not.
Q. Referring to Sub-Section B, do you feel that the Richmond Food Stores is fully qualified by character and responsibility and equipment to prope·rly conduct the milk business?
A. Ido.
Q. Is it your proposal to employ experienced persons to
run the milk business?
A. We do so propose.

s.
~
!

Mr. Wickham : Mr. Chairman, t'his brings us to Sub-Section A of Section 4 of Regulation No. 7, which reads in essence as follows: The Commission may decline to grant a
license when "the action is in the public interest."
At tl1is time we would like to state for the record
page 56 ~ that we feel that that regulation is not permitted
under the law governing the Milk Commission and
call your attention to such cases as the HighJ,a;n,d, Fanns Dairy
v. Agnew, 16 Fed. Supp. at 575, wherein it was stated that the
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license should issue to any distributor who will comply with
the. statute and is financia.lly sound because the requisite only
be supervision and enforcement of the Act.
Furthermore, I should like to cite the case of Safe-way
Stot·es v. State Board. of A,qricultu,t·e, 255 P (2d) 564, which is
an Oregon case similar to the Highland Farms Dairy case,
and Oregon has a very similar law, as you probably know, to
the Virginia la,v.
Also it would seem clear to me that this is the law, particularly wl1en you read Section 3-361 of the Code of Virginia
which states that the information as required by the Commission from the various producers and distributors must be
held confidential. Now that being true, it would hardly seem
to me that the Commission could deny someone a license based
on evidence that it might have but ·would not be available to
the particular applicant. Of course, I am well aware through
past hearings before this Commission that ·we 'have
page 57 ~ to go on and will go on and present our case concerning public interest and everything else under
the sun, but I do want to make that statement for the record
and state our position that we feel at this time that we have
shown everything that is necessary and required under the
law for a license to be issued to the Richmond Food Stores,
Incorporated.
Furthermore, it seems clear to me that Sub-Section A when
it states the Con1mission may decline to grant a license when
the action is in the public interest that the burden of proof is
upon others than the applicant to show that the public interest
would be adversely affected rather than placing that burden
on the applicant. So with that statement I will go on in the
normal manner and question Mr. Starr further.
By l\{ r. 'Vickham:
Q. 1\ir. Starr, under Sub-Section A they mention that the
Commission n1ay decline to g-rant a license when the action is
in the public interest. Do you consider that it would not be
in the public interest to grant the applicant, Richmond Food
Stores, a license 1
A. To the contrary, I consider it would be very much in
the public interest to grant our license. I might
page 58 ~ start with industrial development as a beginning.
We find the City fighting· to obtain industrial
growth in its recent annexation versu-s n1erger attempt, pointing out the need for growth in the community to develop for
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the citizens sorne broader base of taxation through developrnent, commerce and industry. We find the san1e thing true in
the State with industrial development commissions incorporated in order to prlmulgate this growth. It certainly seems
to me that it is in the public interest and in the interest of the
consun1ers of Richmond and in other areas to have a. continuation of industrial growth which we are offering.
I might say that we are heavy contributors to the economy
of the City of Richmond and the State of Virginia. in the food
industry; that we have paid in operating license fees alone to
the City of Richn1ond in this past operating year so1ne $86,000, and similar fees to the State of ·virginia in the amount
of some $44,000 real estate taxes and in excess of $50,000 in
Federal and State income ta..""<es. Now these are decent size
figures for independent operators and they are significant figures to the City of Richmond and the State of ·virginia.
"\Ve are prepared to invest some quarter of a million dollars to promote industrial growtl1 and further growth of the
food industry and the independents in the market
page 59 ~ area.
I think, secondlyChairman Louthan: 1\Ir. "\Vickha.m., in order to clarify
smnething, in my mind particularly, I would appreciate your
witness indicating wl1ether or not these tax figures that he
has got apply to the cooperative or to the individual members
of the cooperatiYe ~
A. (Continuing) Yes, sir, these taxes apply and these license figures apply in their entirety and cost figures totaling
for the last years some $225,000 apply directly to the cooperative itself. Of course, there are vast thousands of dollars in addition paid by our independent retailers.
Seeondly, in the public interest I believe that we can be of
aid and assistance to milk producers in the Richmond area
and in other areas· through the increasing of sales and constmlption of milk products, fresh fluid milk, in our member
retail stores. Our stores are able to sell products in which
they are interested and they are particularly interested in
the sale of their· own private label pr.oducts.
.
Historically in our business I think it can be stated without
contradiction that increased merchandising and increased
display of any product, whether it be tea or any other item,
can enhance the ·F.ale of the product, mass displays and en-
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hance sales, more promotion enhances sales. A
consumer has the ability to take or will· take a.
product off of a mass display that she 1night pass
up in its straight position off the shelf. It is our contention
that we can merchandise and sell 1nore milk; and the sale of
n1ilk increased through our stores n1eans increased consumption.
For example, if n1y wife happened to buy three bags 6f
cookies and puts them in our breadbox, they disappear. If
she buys three cartons of Coca-Colas, they disappear; and if
she buys six, they disappear before her next shopping trip.
So if we can increase the sale in the retail grocery store of
.fresh milk we know that we can increase consumption and it
is our contention that this can be done principally because our
retailers wish to sell their own brand. They are trying to
identify themselves in the minds of the consumer with products that have value and they have shown us in the past that
they can take a product and place it at the head of its sales
in our stores. Five years ago, for example, peanut butter
under the Richfood brand was not an item, there was no such
brand. Today, it is our leading peanut butter seller despite
our stores sell all other national brands. So our point is that
through the increase in consumption we can aid Richmond
milk producers and other milk producers.
page 60

~

By Mr. 'Vickharr1 :
Q. ~fr. Starr, have you got a copy of the minpage 61 ~ utes of the Richn1ond Local Milk Board~
A. I do here, yes, sir.
Q. They were read into the record by Mr. Ragland I believe. At this time I would like to go over the seven numbered paragraphs that represent staten1ents made by you before the Local Board to determine whether or not those statements still 'hold true or whether or not they are accurate at
this time.
Paragraph numbered one concerns the total number of your
member stores throughout the, State and I believe we have
already made the necessary corrections concerning those
fig11res.
Q. Let me add one thing only· here, that the corrections we
made a.re still as of August last year. We have not brought
these figures up to date, but they· are merely pinpointing
where these stores are. As Mr. R.agland has said, it is very
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difficult to determine their exact address and we think the
corrections are more accurate as of August.
Q. Turning to paragraph nu1ubered two, it is stated ''It is
the intention of applicant to ask for licenses to operate in all
18 markets if delivery is econon1ically sound, or if not, in
those markets to which delivery is economically sound.''
Have you made any investigation or given any
page 62 ~ further thought to that statement since you made
it before the Local Milk Board Y
A. We have, considerable. Now the statement is still correct. The words ''economically sound'' are the key. But since
so much furor has been created apparently by our application we decided to take a closer look at our stores apart from
the Richmond l\farket and in the Richmond Market and we
have made some estimates of their gallonage sales of fluid
milk in each individual market.
Before I give these figures I want to briefly say that prob.ably our composition isn't generally known that while we have
a vast num her of stores, the supermarkets of our group, some
half of our stores, fifty per cent of our stores, control 84 per
cent of our volume so that the remaining half or approximately
275 or so ca.n well be very stnall outlets who have not yet grown
to supermarket size. So while they are large in numbers,
some of these stores in outlying areas are quite small in retail sales n.nd quite small in milk sales.
In making estimates of these stores' milk volumes, we have
determined that in some 9 markets the figures of milk sales
are so low as to appear practically impossible for us to penetrate these markets under any circumstances. If you would
like t'hese markets listed, I would be glad to do so.
page 63 ~ Q. Yes, sir.
A. South Boston-Halifax, Farmville, LexingtonBuena ]Vista, Blackstone-Kenllridge-Victoria-Crewe-Amelia
Market, Harrisonburg-Bridgewater, Altavista, Luray-ElktonShenandoah, Chatham, Lynchburg-they are the nine.
Now I want to say, too, that this does not mean in reverse
that we ha.ve seen it economically sound to penetrate the remaining markets because this is highly dubious and this is
'vhy our testimony said, "economically sound" before. At
the moment we are applying for an application for the Richmond Market.
We felt it onlv fair to state that if it were desirable and
economically sotind we could extend and make other applica-
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tions, but looking at these figures now they are certainly not
encouraging to me to say that we will more rapidly expand
apart from Richmond if we are granted this license than we
had thought. They are discouraging in that sense.
Q. Now actually there are only 17 1narkets wherein you
have stores located since the :Middlesex area ~iarket is no
longer a market; is that correct~
A. That is correct. I might add that I see only two markets
of the remaining n1arkets where the estimated
page 64 ~ gallonage per week sales of our stores gets to a
tank truck, 3,000 gallons as I understand it.
Q. vVhich ma.rkets are they t
A. Two markets where our estimated gallonage gets that
high are in Tidewater and in Fredericksburg. All others are
less than tank truck size.
Q. vVby do you ask that question or make that statement
and refer to tank truck size?
A. Well, there are two economies that must be considered:
First, is our ability to delivery milk in these areas and get
it there; and, secondly, our ability to economically buy milk
from the local producers and get to Richmond. The freight
question that son1eone brought up n1akes it become more
difficult and more expensive in less than tank truck lots to
move this milk-not impossible, but more expensive.
Q. So at this time while you are not thinking about making
an application in any other n1arket you do state that it does
look like it r.11ight be economically feasible on the two other
markets, namely, Tidewater and Fredericksburg 1\{arket?
A. I would not even want to -state that right now. Our investigation is not that thorough. I will say categ·orically that
in the nine n1arkets that we have n1entionecl tl1at it appears
virtually impossible and in these other markets
page 65 ~ it would take a great deal of study before we could
move into the n1arkets even at tank truck level.
That would have to do with how widespread are the stores for
delivery purposes and these vast geographic areas and so
forth.
Q. Getting back to the paragraph nu1nbered 3 of the minuutes of the Local Board, it states that the'' Applicant expects
to buy milk from Richmond baseholding producers to supply
uncontrolled areas.'' Is that correct, sir!
A. It's correct to a point, sir. We couldn't say totally. I
believe that certainly would be one of our major supply
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sources; it is not necessarily our own supply source for these
areas.
Q. Referring to paragraph 4: ''Applicant will be prepared
to accept baseholding producers in all markets in which they
apply for license and to furnish facilities to receive milk or
pay the extra hauling cost to Richmond.''
A. That is correct.
Q. Paragraph 5 merely states what you plan to sell in the
way of milk products on the Richn1ond Market 1
A. Only in the sense that this terminology is a little bit
apart from the way that I would wish to have it show. "Applicant will not use glass regardless of the demand.'' I hope
my testimony does not indicate that. 'V e do not expect a demand for glass, we expect it would be limited, and
pag·e 66 we will not encourage such demand; but like any
other competitor if a demand arises of sufficient
significance that we would have to meet it, of course we would
n1eet it.

r

:Mr. Edmunds: ::Mr. "\\7 ickhan1, will you just suspend one
second for me off the record~
Chairman Louthan: Yes, sir.
(Discussion off the record.)
By 1\tir. "\Vickham:
Q. In other words, l\1r. Starr, you would package in glass
as well as paper if the public so demanded?
A. That is correct. We do not expect this demand, it would
have to be a significant demand, but if it were there we would
meet it like any other ·requirement.
Q. Referring to paragraph 6 of the minutes concerning the
delivery to your member stores, has there been a change in
your thoughts on that subject since the hearing of the Local
Board1
A. No; as long as the word ''practicable'' is there, that is
all right.
Q. Paragraph 7 refers to the applicants being a cooperative
and describes very briefly the type of operation tha.t is conducted by the Richmond Food Stores.
A. Essentially correct.
page 67 r Q. That is essentially correct?
A. Yes.
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~Ir. vVickhan1: If the Con1mission would have any questions at this time concerning this type of operation we will be
perfectly willingChairman Louthan: Con1plete your direct examination.
1\{r. Parke·r: 1\ir. Chairman, I would like to ask one question here. I think your last question to him was whether or
not the statement represented the cooperative's proposed
activities correctly. Is that your last question of him f
Mr. Wickham: The last question dealt with the manner in
which this particular Cooperative operates.
Mr. Parker: In view of that, I wonder if you would like to
pursue the profits made from the operation or what disposition was made of the profits? I could ask the question myself,
or maybe you could explore it.
Mr. Wickham: I will be perfectly glad for you, Mr. Parker,
to ask any question that you wish to ask along that line.

page 68

~

By 1\ir. Parker:
Q. Mr. Starr, is it the intent of your coop to
make money from this operation Y
A. I can't say, sir. It is not our intent to lose money, let's
put it that way. We don't know what our operating costs will
be or our advertising costs.
Q. Assuming· that you should make a profit fr01n it, how
would you propose to dispose of that profit at the end of an
accounting period 7
A. Well, this is more or less controlled by law. Under the
statute we are required to distribute to our member owners
in accordance with their purchases all revenues that might
accrue other than amounts that are also required .by statute
to be set aside for contingency reserves and taxes which
must be paid to the Federal and State Governments to sustain
these reserves.
I imagine the question of the area of doubt lies in how does
one make these distributions. They can be done by a number
of ways: By profitability, by departments, by lumping a:ll
purchases together, and so forth. We do not allocate. directly
by departments. We use a basis of allocation, which are our
dry grocery and our produce operations, which are the oldest
and major portion of our businesR. The g-rocery section is 75 pe·r cent of that. We take the purchases
page 69 ~ through the base sections as a truest ,:n~ide for the
member purchases and we allocate on that basis all
accruals in the organization, whether they might come from
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poultry, dairy, milk, eggs, or what-have you. So there is no
departmentalized direct return, chicken money to chicken purchases.
Q. And when are these profits dispos~d of at the end of
each year, at some particular accounting period f
A. Our nscal year is the calendar year. We must audit
our books and then immediately distribute the funds to our
members. This is done 'howevet· usually-more than, usually,
99 per cent--extended in script and not in cash.
Mr. Parker : That is all.
Executive Officer Ragland: I have one question, Mr. Starr.
Chairman Louthan: 1\tir. '\Vickhan1, are you though exam·
ining this witness?
Mr. Wickham: No, sir. I just thought to save time, that
while we were on that one particular subject I would be glad
to have anybody a.sk any further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Go ahead, Mr. Ragland.
Executive Offcer Ragland : I will be perfectly willing to
withhold it until later.
Chairman Louthan: That will be better.

r By

Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Starr, if the Richmond Food Stores were
granted a license on the Richmond 1\iarket would you require
your men1ber stores to sell only your milk f
A. Very definitely not. It is not our policy with ·respect to
our products now and it would not be our policy in the future.
This is different, of course, from son1e of the policies that the
national corporate chains follow.
Q. Do you have any knowledge of what smne. of the other
national corporate chains do in this connection, for example,
Safeway, who is on the Richmond 1\tlarket¥
A. Tbis goes a little back into the idea of public interest.
Safeway Stores sells in excess of 10 per cent of its own brand
in its volume, which is a very heavy 2%, -billion dollars per
year. A. & P. sells in excess of 2 per cent of them, of private
brands, on a 5-billion dollar business. So one of the points on
the interest of the public I think is not having an independent
who is small, regardless of whether 'his store is $500 per week
or $50,000 per week of sales, my independents are small in
comparison to $5,000,000,000 and $2,000,000,000 volumes.
So the advantage these chains have in their private labels
would be maintained if _we were denied the right to sell or
page 70
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enhance our own private label sales through the
addition of our milk.
I may have deviated slightly from the question.
Will you repeat the exact question? I think I do recall a
knowledge of what are their practices in promoting· these
·
private-label sales.
Quite frequently, the large chains are pretty ruthless in
establishing their brands. They might, for example, sell their
own bread and exclude local bakers. We do not follow this
practice. We sell and stock all of the national brands of
merchandise that the consumers in this market want as well
as our own private brands. We have a Richfood n1ilk in tin,
we have three major brands, and we pursue this policy. We
encourag·e our stores to stock not only our brand, but all.
page 71

~

By Mr. Wickhan1 :
Q. "\V ould you expect your member stores to continue selling the milk now processed by its distributors, some of the
distributors presently licensed on this market 1
A. Definitely they would, sir.
Q. Do you expect that you would be able to undercut other
chain stores¥
A. No, sir; we couldn't undercut other chain stores in the
sense of milk. We are not large enough certainly to instigate
price wars. Our capital doesn't approach-as a
page 72 ~ n1atter of fact, the profits from the A. & P. operation exceed our total sales.
Q. Would you expect to solicit milk business in non-n1ember
stores as other possible outlets for your milk¥
A. No, sir. This has never been our policy and I do not
think it is even permissible under the law. "\Ve are chartered
to sell only our member stores. There may be some ability of
cooperatives to sell non-members, but in our history we have
never taken advantage of this and do not intend to.
Q. Mr. Starr, can you state the average prevailing prices
for retail and wl1olesale milk now existing in R-ichtnond?
. A. Yes, sir, I think I can do this. The quart of milk is selling for 25 cents at retail and 50 cents per gallon-half-gallon,
excuse me.
Q. How about wholesale 1
A. The prevailing wholesale price is 24 and 48 cents, 1 cent
per quart ·under the prevailing· retail price. This is supermarket price I ant giving you. T'here are a range of prices,
hut of our top fifty stores on a recent survey, 75 per cent of
the stores were selling at the 25-cent price.
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Q.

M~r.

Starr, evidently from the crowd we have here today,
some thought has arisen that the granting of a
page 73 ~ license to the Richmond Food Stores on the Richmond J\iarket would disrupt the entire milk in. .
dustry throughout the State of Virginia. Along those lines,
have you got any figures to show what your stores are doing
as far as Class I milk sales in the various markets that conceivably could be affected on these 17 n1arkets I believe were
listed by Mr. Ragland?
.A. Yes, we have made estimates of the store gallonage and
applied it against the Milk Commission figures of the milk
sales in those markets and we come up with the following
percentaga, if you would like them indicated.
Q. Yes, sir. Will you name the 1narket and the percentage f
A. I will.
Q. Of your store sales.
A. Petersburg, 6%: J{ilmarnock, 45%; South Boston-Halifax, 5.9%; Staunton-,Vaynesboro, 5.6%; Farmville 5.2%;
Lexiugtou, 3.7%; Blac]{stone-Kenbridge, and s-o forth, 14%;
Charlottesville 3.8%; Brunswick, 4.7%; lfarrisonburg·, 1%;
Tidewater 1.2%; .Altavista, 3.5%; Luray, 3.1%; Chatham,
5.3%; Lynchburg, .3 of 1%; Fredericksburg-Warsaw 11%.
Q. How about the City of Richmond or the Richmond
Market?
.A. Our total sales of all of our stores, that is,
page 74 ~ if we were selling all of the milk that they sold,
which we do not contemplate, but our total sales as
a per cent of sales in the Richmond Market is 15.4%.
Q. You stated that that is the total milk sales, for exa1uple,
in the R.ic·hmond J\~Iarket, 15.4%?
A. Correct.
Q. 'Vas that made by your member stores f
A. That is right, on all of their fluid milk sales.
Q. On all of their fluid 1nilk sales?
.A. That is right.
Q. You have also stated that if a license is granted to the
R.iehmond Food Stores that you would continue, your n1ember
stores would continue, to sell the milk produced by other
distributors on the Richmond Market; is tbat correct?
A. That is correct.
Q. Would yon have any estimate of how much n1ilk Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated, would sell through its
member stores, that is, the milk produced by it under their
brand name f In other words, in the Richmond Market you
say it is 15.4% of the milk being sold. Assu1ning that ~ron
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w~re granted a license and sold your milk through those
stores, would you expect that Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated, would ha.ve a 15.4% of the market 7
·
A. Very definitely not. In the first place, we are·
page 75 ~ sure that other milks will be sold in our stores and,
secondly, and more im.porta.nt, is that we do not
control our stores. In reverse from the chain, the retailers control us, the distributive warehouse and their purchasing agent,
so that as independents they are independent. We cannot arbitrarily say, ''All of the stores in Richmond will stock Richmond Food milk,'' as much as we would like them to do so,
and as much as we would like to see that it is done.
So out of thin air I would say that we would be pleased to
receive 50% of this potential of our product, as a starting
point, certainly.
Q. In any given market Y
A. That is true. Anywhere.
Q. Anywhere!
A. That is right.
Q.. Assuming that you would go all over the state?
A .. The combination of stores that are not stocking or proDloting the product well enough, plus the other milk sales that
will be made in that store.
Q. In other words, the percentage figures tltat you have
given for the 17 n1arkets in your estimation would be cut in
l1alf as far as the sales that would be made by Richmond Food
Stores of their brand In ilk: is that correct!
A. I would think that is a. fair statement.
page 76 ~ Q. For exan1ple, in the City of Lynchburg-, I
note that yon ha-re snlcs there of .3<J1o; is thnt
correct!
A. That is rig·ht.
Q. So· under your estimate, assuming that you went into
the Lynchburg 1\l!arket and were gTanted a license there, your
sa.Ies there then would be .15%; is that correct·?
A. That is correct, .15 of 1%, yes, sir. I hope that nobody is
disturbed up there.
Q. By the same reasoning, in the Harrisonburg-Bridgewater Market, you noted 1%, so under your estimntes it would
be cut to .5%; is that correct?
A. Exactly.
Q. Mr. Starr, I hand you a. 1nap of the State of Virginia,
which is the same map yon see on the wall behind the Commissioners, with the exception that the ~Iiddlcsex area has
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been shown as being a part of the Richmond, Tidewater and
Fredericksburg area.
· l'Ir. \Vickham: I might state for the record that this map
was prepared under the direction of Mr. Ragland's office and
I assume that it is quite accurate, and appears to be identical
to the map on the wall.
Mr. Parker: Mr. Chairman, do you want to ask him to
make this an exhibit?
page 77 ~ Chairman Louthan : Do you intend to make this
an exhibit?
Mr. Wickham: Yes, I would like to introduce at the proper
time this map as an exhibit.
By ~fr. Wickham:
Q. (Continuing·) Using that n1ap, !fr. Starr, did you include any figures concerning the population of the various
markets under the control of the State Milk Commission 7
A. Yes, sir. V\T e have computed some figures that are very
interesting to us. On the population of a given number of
marketing areas per distributor and 13 areas, including the
one in point here today, Richmond has been included, 13 of
these various marketing areas scattered throughout the State
were selected indiscriminately because of the ability to arrive
at their populations, they follow county lines a little closer
and it is a little difficult to interpret some of these legal definitions in the milk law.
Of these 13 markets, these figures represent the population
per distributor in the market: Kilmarnock-Reedville: 5,300
people per distributor: Sn1yth-\Vythe: 7,500; BrnnswickGreensville-J\IIecklenburg: 9,300; Winchester: 11,200; Staunton-Waynesboro: 16,900; Charlottesville: 18,800; Southwest Virginia: 19,000: Pulaski-Montgomery-Giles: 22,000;
Galax: 22,900; Fredericksburg-Warsaw: 25,200;
page 78 ~ Tidewater: 38,000; Roanoke: 52,900; Richmond:
84,000.
Q. ~Ir. Starr, l1ow did you arrive at your population figures
for the Richmond l\farket?
A. Well, would you like this entire procedure detailed 1
These are, we think, very close approximations of the current
population following the boundaries of the Milk Commission
as we could det~rmine. We have the details if anyone wishes
to examine them.
Q. Suppose you state, for example, how you determined the
population of the Richmond Market in 1960.

50

Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia

Leonard E. Starr, Jr.
A. All right. '11he population of New Kent in 1950 was 3,995Q. Excuse me, Mr. Starr. Start back with taking the cities
and the various counties that are contained in the Richmond
Market.
A. You want to go back. Here are tl1e breakdowns for this
population. Richmond City in 1960, 219,958. IIenrico-I am
going to read these rapidly unless someone wishes then1 slow.
IIenrico, 117,339 people. Chesterfield with its Dale District,
6,015; Clover Hill District 1,907; ~fidlothian District 10,759;
Manchester District 31,892. Sub-total 50,573 of this Chestei·field alone.
Then in Goochland, the Dover District, 3,423; in Hanover,
the Ashland District of 11,111 ; the IIenry District
page 79 ~ of 10,843; Ashland Town 2,773. Sub-total, 24,729.
Char1es City: Harrison District, 2,572; Tyler
District 2,142. Charles City Sub-total, 4,714.
Powhatan: Huguenot District, 2,067.
Total population of the R.ichmond area, 422,801 of the Richmond Marketing Area.
Q. 'Vhat was the population as shown by the 1950 census
figures regarding the Ricl1mond 1v[arket?
A. The comparative figure for the identical areas was 340,236 people.
Q. Do you take into consideration any of the uncontrolled
area i1nmeida.tely surrounding the Richmond ~iarket 1
A. That is correct.
Q. Do you have any figures on that area?
A. It's a district, Beaverdam District, -of Hanover County
in the statistics, a part of which is in the Richmond 1\farket
and a part in the uncontrolled market not considered. In this
district in 1950 it had a population of 5,385, and in 1960 a
population of 5,596.
Q. How about New Kent County?
A. New l(ent increasing from 3,995 to 4,504 in 1960. W11ile
only a part of it is in the R.ichn1oncl 1\farket all ·Of it rnav be
served by Richtnond distributors. But the percentage of increase in the population alone in the controlled dispage 80 ~ trict was some 25% and it is pertinent, we think
very pertinent, that the addition of a distributor, if
we were to be licensP.d a distributor in the Richmond Market,
it would still mean 70,000 people per distribut.or in the Richmond area, which would still be at the top of this list of 13
marketing areas. As a matter of fact, you could almost double

I
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the distributors or could double them and still exceed all but
two of the markets.
Mr. "\Vickham: At this time, I would like to formally introduce the map showing the controlled areas in Virginia as
Applicant's Exhibit No. 2, I believe.
Ohair1nan Louthan: All rig'ht.
(The rna p of con trolled areas in Virginia was filed as Hearing Exhibit No. 4--Applicant.)
Mr. "\Vickham: 1\{r. Chairman, that concludes our testimony
in chief. We would like the privilege to recall }fr. Starr if
've think necessary after hearing· the testimony of the opposition. So with that understanding, so far as we are concerned,
Mr. Starr may take ·his seat. We have another witness we
wish to call, but so far as Mr. Starr is concernedChairman Louthan: You wish to give the others
page 81 r the privilege of cross examination of Mr. S.tarr?
Mr. Mays : I think he said they were resting in
chief. We are resting a.fter the next witness after Mr. Starr.
Mr. Moncure: We are so near the dinner recess time, I
think it would be rather awkward to break into the cross
examination at 1 :30. Might 've postpone it and take it up
after lunch?
Chairman Louthan: The Commission may ask any pertinent questions that it wishes to before we adjourn.
By Executive Officer Ragland:
Q. Mr. Starr, with reference to your reply to Mr. Parker's
question concerning the distribution of profits, under the
method that you described, does that mean fhat a member
store who purchases no Richmond Food milk may yet receive some part of the profit made on the milk?
A. Very definitely does. It would be true of any department. Should there be an overage in a department, we a:re
using that men1ber 's capital to provide facilities, whether he
happens to buy it or not. It would be a unified investment of
our entire membership of 560 stores in the milk business and
any allocations that are made by law must go back
page 82 r to them based on their purchases.
Executive Officer Ragland: That is all.
Commissioner Tabb: I have nothing further.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Burrows?
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By Commissioner Burrcws:
Q. Would it be in order to ask you what percentage of
patronage refund you give to your member store 1
A. Yes, sir. The patronage, once again, applies to their dry
grocery and vegetable purchases and it has averaged 1 ~4%
for the last twelve years. Possibly one year it was 1%Q. In this breakdown of distributors per population, have
you given any consideration to the size of the distributing
plant in those other areas T
A. No, these are numerical. We realize that there will be
some discrepancies, but they are numerically only, number
of licenses.
Con1missioner Burrows: I think that is all I have.
By Chairman Louthan:
Q. Mr. Starr, w·hat percentage of the local grocery stores,
I classify them as milk outlets, are represented by Richfood?
A. All right, sir, I think I can give you some
page 83 ~ exacting-not exacting, ;but some good estimates of
what we do in the market in the grocery business.
Our figures projected-these have to be estimates, there is a
definite relationship between what a store buys in our main division and its retail sales, but they vary and we are taking
averages here-on this projection basis we indicate a sales in
the Richmond Metropolitan ~{arketing Area of $45,000,000,
45 and a fraction million dollars. The Chamber of CommerceQ. Mr. Starr, that information may be very valuable, but
that is not the question I asked.
A. I am sorry, sir. I misunderstood your question. "That
is your question Y
Q. The percentage of stores, outlets.
A. Percentage of stores to the stores in the marketing area 7
Q. Yes, represented by Richfood.
A. I am going to be missing a statistic on the number of
outlets that are not our members in the city that are independent stores. At a guess there might be another 150 markets,
independent stores. I can give you the exact number of chain
outlets that are not represented by us.
Q. We are not dealing with chains.
A. We do virtually sell all of the independents of any size
in the Richmond Market, if that helps to answer
page 84 } your question.
Q. Your answer is that practically 90% or
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100% of the retail independent outlets are members of and
represented by Richmond, Incorporated Y
A. No, sir. No, sir, I am sorry. I can't say that. At a
guess, I have to guess we have some 300, approximately, independent stores in the market and numerically I am guessing
that there are possibly 100 grocery outlets that are not our
n1embers. In that instance we would be representing 66%
of the independent stores. I do say, however, though, that in
stores of size in sales in the market, all supermarkets and
superettes essentially are members of the Richmond Food
Stores. I hope I am not confusing you.
Q. You are a little confusing in your percentage. The percentage I got was 305 against 100.
A. No, 305 against an additional 150, which would produce
450 total, we would have two-thirds of them, or 66%.

By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. Would you pursue that dollar volume of retail sales in
the Metropolitan Area Y
A. I will be glad to. We have 45 and a fraction million dol..:
Iars of ret~il sales of all type of food stores. The Chamber of
Commerce figures their estimate of the current
page 85 ~ food store sales of $130,000,000 in the marketing
area. So we represent 35.1% of the total food
business in the Richmond Market.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Wickham, we are going to discontinue with Mr. Starr at this time and he will take the stand
upon reconvening of the Commission.
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir, I understand.
Chairman Louthan: In the. meantime, and before we adjourn, Mr. Ragland has an answer to a couple of questions
that were propounded to him this morning. We will have
them.
Executive Officer Ragland: I believe Mr. Neal, counsel for
·Curies Neck, asked me in my testimony at the time that I
stated that the retail sales on the Richmond Market for
October, 1961, w·as 42.55% and the wholesale was 57.45%, in
which of those categories had we put Safeway sales, and I
did not know. The answer is that we had put them in wholesale.
Chairman Louthan : Any other questions on that point f If
not, the Commission will recess to reconvene at 1 :30 o'clock.
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(Whereupon, at 12 :23 p. m., a recess was taken for lunch
until1 :30 p.m.)
page 86

r

AFTERNOON SESSION.

Met, pursuant to noon recess, at 1 :30 p. m., January 11,
1962.
Chairman Louthan: The Commission will come to order.
I believe Mr. Starr was the witness on the stand when we
recessed, and subject to cross examination. Is that right, Mr.
Wickham!
Mr. Wickham: That is correct.
LEONARD E. STARR, JR.,
the witness on the stand at the noon recess, -resumed and testified further in behalf of the applicant as follows :
CROSS EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Moncure:
Q. Mr. Starr, just several questions here. As President of
your company, if any of your stockholders experienced any
difficulty in procuring from the four distributors in Richmond
an adequate supply of wholesome milk, you would know about
it, wouldn't you Y
A. Correct, sir. I am not President, I am Genpage 87 r eral Manager of my company.
Q·. As General Manager you would 1
A. I think I would know about it if they had difficulty.
Q. And they do have supplied to them by the four distributors in any quantity that they might need and at times
needed good wholesome milk, do they not, sir Y
A. That is correct, sir.
Q. I understand that you believe that if you had your own
private brand that you could boost the sale of milk; is that
what I understood you to sayY
A. We do believe that.
Q. However, you tell us in your estimates where you say
your store sells 15.4 per cent of the total volume of sales in
the area that you would consider yourself fortunate if you
kept 50 per cent of that for your proposed applicant Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Isn't it a fact that the only way you are going to in-
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crease any sales of milk is by increasing the per capita consumptionY
A. I think that is correct, for anyone to increase sales they
have to also increase consumption, yes, sir.
Q. The public has to drink more milk f
A. That is correct, sir.
page 88 ~ Q. So far as your present plans, I believe you
tell us that most of these areas would not be profitable, but if at any time that picture would change you would,
of course~ file application for those areas; isn't that true,
sirY
A. We could do so. We will not say that we will do so.
Q. If it were profitable, you naturally ·would, would you
not, sir!
A. Not necessarily, sir.
Q. I assume, just from your records filed here, that you are
seeking new members of your association among these 150
independent stores that are not members continuously, will
you not, sir 7
A. Not in the 1\tietropolitan Richmond, no, sir, we are not.
Q. Where else will you haveA. If the stores are sizeable enough to contribute to the
association and we to them, yes, we are accepting new members from time to thne.
Q. So the only reason you would not accept new members in
Richmond is that you already have those that are sizeable
enough for you to want them Y
·
A. That is correct.
Q. So far as the population figures that vou
page 89 ~ filed in your exhibit in ratio of distributors to th"'em,
you did not take into account, ·1 assume, at all investment of distributors, the size of the distributors, or ~ny
thing of that nature, you just did it purely on a ratio to population?
A. Number of distributors licensed in the market to population in the market, that is correct.
Mr. Moncure : That is all, sir.
'Mr. Gordon: Mr. Reporter, would you turn back to the
beginning of Mr. Starr's examination, at which time he was
asked the question about his qualifications under Section B
of Regulation 7.4 and read the question that was asked Mr.
Starr?
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(The following questions and answers were read:)

'' Q. Referring to Sub-section B, do you feel that the Richmond Food Stores is fully qualified by character and responsibility and equipment to properly conduct the milk business Y
"A. I do.
'' Q. Is it your proposal to employ experienced persons to
run the milk business Y
''A. We do so propose.''
page 90

~

By :hir. Gordon:
.
Q. Mr. Starr, as a matter of fact, Section 7 B,
which I an1 now reading, says that the permit may be denied
on the ground that the Commission thinks that the applicant
''is not qualified by character, experience, financial responsibility and equipment to properly conduct business."
Richmond Food Stores has not had any experience in the
milk industry business, have they Y
A. That is correct, we have not.
· Q. Therefore, you could not answer B affirmatively?
A. I would have to listen to B again before I can answer
your question, sir.
Q. Regulation 7.4 B''The Commission may decline to grant a license and n1ay
suspend or revoke a license or permit, after at least ten days
notice and a hearing, for any of the following .reasons :
"B. That the applicant, licensee or permittee is not qualified by character, experience, financial responsibility and
equipment to properly conduct the business."
A. We would answer affi.rmatively in the sense that experience in any operation can be purchased. If the question
is are we now experienced, myself or my personnel,
page 91 } to operate a milk plant, the answer is no; but we
have a college professor running one of the largest
cooperatives in the nation, recently hired, who was never in
the grocery business at all and doing a very find job of it.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions Y
Mr. Moncure: I have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Edmunds Y
M.r. Edmunds: Yes, sir, I want to ask a few questions.
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By Mr. Edmunds:
Q. Mr. Starr, as I understand, you are the General Manager
of the Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated 1
A. Yes, sir.
Q And is it true that your concern does not contemplate
applying for any license in any other market areas other than
Richmond Market Y
A That is correct for the immediate future, and probably
for several years.
Q. As I understand it, at the present time you do not have
any facilities at all for the processing or distribution of milk,
and that you would construct a processing plant; your construction of a processing plant is contingent upon this application ; is that correct Y
A. That is essentially correct, sir.
page 92 ~ Q. You have never had any experience or you
have never had any facilities for the processing of
n1ilk?
A. That is correct.
Q. According to the exhibit filed here by the Commission,
it appears that you have five outlets or stores in the Staunton"\Vaynesboro Market; is that correct?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Would you mind naming those five stores?
A. Yes. In Staunton-Waynesboro district, we have four
-Reid markets and one Petty's Market in Verona, Virginia.
Q. That is four Reid stores and one atA. Petty's-P-e-t-t-y'-s-1\{arket.
Q. At Verona.?
A. -Yes.
Q. It is true that if this application for license here should
be granted by the Commission you would in time make application for license in other market areas, is it not?
A. It is possible that we would do so wherever we can
furnish th<'m service properly without a subsidiary from the
rest of our members.
Q. And I do understand from your testhnony that your cooperative, and I take it to be a cooperative f A. Yes, sir.
Q. --at the present time has never had anv
page 93 ~ experience and does not at this present time po~
Pess any facilities for the processing or handling
of milk products 7
A. That is true, sir,-and all other departments that we
have entered.
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Mr. Edmunds : I think that is all.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions Y Questions from
the floor? Mr. Parker?
Executive Officer Ragland: Mr. Chai;rman, there is a question from the floor.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Paxson'
By M.r. Paxson:
Q. Does the Richmond Food Stores intend to buy 1nilk from
producers, process it, and sell it to the various stores in your
organization'
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Do they intend to make a profit on the operation of the
milk plant, the facilities that you intend to build Y
A. I will .repeat my answer, sir, on that. We don't expect
to sustain a loss. We can break even or we can have an overage, depending upon what our operational costs are and what
our advertising costs are.
Q. Assuming that you would make a profit and it were returned to your member stores, isn't that what would have to
be done with the money?
page 94 ~ A. If there is any overage it must be returned
to our total membership.
Q. vVould that in any way be a rebate to the store that happened to sell your milk 1 You say you don't intend to sell all
of your stores, son1e of tben1 might not buy any, would that
be any incentive for your stores to buy milk from your plant
that you are going to process Y
A. Incentive? There is always the incentive of selling
products which they own and control. It would have that incentive, but there would be no direct discounting of milk
pricing to our members.
Q. It wouldn't be at the time of delivery, but it would be
at the end of the year, wouldn't it 7
A. No, sir, there would be no direct discounting at the end
of the year either.
,
·
Q. No, but it would be part of the profit returned, I think
you said, if a profit were made which would in a sense be a
discount, whethe-r it was given each month or at the end of
the year?
A. It's a question of terminology here. First, we don't
have profits, we charge markup, and we may 'have what we
term an overcharge to our stores. They are gigantic, in a
sense, a large partnership.
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Secondly, if these profits or overcha.rges or accruals, or whatever you call them, are returned they
are not returned on a basis prorated to milk purchases directly so that they could not be a discount. This is
true of many other commodities that have so-called wholesale
fair trade where manufacturers establish fair trade prices.
"\Ve do not return monies to our members on how much sugar
they buy or how much milk they buy and so forth, so that
there cannot be a direct rebate involved.
Q. But some of the money would find its way back to the
member stores that ·happened to sell your milk if some money
was left after your operation 7
·
A. If there are overcharges, yes, sir, it must find its way
back to our membership in the manner prescribed by law.
Q. Do you know if that is possible in a distributing plant
in the City of Richmond, to let a part of its profit at the present time get back to a store that might sell its milk during the
course of a year, if they so desired under the regulations?
A. I am not sure I follow your question. As a general
law, any corporation can make arrangements with its customers to return a portion of its profits, as in the automotive
trade business. Under the Milk Commission regulations I
would assume that such, if it were a direct return
page 96 ~ of monies, would be rebating and in violation of
the law.
Q. Whether it were direct or indirect, would it be a violation of the lawf
A. I don't think it would be.
Q. Yours would be indirect?
A. I don't think it would be on an indirect basis. For
example, if a customer who might ·he one of my members were
a stockholder in one of the milk corporations and be participated in the profits of the corporation which would accrue
from this milk business, I do not think that would be a violation.
Q. Another question. I think you stated that in the uncontrolled areas-in your application before the Local Board
you stated that you were going to buy your milk from the
Richmond Coop; is that correct 7
A. Yes, sir, that is correct, but qualified. We are not indicating that all of our milk would necessarily be purchased
from the Richmond Cooperative for uncontrolled areas. It
nrlght be the case.
Q. Did you make that known to the Richmond Coop prioi"
page 95

~
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to the Local Board's meeting that they approved your application!
A. Did I make what known, sirf
Q. That you might buy the milk that you were
page 97 ~ going to sell in the uncontrolled areas T
A. Yes, sir.
Q. You made it known to them prior to the Local Board
meeting?
A. Yes, that is correct.
Q. Do you think that might have influenced their decision,
the producer mem.bers on the decision f
A. I think very definitely it would influence producers, that
and other things which they feel it would be an advantage to
them as producers here, and possibly in other parts of the
state.
Q. Did you make that same thing known in other parts of
the state?
A. No, sir, we have not because our surveys of the other
parts of the state are predicated first on our ability to operate
in ou.r main Richmond Market.
Q. So you think that might have influenced the decision on
the particular application that you made prior to the Local
Board m.eeting in which that decision was madeY That was
my question.
J\'Ir. Wickham: Mr. Chairman, I believe the record will
show that the decision of the Local Board was three to two
against the granting of the license or recommending the granting of the license in question. .The way this quespage 98 ~ tion was phrased, it indicated to me that the Local
Milk Board recommended this license be approved
by the State Milk Commission, the implication'being -that they
were influenced b~fore the hearing was held, which I think is
an improper statement of fact.
Chairman Louthan: Is that a statement of fact, or the
way that you understand Y
Mr. Wickham: My objection is that the question as
phrased to the witness is not a proper question because it
misstates the f.acts as shown in this record before the Commission today.
Chairman "Louthan: Has the witness answered the question!
A. At this point I am not sure that I had answered the
question. Hasn't the question ·been answered satisfactorily!
Mr. Paxson: I think he answered the question.

.i
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Mr. Edmunds : One other question, Mr. Chairman, I would
like to ask.
By Mr. Edmunds:
Q. Mr. Starr, assuming that this license would be granted
and eventually sometime in the future you would make application in the Staunton-Waynesboro Market area and were
granted ·a license there, would your stores in that
page 99 } market area, Staunton-Waynesboro, purchase all
of their milk from your processing plant or would
they be permitted to 1nake purchases from other sources Y
A. It is not a question of permitting them, sir, we don't
control them to that extent. They would purchase milk there
from our suppliers.
An exact case in point is that we have a Richfood bread
of which we are very proud and do a good job, but in the
stores in Staunton, Virginia, they have other bread arrangements and do not stock our Richfood bread. The s·ame with
our milk. We would encourage the use of our milk, but we
cannot force or insist on them purchasing or not purchasing·
elsewhere. They would purchase elsewhere if it was their
desire.
Q. Are yon saying that if you were granted this license
then, that your stores and outlets would carry other ·brands of
milkY
A. Yes, sir.
Q. In all of your stores Y
A. Yes, ·sir, very much so, they would. This is possibly
testimony you missed this morning. That is correct. But we
are quite certain that they would.
Mr. Parker: I have a question.
By Mr. Parker:
Q. I think you testified, ~{r. Starr, that one of
page 100 ~ the reasons you thought ,this would be to the
public interest would be that your stores would
push the sales of this milk because they would have an
interest in so doing because they had pride in it and wanted
the brand to be sold 7
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Therefore, there would be more milk consumed and
therefore help the market in general. But isn't it true that
if that be the case, if you sell milk to customers it would
thereby reduce the milk sold by the other distributors in the

:··
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market? Or how do you rationalize the situation on that
pointY
A. I don't think it would be all rationalization. We could
displace some other sales, of course, as .a competitor in the
market, but we say we will enhance consumption because we
will cause this consumer, if she has been taking one quart
of milk on a particular day, to purchase two or three instead
of the one through mass display and supermarket merchandising.
Q. You do not think she would do that today, that she
would be induced Y
A. She will do it today to a certain extent on any product
that is merchandised in the supermarkets.
By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. I should like to ask you a question relative
page 101 ~ to that statement that you made.
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Have you seen any evidence or studies which would substantiate your claim that promotion does increase per capita
consumption of milkY
A. I can answer you directly that I have seen numerous
surveys on all types of grocery store products where displays
of .any product in the grocery store can increase sales as much
as 4- to 600%. I cannot conclusively state that this occurred
on fluid milk, but it would follow, no reason why is should
not follow.
Q. You have said that you have seen evidence that shows
·
promotion can increase the sale of a productA. Of a product in a food store.
Q. -but you do not know whether it is milkY
A. Up to 600% in some. Studies that I have seen.
Q. But have you seen anything on milk specifically Y
A. Not specifically, no, sir.
Q. Or on the idea that per capita consumption specifically
would be increased, not the sales to the store, but the per
capita consumption of individuals involved Y
A. No, the survey that I have' seen can prove only that you
can sell more products through promotion and merchandising;
and I take it as a good assumption that when you
page 102 ~ sell more product it becomes consumed once it
gets in the home.
Q. Are you aware of what the trend over the last twenty
years has been in the per capita consumption of milkY
A. I have seen some figures, yes, sir.

Richn1ond Food Stores v. State

~Hlk

Commission

63

Leonard E. Starr, Jr.

Q. What do they, in general, show?
A. The last three years are fairly stable. There has been

something like a one-pound decline. There was, I think, a
sharper decline up until this balance has been arrived at.
Commissioner Tabb: That is all.
Mr. Gordon: Mr. Chairman, I have a question.
Chairman Louthan: Yes, sir, :Mr. Gordon.
By Mr. Gordon:
Q. Mr. Starr, you opened up an avenue of thought I would
like to explore a little further with you. You say that you
do not intend to operate at a loss your milk business; is that
correct?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Are you going to f'Orm a separate corporation to handle
the milkY
A. No, sir, we do not.
Q. Will that be just one of the departments of Richmond
Food Stores Cooperative Y
A. That is correct, it will.
page 103 ~ Q. In the nature of things, you could, just as an
insurance company has underwriting departments
and has a big portfolio of stock 'On which it gets income from
dividends, operate your milk business at a tremendous loss
and let your other departments take up the slack, couldn't
you?
A. I suppose anything is possible, sir. I can only say that
in our history of operation we audit our departments by departments and we make them stand on their own bottom and
it has never been our past history to operate any particular
department at a loss because we just don't consider this
policy.
Q. Nevertheless, if you th'Ought that it was worth your
while and the while of your members to have a brand of milk
on the market that bore your distinctive label, there is nothing
in your rules to prevent you from keeping that brand of
milk on the retail market in Richmond at a sacrific, at a loss,
is there?
A. There is no specijic rule in our. charter or bylaws that
would state that we couldn't establish a price. Of course,
there are in the milk regulations that would prevent us from
lowering price, and also our general policy.
Q. I am not speaking about selling it ·below the minimum,
I am just saying that you could sell, still sell the milk at the
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minimum price and come within the rules of the
Commission, but if it happened that your volume
was so small that you could not operate economically at a profit, it would be possible and there is no reason
that you could not operate at a loss in order to keep your
milk before the public and let your other departments carry
that lossY
A. There is that technical possibility, but not probability.
Q. One more thought here. You have said that the patronage refund which your members will get back, even though
they include some of the money you have made from your
operations of your dairy, would not result in a discount to
them on the price of their milk?
A. Yes, with the assumption that there would be a profit
and it would be rebated to our people prorata to their purchases on our main sections and I do not consider it a discount
·
on milk purchases.
Q. I understand that. You do call what you return to your
members ''patronage refunds''Y
A. Yes, ·sir, or overcharges.
Q. Assuming that a store, and let me settle one other thing
:first-your members are free to buy as much or as little from
you during the year as they please Y
A. Not quite, sir. If we didn't have a relatively
page 105 ~ full support of the store, we might not accept it
for a member, but they are free, they .have discretion in what they stock and purchase in their store.
Q. Do you have any rules for ousting a member?
A. Yes, sir, we are able to oust a member.
Q. What are they?
A. I think the broad one would be for the welfare of the
association.
Q. Would that be by a majority vote of the others 7
A. No, sir. No, by the majority vote of the Board of Directors of the Association.
Q. Go along with me on this. Assuming, if you will, that
one of your stores bought only milk during the year from
you and you sold it to them at the minimum :fixed by the Commission, at the end of that year that store owner would receive a patronage refund, wouldn't heY
A. No, sir.
Q. Not on the milkY
A. No, sir, because under your assumption that he purchased not from our main departments on which we prorate.
If he didn't purc·hase any groceries or product, he would have
no basis for allocation.
page 104

~
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Q. I wasn't familiar with that. I will just go into that a
little further. You mean if a store bought only
page 106 ~ milk they would not participate in the patronage
refund?
A. That is correct, sir.
Q. Well, that was one thing that hadn't been brought out.
But if he bought the particular items that you give patronage
refunds on, he would participate 7
A. Yes, .sir.
Q. Even those wl1o did not buy milk would participate in a
patronag·e refund based on a profit made by the milk department?
A. That is correct. He might not be a milk purchaser at all,
and if there are overages, he could participate in those overages as would a stockholder in a corporation,
Mr. Moncure: l1:ay I ask a question Y
Chairman Louthan : Yes.
By Mr. Moncure:
Q. Take the supposition that this member bought all sorts
of merchandise so as to n1a.ke him eligible for the refund and
bought milk and bought it at the minimum fixed by this Comnlission, when he received his sc.ript of 2 cents, or your profits,
a por-tion of those profits would be attributable to 'vhatever
profits you made on milk sales, wouldn't it?
A. Yes, sir, it would be.
Q. It would therefore, have the effect of selling
page 107 ~ milk to that individual at a lesser price than the
Commission fixed by virtue of his refund 7
A. I don't look at it that way, sir.
~Ir.

1\foncure: That is all, sir.

By 1\fr. Neal:
Q. I have one more question. You were speaking a few
minutes ago of promoting the sale of milk and building up
your volume through display advertising. 1Vould you permit
any .of the four distributors who are now serving your stores
to put in displays of that sort in your stores no,v?
A. Our retail stores have the opportunity to permit that
themselves and they do to a certain extent. We are saying
that their interest in their own product is far greater than
their interest in competing vegetable suppliers, let us say, ·or

66

Supreme ·court of Appeals of·Virginia ·
.Leonard E. Starr, Jr.

·competing coffee suppliers of variable brands. \Vo may .have
25 coffee ·brands and our retailers are willing to accept all
good promotions, but their heaviest interest lies. in their· own
brand of coffee.
Q. So that you yourself do not. have ·. any yontrol as. to
'whether or' not
individual supermarket w·ould •·permit a
·display ·of this sort'nciw, hut if yo~ were produc~ng the· -product yourself you would feel c·a.Hed ·upon to take· an act~ve part
in pushing· that; is that what you are saying? ~··
·:
. :
. . A. We·have control of the items that we stock
page 108 ~ in the serise that we encourage certain promotions
and our stores fo~low our leadership. IJ?. milk,
per se, we have no control now and these decisions· are made
individually. If ,v.e· were' proc~ssiJ?.g and bottling and ·packaging our own milk we would of course get in· the picture and
encourage the promotion of milk a~ we _have with pe~nut
butter.
·· · . ·
.· ·
. ·
Q. And if he didn't follow that, his conduct' would be detrimental to the welfare of the association Y
A. No, sir, not in the terminology that might cause a member to be. disposed of or even -reprimanded. A member l1as
the full freedom in the question of purchasing merchandise
. or selection of brands in the sense that -this is not a violation
worthy of expulsion-not as to our milk, for cxan1ple, or not
as to our bread, as is the case with our Reid Stores hi Staunton, Virginia.
.
Q. Do you get out a little booklet showing your rules and
regulations and how your patronage dividends are arrived at
that you furnish all of your member stores, some guide to
govern their conduct of their business in their association
with you, sir Y
A. We issue bylaws to our members and we issue at the
end of each year a financial repol·t to our member~ which is
a condensed balance s·heet as well as other information. This
is not however a detailed set of rules and compupage 109} tations and we do not issue such.
Q. Do you have a set of those bylaws with you Y
A. I think perhaps I do.
Q. I wondered if I could ask you to file that.. We might
want to look at it before the hearing is over.
A. No, I am sorry. I usually carry one, but we can furnish
the Commission one if you would like.
Q. Thank you, sir. I would like that furnished and also if
the Commission wants to make it an exhibit I would like to
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have it as an exhibit of Curies Neck Dairy, No. 1 in opposition.
Chairman Louthan: So ordered. (A copy of the 1956 bylaws of the Richmond Food Stores,
Incorporated was filed as Hearing Exhibit No. 5-0pp~nents.)
By Mr. Tom Starke :
·
·
·
Q. May I ask the witness the per- thousand population to
the distributorship in the :Middlesex area Y
t
A. I do not have that, sir.
.
Q. Don't you realize that in asking for· a permit on the
Richmond Afarket w-ould entitle you to serve in that entire
market Y:-you have no objections then if I furnish those figures later T ,
,
page 110 ~ A. None at ·au, sir.
Q. For the Petersburg-Hopewell :Market in 'the
uncontrolled a.rea.s you have access to all of t~ose stores; do
you have anything· on those popula:_tion figures Y
A. No ; our population analysis ·i-ras just on those reported.
Q. I would like some description of what you call deliveries.
vVould you have special milk· trucks go out in these uncontrolled area.s, or would this milk be picked up along with the ·
groceries and delivered to these stores, o·r how would you do
that?
A. 'Veil, it's a little early for us to know exactly how we
would operate in uncontrolled areas ·or in other controlled
areas, because we· are applying for a license to opel"ate· in the
Richmond Marketing Area, but we have· not made technical
decisions of that nature as to what type truck we would have
or what route it "rould follow, and so forth.
·
·
Q. But in the ~fiddlesex area, these merchants probably
back their trucks up, you don't have a reg11lar area, you would
probably have a truck back up to the platform and get their
groceries and they may set up a milk route "rhere you say it
would not be economical Y
A. Is that a ouestion, sir?
Q. Well. actually, these n1erchants m·ay set up
page 111 ~ an economical route in the area which you may sav
may not be economical, but actually you don't
know whether it would be economical or not.
A. At this point, we don't know whether all of these areas
a.re economical to operate in with the exception of where we
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said patently and obviously they are not because of the small
gallonage sold in the stores.
Q. But the Petersburg-Hopewell area, which you have access to, you didn't say that would be uneconomical?
A. No, sir, I don't believe we did, nor did we say it would
be economical.
.
Q. You speak of these independent merchants in these uncontrolled areas, if they desire to handle your milk 100 per
cent and exclude the other milk, I mean that would be nothing
that you actually had any control over, would it?
.A. We don't have complete control, but we know from custom in our leadership in the matter that this is not the case
with other products, sir.
Q. But actually, you don't have any control Y
. A. We could not deny a member who wished to do that the
right to do it.
Chairman Louthan: Mr.

~Iays 7

.

By Mr. John Mays:
Q. I would like to ask Mr. Starrpage 112

~

Chairman Louthan: Give your name.
Mr. Mays: John Mays, Manager of the Richmond Cooperative Milk Producers Association.
By Mr. Mays:
Q. I would like to ask if I understood your statement a few
minutes ago that if it was your opinion that your agreement
to receive milk from the Richmond Cooperative Milk Producers Association to supply the uncontrolled areas, if that
influenced the vote of the comprising members of the Richmond Local Board Y
A. This question is a little difficult for me to understand, to
start with, because first the question of the Richmond 1\Hlk
Producers Association, did we contact them prior to a Milk
Board hearing, and we answered, ''Yes, we did.'' This was a
search for information and the discussion of what is going
on in the milk industry, and what milk is available and so
forth.
To answer your other question that you have asked is
could our purchasing of milk for uncontrolled areas have affected votes of producers on t~e Local Board Y I say, "Yes,
it could have," among other things, as producers that could be
advantageous to the producers.
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Q. I thought. I understood your statement that your agree-

ment that you receive the milk did influence the
milk of the producing members of the Milk Board.
A. 1Vell, I, of course, can only give my opinion,
to start with, of what nmy or may not have influenced these
various votes. Were I a producer, I would have been influenced by the fact that more potential sales could come to me
and this would be not all that 'vould influence my judgment,
but the fact that a new distributor with an efficient, modern
warehouse could be an advantage to the milk industry and accordingly to the producer. I am doing a lot of surmising for
other people, but you all are asking the questions.

page 113

~

Chairman Louthan: Any other questions? Mr. Burrows?
By Commissioner Burrows :
Q. Would there be any price differential in your milk and
milk processed by other distributors at the retail level f
A. No, sir. Yon are talking about. at the retail level, the
retail selling price of our milk at our retail stores?
Q. Yes, sir.
A. No, sir, I don't expect so. We expect the same price
to be maintained at retail and also at the distributor level, to
matc·h the current distributor pricing.
page 114

~

By Mr. Parke.r:
Q. Along that line, do you know what the minimum price is in Richmond, whether the price that is being
charged on the market in Richmond is the minimum price set
by the Commission'
A. I understand that the prices charged by Richmond are
one-half cent over Richmond minimums, both at retail and at
wholesale, sir.
By 1\fr. Gordon :
Q. Mr. Starr, your organization would have the privilege of
selling the milk at the minimum set by the Commission,
thoughY
A. Yes, sir; same privilege any other organization would
have, yes, sir. You have that privilege. We would not expect to change the market structure.
Q. You and your members as well?
A. Yes, that is correct.
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Chairman Louthan: 1\{r. Gordon, state your name and
business.
Mr. Lindsey Gordon: I am Lindsey Gordon from Orange;
I
here as a producer representing the Fredericksburg
l\farket, Fredericksburg-"""rarsaw ~Iarket now, and also included in part of the Middlesex area. vV e were
page 115 ~ concerned, and I ha.ve becon1e a little .bit more con.:.
cerned as ~Ir. St~rr .has listed Fredericksburg as
one of the areas which it might be feasible to enter-

am

I

'

By Mr. Lindsey Gordon:
Q. That is correct, isn't it, :!VIr. Starr?
A. Let me find my Fredericksburg listing·. Yes, sir, that
is one of ·the area~ 'vhere our gallonage is greater than it is in
some other areas.
Q. 1\{y question was this, Mr. Starr: :As a producer you
can readily see why we 'vould be .vitally concerned with the
statement that has been hrought about and so much .has been
said about your purchase of milk from the Richmond .Coop to
serve the uncontrolled areas of the state. To enlighten you
maybe just a little bit along that line, our distributors who sell
in the controlled markets ·and also on the fringe areas, that
milk is accounted for in the bases which no:w exist on the
Fredericksburg Ma.rket in the so-called uncontrolled areas.
A. ·Yes, sir.
.
Q. And it seems to n1e that you have 34 stores located ·in the
Fredericksburg-Warsaw·area, 7 stores ·outside· of it, 23 in the
Kilmarnock-Reedville Area, which our producers or our distribu~ors which we produce milk for are required to· pay Class
I milk, 35 in the Middlesex area, and·it could be a
page 116 ~ cqnsid.era ble . poundage of milk. :\Ve were eon. cerned with tJ1e fact that if you were permitted a
license in the Richmond area it would also give you a license
in the Middlesex area and you would have to purchase your
n1ilk from the Richmond producers in all uncontrolled or. outlying areas in. which stores were situated. We wondered if it
would be your .policy as producers to purchase milk from the
ba.seholders for those outlying areas located in the proximity
of the area. whi(>h is now controlled?
· · .
.
A. I don't think we can completely answer your question,
sir. In the first place, in the Kilmarnock area there a.re no
nearby stores, so it auparently is not a factor up there. They
are all in the controlled marketing area. The same thing· is
true of Middlesex. there are no nearby stores indicated.
In the Frederi~ksburg area, the gallonage of the 7 stores
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in the uncontrolled area is a very nominal percentage of the
total gallonage, showing over 3,000 gallons in Fredericksburg
and 195 gallons nearby.
But I say this, that our purchase of milk for uncontrolled
areas would, I think, have to be shown by experience where
we would buy this milk. "\Ve may need in many instances to
purchase the milk from the produce.rs in the uncontrolled area
or adjacent to it to make loads to get sufficient
page 117 ~ gallonage together to warrant hauling it to Richmond. This is one area that might cause us to
purchase milk outside of Richmond. But I cannot say that we
will not do this until we see what the exact circumstance is.
Q. One other question. In selling n1ilk in these uncontrolled
areas, your stores would have a right to sell it at any price
that they see fit, would they not 1
A. I would say so, yes, sir.
Mr. Lindsey Gol.'don : Thank you.
A. (Continuing) 'Vhether they bought it fron1 us or from
anyone else.
Chairmhn Louthan: }fr. Paxson?
~1r. Paxson·: I have one more question,

~Ir.

Starr.

Q.. ~ir. Starr, are you -fan1iliar with the service that the
distributors supply 1nilk to your stores, give your stores today?
A. In general, yes, sir.
Q. Do you intend, if you are granted a license, to give that
same service or will your delivery setup be different from
your distributors who are serving the1n today?
A. I can't categorically say yes or no. I would doubt that
we will exactly duplicate the current. distributor services. I
don't know their complete frequency of delivery,
page 118 ~ and so fo.rth, and 'vhat they do in the store. \Ve
have a tendencv to reduce sei·vice. The store
bears a portion of the service, in order to lower its cost of
distribution.
Q. Would that lower your cost as a. distributor by lessening
the services that are now rendered to the same member stores Y
A. It's·a question of where the cost is borne. The retailers
are not the owners -of the distributive warehouse. I cannot
give you· exact details of· what ·we would do or would not .do·
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that the distributor may now be doing or may not now be
doing.
Chairman Louthan: If there are no further questions, the
witness will be excused.
Chairn1an Louthan: Do you ha.ve another witness, Mr.
Wickhruu?
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir, I would like to call 1\fr. Flesh1nan.
pag·e 119

~

CLARENCE L. FLE.SH:NIAN,
was sworn in behalf of the applicant and testified

as follows:
DIRECT EXAl\:IINATION.

By Mr. Mays:
Q. Mr. Fleshman, will you state your full name a.nd place of
residence, please!
A. Clarence L. Fleshman, Lyncl1burg, Virginia.
Q. I think that you are presently secretary and treasurer of
the Virginia Dairy Products Association, are you not?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. How long l1a.ve you served in that capacity?
A. Since 1951.
Q. You were for1nerly on this Commission, I believe, were
you not?
A. Yes, sir.
Q·. As Chairman f
A. One year during that term.
Q. When did the term end 1
A. June, 1958.
Q. Did you, as secretary and treasurer of the Virginia
Dairy Products Association, put out any kind of news letter
or communication to the me1nbers of that organization?
A. I do periodically, yes, sir.
page 120 ~ Q·. Will you state just what the Virginia Dairy
·
Products Association is, for the record, please,
sir, and who are its members in general T
A. The Viru:iuin Dairy Products Association is a trade association of milk distributors, ice cream manufacturers, butter
manufacturers, and so on, across the State of Virginia.
Q. Do they have any members other than those you enumerated, any other type of membership?
A. No.
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Q. Is t'his a corporation or an association?
A. It's an association.
Q. Did you have occasion to put out a bulletin under date
of November 26, 1961, headed "VIRGINIA DAIRY PRODUCTS ASSOCIATION" and under that the word "NEWS"?
Did you put that bulletin out f
A. Yes, sir.
Q. T.o your members?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. I hand you what I believe is a fair copy of it and ask you
to follow me in that. Was the purpose of that bulletin to
cause the members of your a.ssocia tion to come here and
testify against the application filed by the Richmond Food
S.tores?
page 121 ~ A. Not necessarily, no.
Q. Well, of course, it will speak for itself.
A. Yes, sir.
Q. The only purpose of asking it, are you yourself opposing
the a.pplica tion?
A. I will, yes.
Mr. Mays: Then, if the Com1nission ple·a.se, we will proceed to exatnine hhn as an adverse witness.
Chairn1an Louthan: Yes, sir.
By 1\IIr. J\IIays:
Q. I ask you to look ,at this communication of November 25,
the second full paragraph-first of all, if you will look down
to the next-to-the-last parag-raph on the first page, the last
unnumbered paragraph, and I quote:
"It is the position of the ·virginia Dairy Products Association, therefore, that both distributor and producer representatives fron1 each of the affected markets be heard at the January 11th Hearing and that each in person present oral testimony or read a letter or brief into the record at that time.''
You say it is tbe position of the Virginia Dairy Products
Association, do you have some resolution fhat was adopted by
tha.t association?
page 122 ~ A. N(), we do not.
Q. Was there any formal action on the part of
the Directors of this association?
A. With reference to this?
Q. With reference to this.
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A. No.
Q. Who took the action then 7 You say it is the position
of the association, who ·do you mean by the ''association'' Y
A. The officers, the Board of Directors of the Association
have full authority. They did not pass a resolution, but I
took it upon myself to speak for them.
Q. Exactly. In other words, this letter is Mr. Fleshman's
letter, this is your letter!
A. The wording is, yes, but I an1 speaking for. the. association. I have full authority to do that.
Q. You feel satisfied that you do and in any event this letter
was your· own, wording, was it not?
·
A. Yes, sir.
Q. If you look back to the second parag-raph on that page,
the last sentence. and I will quote again: ''ltichfood is on
recor<:{ that if it is successful in obtaining the Richmond license that it will apply in succession for licenses to
page 123 ~ distribute its private label milk in the other seventeen Virginia markets in whic·h there are menlber stores.''
.
What particular record did you have in mind? You say
they are ''on record,''·what recorddid you have in mind·f
A. Statements made at the Local Board meeting in Richmond.
Q. You mean :Nir. Starr's statements 1
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Do you ·mean to say that at that, meeting he stated he
would go into alLof the eighteen markets?
A. I think so. I think he so stated here· today, with certain
reservations.
·
Q. With his reservation that there were at least nine markets that· he was pretty sure he would not go into at allY The
record of course will speak for itself, but I an1 trying to test
your. knowledge of this· whole situation. You have gone on
record as a man who speaks for· this .association .and you
brought all of these people here. Now didn't you understand
his testimony today to be that there were certainly nine places
they wouldn't go into· at all, and it was grave doubt about
some others t ·
.
A. He minimized that, yes.
Q. Didn't he say that f
A. No, I didn't understand it that way.
page 124 ~ Q. We will have .to let the record speak ·for it-·
self. But suppose the record does indicate. 1\ir.

_
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Fleshman, that he said there were at least nine tnarkets that
l1e would not go into and he was not sure but of a few of the
other-s, if the record indicates that, wouldn't you be quite
nristaken in this particular statement you have put out in this
particular letter f
A. It could be, especially if he cbang·ed his position.
Q. Do you say he has changed his position~
.
A. I think so, what was said in the n1inutes of the Board
meeting on the local level.
Q. That will have to speak for itself.
I have before me the minutes of the Richmond Local I\'I:ilk
Board and I am looking at page 2.·
l\Ir. 1\fays: This is an exhibit, is it not?
Executive Officer Ragland: Y cs, sir.
By lVIr. Mays :
Q. (Continuing) The top paragraph says, ''It is the intention of applicant to ask for licenses to operate in all 18 markets if delivery is economically sound, or if not, in those nlarkets to which delivery is economically sound.''
Do you understand his testimony before the
page 125 ~ Local Board to be different from that f
A. No.
· Q. Then weren't you quite in error -in saying definitely that
he '''as going to go into all of the markets f
A. Well, the only thing that is intended on this type of
thing, this type -of alerting the industry, is to alert the industry that there is something here that they may need to look
into, as secretary of any association should do, in my opinion,
should alert them a.nd should alert them to the dangers.
Q. I am heartily in accord, sir, may T say f. My· only concern is the manner in which you did alert them. So you were
quite mistaken, weren't -you, in that particular statement
which I quoted? .
A. No, sir, I don't see that.
· Q. If you will take the sentence· preceding it, and I quote
ag-ain, '·'A proposed processing plant in Richmond is precHeated on whether or not the license i-s obtained. If granted,
the new plant ·will obtain its· milk from the Richmond producers on· the Richmond Market and all member sto·res located on the uncontrolled territory.''
'\Vas that a. conclusion of yours~ or was that something that
was testified ·to before the ·Local Board!
. .
·· · ·

76

Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia

Clarence L. Fleshman.
A. Some of both, but, as I interpret it, it 'vas
what was said, and I think it has been said ·here
again, except some last testimony that 1\.fr. Starr
mentioned a few minutes ago.
Q. Precisely; and have you ever heard hhn testify anywhere
otherwise?
A. I still wouldn't get any different interpretation than
what is set forth here, until a few minutes ago when the question was answered entirely different from what it was that
111orning.
Q. Again, sir, the record will have to speak for itself, and
I do not want to delay the Commission unduly in going back
to that record. But this sentence really deals with an economic matter, doesn't it?
A. Yes.
Q. And it would be a matter of pure economics as to
whether what is stated here would become a fact; isn't that
true?
A. I am sure the answer is yes. And in addition to that,
why this would be a step that any operator would go through
and change it as economics changed.
Q. Precisely. Therefore, the statement necessarily is in
error?
A. I don't think it is in error.
Q. Very well, sir. When you go to the next
page 127 ~ paragraph, you say, and I quote again, ''The
R.ichmond application of Richfood, therefore, has
statewide implication in that in addition to Richmond, seventeen other markets would be immediately affected in the open
territory sales in which these stores are located and later
within the markets themselves as licenses for the various
markets are obtained.''
Now you would be quite mistaken in that again, would you
not, with the understanding that Richfood did not intend to go
into at least nine of these markets~ Would that sentence be
in error?
A. I wouldn't interpret it as such as outlined in the Board
minutes. We do have qualifications on what he just said here
in the last thirty minutes.
Q. T'hey are. on record and will speak for themselves, sir.
You said further, and if you look at the last paragraph on the
first page and I begin with the last sentence in the last full
paragraph unnumbered, and I quote, ''The following points
that have been successfully used will perhaps give you an idea
of how to approach this problem." Then you follow with
page 126

~
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nine numbered paragraphs suggesting these arguments which
have from time to time been successfully used and starting
with No.1 (I will not read them all because this will be put in
evidence), ''The granting of this license is not in the public
interest.''
page 128 ~ My inquiry now is these various arguments that
you suggest to your members to be made 'here
today are based on experience generally and not through your
analysis of the Richmond Market; isn't that true Y
A. These are general observations.
Q. General observations. Following the first eight enumerated paragraphs, you then have a paragraph 9 with this
in parens, and I quote: "(Data to substantiate your position are important.) ''
So I take it that your members were to follow this general
a.pproach that you have and then supply individual data from
their own operations, own experience?
A. That is what was intended, yes, sir.
Q. And if you will drop down to the next sentence, and I
quote that, ''If used, please weave any ideas expressed here
into your own thoughts so that all briefs will not sound and
look alike.''
vVbat was the purpose of that?
A. To do just that.
Q. lVIay I put it another way? In other words, to make it
sound like they were speaking for themselves and not using
your arguments?
.A. Yes, sir.
Q. So that they were to take this and dress it
page 129 ~ up, take this material and dress it up in order to
give it the idea of spontaneity; is that it?
A. Possibly, yes.
Q. As a matter of fact, you had been through all of this
before, you remember the Sealtest matter in Lynchburg last
summer~ Do you recall when they were coming into that
market?
A. Very vividly.
Q. And you were very vigorously oppo·sing them as you
are here?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And at that time and without trying to exhaust that
record, I know the Commission would not want that, but at
that time, at page 16 of the transcript, lV[r. Chaffin, who was
the owner of the Norfolk Avenue Dairy of Lynchburg and
applicant for the sub-distributor license for Sealtest, stated
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that his dairy accounted for about 5% of all of the business
and that you1: dairy, which I think is Lynchburg-vV estover-is
that right Y ·.
·
A. Yes, sir. . ·
Q. -accounted for 60% of the business and Quality accounted for 357o ·of the business. I believe there was no denial of that ·fact on your part or by anyone at that hearing,
was there Y .you see, I am not asking you what
page 130 ~ you·r records show, I am asking you whether you
denied that a.t that hearing? ·
A. I· don't think· so. The records would show.
Q. Yes, sir. On page 120 of that tecord, you began reading
a prepared statmnent and said that the heavy indebtedness of
your dairy and of Quality would not permit the1n ·to survive,
and I quote, "a predatory competition." I take it the clear
implication was tbat you gentlem·en would fold up if Sealtest
came in. Actually, Sealtest did come in and you have gotten
along fairly well, haven't you, since they came into that
market~

A. We have gotten along, not so 'veil.
Q. You have gotten along pretty ·well~ There has been no
question of folding?
A. "'\Ve are not ready to fold yet.
Q. As a matter of fact, I believe you acquired that other
dairy that was doing 35% of the business, did you not?
A. Yes.
Q. At pages 128 and 129 of that same record you gave three
reasons, if I may summarize them, why Sealtest should not be
granted a license and they are right much like those that are
up before us today: (1) That Lynchburg is presently served
and adequately so by three general distributors;
page 131 ~ (2) That adequate service to the consumer public
is offered and maintained; and (3) That the supply is amply adettuate.
Now would you say, and you have had wide experience in
this thing as a member of this Commission, as a distributor,
and as an officer of a trade association-isn't it your theorv
that no license s·hould be granted if there is a sing·le distributo·r
on the market who is adequately meeting the need?
A. No, I would not subscribe to that.
Q. Then what. would be the factors on which you would say
that you could have a second distributor on the market T Suppose you l1ave the market alone and someone seeks to come in,
wonld you sav that under no circumstances should a new man
con1e into that market'
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A. No, I wouldn't say that.·
Q. Would population be .a·factor:t

A. It could be. ·.

·

~.

'..

· . Q. vVould consumption be ·a factor¥ ··
A. It could be. : ·
.
:Q.. vVould there-be any other factors that suggest then1selves
to you 1
·A. ·Competition.
Q. Competition?
page 132 r A. We think SOllie. competition is necessary, if
.·
· ·· that is what·you want me to say. · ·
Q. I am not particularly-well, let's pursue that just a
n1o1nent! ·You feel that you would ·need competition in the
1narket¥
A. You would need some.
· Q. Suppose we get that· competition and a third person
con1es in-and I will not pursue this but one· or two more
questions,:..;_suppose a third application· comes in to supply
that particular market Now you have got con1pet.ition. Can
you hnagine any circumstances under which the Commission,
in. your view, should grant an application to the third applicant1
- A; If the market is adequately supplied and they -are giving
service, I think that would .be sufficient.
, Q. In other· words, you/ will have one con1petitor and it
doesn't matter how much the volu1ne increases· thereafter,
you would not bring in a third?
A. There may be conditions which would necessitate bringing in more. I don't know what they would be right at the
n1oment.
Q. But you can't in1agine any right now!
A. No . . .
Q. You have got two; it's enough in any market?
page 133 }- A. That's enough. It's enough in Lynchburg,
I'll put it that way.
· ·
Q. I al'n asking you about other markets. · You are here
testifying about the Rich1nond l\!arket and I an1 assuming that
you know something about what you are testifying to; and
you n1ean two are enough in Richmond!
A. No, I didn't say that. ·
Q. No, I am asking yon.
~I r. 1\:foncure: If Your Honors please, I rise· to protect the
witness. He says he is testifying as to the Richmond lfarket.
I do not think this gentleman has done any testifying until
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our friend tries to raise himself by his own bootstraps by putting on an adverse witness and trying to examine him. This
gentleman didn't come here to testify, that I know of.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Mays, I think the point is well
taken. He is not a witness on his own behalf at this time.
Mr. Mays: I understand, sir. He is here, however, as a
representative of this particular organization.
Chairman Louthan: He is here because he is subpoenaed,
as I understand.
Mr. Mays: Yes.
page 134 ~ Mr. Moncure: By whom was he subpoenaed 1
Mr. Mays : I have called him as far as I can,
sir, and I would like to put this in evidence. May I 'have this
put in evidence Y
~{r. Moncure: I hope he will follow the rules of evidence
that where he does not contradict what his own witness says he
is bound by it.
Mr. ~iays: 'Ve have made it perfectly clear that he is an
adverse witness and we will let it stand on its own basis.
Chairman Louthan: Any objection Y
Mr. 1\'Ioncure: No, sir. I say, I assume we will follow the
rules of court, that if he puts a witness on to contradict and he
doesn't do it, he is bound by his own witness, to follow the
194 Virginia case.
~{r. Fleshman: Is it in order to make a statement about
the news letter?
Chairman Louthan: If there is no objection.
~1r. l\'Iays: I have no objection.
Chairman Louthan: Is there any objection?
~{r. Moncure: I didn't hear it, but I have no objection. He
can make any statement on it.
Mr. Fleshman: I think the record should show
page 135 ~ the reason for a news letter of that type by an
association, by an officer of the association coming
into this kind of category.
Normally, when there is a public meeting- of hnportance
such as this one the Milk Com1nission will send out a notice
to practically everybody in the state, all producer licensees,
distributor licensees and so on. This being of a local nature
at its inception would not require and would not be in orderit was not in order for the Commission to send out such notices, so actually the notices, as I understand, would go to
interested parties only on the local level. None of us g·ot
those· notices, therefore, none of these people could conceivably
not know anything about a hearing like this. Therefore, try-
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ing to be alert as an association officer and secretary, it is
merely to notify these people that there is something coming
up they they might be interested in.
Mr. Mays: Mr. Fleshman, I think if you had not given notice in some way you would have been derelict in your duty.
I an1 not criticizing the fact that a notice was sent I am
n1erely c01nmenting on the substance of the notice itself and
the allegation that is 1uade as a fact in tl1at compage 136 ~ munication. That was my sole one.
(The Virginia Dairy Products Association NEWS, dated
November 25, 1961, was filed as Hearing Exhibit No. 5-AApplicant.)
CROSS EXAl\tliNATION.
By 1\Ir. Edn1unds:
Q. :rvt:r. Fleshman, I believe yon said you 'vere the executive
officer of the Virginia Dairy Products Assoc.iation; is that
correct?
A. Secretary.
Q. To what extent do your n1mnbers extend Y Do they extend to all parts of the state or just what markets do you have
n1embers in1
A. lHembers in all n1arkets.
Q. You have nwmbers of your association in all1narkets ~
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And as the executive secretary of your association, it is
your responsibility to inforn1 your tne1nhers of such hearing·s
as this and give them any inforn1ation that n1ay he helpful to
them, is it not!
A. Yes, sir. 'Ve have constantly worked on that basis.
Q. And you are only here serving your associapage 137 ~ tion, whieh is composed of men1bers throughout
the state·?
· l\Ir. ~fays: ""\V"c do not mind hin1 leading tlte obvionR if
he wants to keep on doing it.
1\fr. ""\Vl1itescarver: He is still on cross examination.
~'fr. Edmunds: lie is on cross examination. Mr. Chairman, this is 1vir. May's witness and he is sumn1oned here by
the interested Mr. 1\tlays and I am simply cross examining
him and tl1erefore I think I do ba.ve a right to lead him a little
bit.
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Chairman Louthan: I do not think you have abused your
privileges too inuch.
By Mr. Edmunds:
. Q. (Continuing) Is that not correct, 1\tir. Fleshman? Or
make your statmnent as you see fit to answer it.
A. If I understood it, you stated I am ·here representing the
'Tirginia Dairy Productss Association. I was summoned here
by the Conunission and I understood by the assistance of some
other folk here. I didn't know on what basis. I did not come
prepared to answer these questions, I did not know what the
questions would be. I expect to appear, if I am permitted to
now, opposing the application when they get to Lynchburg. I
an1 representing the Lynchburg-Westover Dairies.
page 138 ~ Q. And as secretary of a dairy products producers' association, you do represent that association with full authority?
Executive Officer Ragland: Correction. That is not producers' association.
A. 'Tirginia Dairy Products Association.
~Ir. Edtnunds:
·Q. Virginia Dairy Products Association 1
A. Yes, sir.

By

1\ir. Edmunds: I wanted to clarify that.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions? Mr. Moncure?
Mr. Moncure: No, sir.
Cornmissioner Tabb: I would like to ask Mr. Fleshman a
couple of questions in his role as probably the most expert
witness we have here.
By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. In your experience as a member of the Milk Commission,
as a distributor, and au officer of a trade association, are you
aware of what the trend has been in the consumption of milk
in the last twenty years?
A. I don't think I can answer that.
Q. In general.
A. In the last t\\io or three years, it has swung downward.
It had swung along pretty steadily, but in the last
page 139 ~ two or three years, it has swung downward.
·
Q. Have you seen any trend where production
increased the consutuption of milk?
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· Q. Would· you say that· the ·increase of sales of milk in ··any

store would be as the result of a shifting of the brands, rather
than an increase in the per capita consumption then 1
·
· A. I think it would be a shifting of brands, and from all
studies that are coming up now, as I interpret them, the per
capita consumption is not increasing. That is taking into account all Dairy Council work and A. D. A. work, and so on.
Chairman Louthan: Any questiqns?
RE-DIRECT ExAMINA'J;ION.
By

~Ir.

Mays:

Q. In response to that, may I ask is the total consumption

increasing-not per capita, but total consumption increasing
with the increase in population 1
A. Yes.
Mr. Mays: Thank you.
Chairman Louthan : Any questions? Witness excused. I
beg your pardon?
page 140 } 1\Ir. J. A. Overstreet: J. A. Overstreet, Manager of Lynchburg Co-Operative Milk Producers
Association. I would like to ask l\!Ir. Fleshman how many
stores he is serving· in the Lynchburg area that are Richfood
stores,· if he happens to know.
Mr. Fleshman: I will present that whenever the opportunity con1es up, and I would say then seven. I would like to
qualify that, Mr. Overstreet. Something was struck off, one,
this morning, and I don't know which particular store that
refers to. So it might be six.
1\fr. Overstreet: You don't know how many there are in
the open territory?
Mr. Fleshman: I don't right at the moment.
Mr. Overstreet: But there are some stores!
1\fr. Flesl1man: Most of theni are in open territory, yes,
sir.
l\1:r. Parker: 1\fr. Chairman, I think I might poinf out that
1\Ir. Fleshman intends to take the stand at a later time and be
sub:iect to furtl1er questioning.
.
. ·
Chairman Louthan: Yes, sir. If I understand correctly,
1\Ir. Fleshman will come back on the witness stand as a wit-
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ness. If there are any further questions you might
ask him at that time. However, we are not going
to close the door to asking him questions at this
t.in1e, ,by anyone.
If there are no further questions, the witness will be excused
for the time being.
l\{r. Fleshn1an: Thank you.

page 141

~

Chairman Louthan: 1\IIr. Wickham, do you have another
witness¥
1v[r. "'\Vickham: No, sir. "'\Ve have no further witnesses at
this time.
Again, I should like to request the pernrission to put on Mr.
Starr or any other witness in rebuttal to the testimony that is
to be presented- in opposition.
Chairman Louthan: All right. That will be granted.
1\Ir. Gordon: You rest right now?
1\{r. Wickham.: Yes.
Chairman Louthan: Are there any other witnesses for t.he
applicant¥ Any attorneys representing witnesses for the applicant? If not, we will hear the other side of this question.
1\tlr. l\foncure, will you proceed 1
page 142

~

PRESENTATION IN BEI:IALF OF THE
OPPONENTS.

(Richmond Dairy Division of Foremost Dairies, Incorporated.)
l\{r. l\Ioncure: I would like to put 1\Ir. Rucker on, please,
sir.
Chairman Louthan: vVill you designate the order of your
witnesses and the order of your counsel 1
1\IIr. :Nioncure: If Your Honors please, in addition to 1\lfr.
R.ucker, and I expect 1\tir. Fitzpatrick of Curies Neck and lVIr.
,James Rennie of ·virginia Dairy ·will probably have a little
bit to say on it, that is all that we have.
Chairman Louthan: Do you speak for these other gentlemen now on vour left¥
l\1:r. Neal:· "'\Ve only have one witness.
l\fr. Gordon: Only one.
Mr. Neal: Three witnesses.

Richmond Food Stores v. State Milk Commission

85

EDMUND H. RUCKER,
was sworn in behalf of the Richmond Dairy Division of Foremost Da-iries, Incorporated, opponent, and testified as follows:
DIRECT

EXA~IINATION.

By 1\IIr. Moncure:
Q. Will you state your name, age, and occupa·
page 143 ~ tion, sir 1
A. My name is Edmund H. Rucker; my age is
sixty-three; and I am the District Manager for the Richmond
Unit Division of Foremost Dairies, Incorporated.
· Q. How long have you been engaged in the dairy business
in the Richmond area, Mr. Rucker?
A. Fourteen years.
·
Q. During the whole time, with what concern, sir?
A. 'Vith the same company only several different names.
Q. Have you also served in any capacity on a'ny ·milk board,
sir? If so, which one¥
·
A. Well, for six months I served on the Richmond Milk
Board-the Milk Commission.
Q. During your fourteen years, how much study have you
given to the producer, distributor, and consumer phases ·of
fluid milk and surplus milk in this Richmond Market, sir?
A. Well, my wife says I have given about three times as
much as I have been paid for.
Q. In preparation for this hearing, have you compiled certain statistical fig-ures and prepared yourself to give a general .statement of the overall picture and your views in that
regard, sir?
A. Well, I have reviewedQ. If so, I would like you to go ahead and
page 144 ~ state it.
A. In preparing this statement, I have reviewed
practically every contact and written report of all hearings
that I have attended for the past, well, some fourteen years in
connection with the Milk Commission, and I would suppose
that I spent some 200 hours in the eight pages of presentation
tha.t I have here.
Do I understand that you want me to read this into the
record?
Q. Just go ahead, sir, and give that as and for your testimony and then we will cross examine and direct. you as we see
fit when you get throug·h, if that is correct.
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A. I have given my naine and my position, and. I appear in
opposition to the granting of a license to the applicants, Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated.
Since cows are cows.-and are usually contented to come
fresh in the spring by nature and by choice, in order for you
to have enough milk in the winter you must have a milk surplus in the spt:ing. Everyone knows what a perishable surplus
does, hence our Milk and Cream Act a.nd our Milk Commisssion.. Regulating the amount of milk and the number of milk
distributors in a given market is definitely in the publici~
terest.
..
.
·:.
·
The Federal G9ve·rnment regulates cotton,. peanuts, tobacco, union bargaining ·and is .right now .con-·
page 145 ~ sidering giving maximum milk quotas .to pro·. duc~s~· Our. Stat~ ·Corporation Commission regulates,our tel~phone companies, our electric companies, our intra.state• gas l!n~s,. and ~ven the :Slue ;Cross Insurance: Our
City regulates and limits taxicab operations and requires
dating: of milk. Such regulations.are all in the publ~c interest,
or so intended.
.
. .
. Our Ric~ond Dairy Unit has been ,distributing ;milk continuously. in the Richmond ar.ea for over seventy-two .y~ars.
The present book,~ value :of our Richmond land, pl~nt,, andequipJ:l?..ellt is~ in exces~ of $~,000,000. We presently have 266
Richmond employees who were paid in salaries and wages
iJ1 1961 $~,235,000.
..
.
We are l~censed as a general ,;distributor in the Richmond
M!J.rket, and in order· to a.de;qu~~ely ser.ve t.he milk demands o,.f.
all the public at retail and wholesale, we offer milk pr:oducts
controlled by this Commission in paper. cartons, in glass bottles, and in metal dispen~er c&-ns. · Thirteen -different Commission-controlled nillk products are offered by us in ;twe~ty
glass. bottle contain~rs ·Of .qua.rt, piJ}!,-.9r half-pint capacity.'
Ten· of .these thirte~n. different.··,G~mmission-controll~d: milk.
pro.ducts ~re also offereq py..us in-twenty-one paper containers;.
of half-gallon, quart, pint, or. half-m:nt capacity. Three of.
these _thirteen di.:ff~.Pent . Commission-controlled
page 146 ~ milk products are also offered by us in 3.:gallon
~
~.and in 5-gallon, ~~tal disp,enser cans.
· ·
We have in the case that you can see in the front of the·
room ~al)il we· hav~ ha4. thl,s ease- photog~aphed ~ colo:r 11nd
,vill .P.resent to:$.~s Qo~ssion within a w~ek·as. Exhibit5 an 8% X 11 color photograph} the 20 prop·er}y~ labeled prod:~
ucts in milk bottles, the 21 different milk containers in cartons
and the 2 different dispenser cans in which we offer 3 differ•

we.
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ent controlled milk products. It is therefore a matter of record that our company, in order to adequately serve the public
in accordance with their wishes in regard to variety of Conlnrission-controlled milk products, variety of sizes and variety
of types of containers, offers· 13 Commission-controlled products in a variety of packages .totaling 47.
.
:
It is our considered conclusion, after 72 years of operations
in this market, that there is sufficient public demand for each
of these 47 packages to make it nec~ssary for us to continue to
offer a1147 packages in·order for us to render a complete and
adequate service to the public at. re.tail.and at wholesale.
The Richmond Market is presently being served by 5 general.distrib"\ltors as follows:
durles Neck Dairy, .[ncorporated, serving the public at retail and wholesale in glass and paper. · .
page 147 ~ F.oremost Dairies, lncorparatei(,., ser"tr.ing the
public at retail a,nd wholesale in glass and in
paper. .
: ·~
Safeway Stores, lncorpot·ated, (Lucerne· Milk Division)
serving. the public through Sa.feway Stores only. an(l in paper
only.
. .
Sealtest Foods Southern Division ser.ving the. public ·at
'vholesale only and in paper only.
~- .
. .
Virgi1~ia· D.airy ComplllnJy, lncfWporated,.. _servhig.~the pu:Qlic
at retail and_ wholesale in glass and -in- paper,
. ,_. · ·_...
l

.

. ~ . . .·. .

.

Inasmuc~ as t:wo ~of our four l.ocal competitors offer •almol3t
identical milk product packages as ours in both: glass and .in
paper, anq; sinc_e -the other two competitors of:~ours offer almost iqentical mi~k ·pr(>:duct packages a~ ours in paper; I stat~
for the re.~ords that:the general pubhc in· the ·Metropolitan
Rich~ond area isrrptesently being offered continuously 1m!.
limite¢1.· t;;up.plies_qf ,all Milk Conunission.,.cQntrolled.milk prod.;
ucts for home delivery and for store delivery ·or ~pickup in
g~a~s- and/or.- in paper· containers and- in a va.rie.ty 'Of. proximately 185 cont~in:ers from a total of five: highly eotn.petitive
~stributors. 1 submit tll~t such .service.:is "adequate's·serv: ·.. · ...
ice·in every sense of. the word.
_·Competition ·_among. these five ·milk: .·distributors ~over. a
periQQ;: of.:many ye.a~s -has . been highly·. competitive;' and: all
, _ .·.... dairi~~rh.ave ·been ·most progressive in·. their servpage 148 f ice and in their advertising. Foremost Dairies
Incorporated, as production, processing and de~
livery equipment which is modern and efficient. Officials of
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our City and State Health Depa.rhnents and of our Departnlent of Agriculture have combined their efforts to 1nake the
Richmond 1nilk supply and n1ilkshed for n1any years one of
the hig·hest rated in the United States.
Our advertising expenditure in 1961 and in past years are
in line with the national averag·e, which is 1.24% of dollar
Inilk sales. "\V e feel that the other four gmieral milk distributoTs licensed in this market have done an outstanding advertising and merchandizing job on milk in the past ten years
and that the overall advertising and public milk relations
efficacy of this milk 1narket is considerably above the average
of comparable cities in the country.
It is a matter of national record that the ~Iilk Industrv
Foundation awarded our Richn1ond Dairy Division of Foremost Dairies the highest award for the ·best n1ilk newspaper
advertising in ·American markets of 250,000 or less in both
1956 and 1955, and the only honorable mention in the same
category in· 1954. The next regular Con1mission audit of our
books will reveal that our 1961 advertising expenditure on
milk was approxinmtely 2ro of our dollar tnilk
page 149 ~ sales, more than 50% of the national average
spent by milk distributors in such advertising.
vV e submit that the Richmond Market is adequately served
by five competitive distributors 'vith unlimited supplies of
high-quality milk products in all items controlled by the Virginia State Milk Commission in adequate package styles and
sizes, and that advertising of milk products in this Richmond
Market is not only adequate, but considerably above the national average.
Since this market is being· adequately served, since a complete line of high-quality Conunission-controlled milk products are available from five highly competitive local distributors, and since iliere is no evidence of necessity for an additional distributor, we feel very strongly that the granting
of this permit would not be in the public interest.
The preamble of the Virginia Milk and Cream Act speeifically states that the "distribution" of milk as well as the
''production'' of n1ilk is a business affecting the public peace,
health and welfare and should be supervised and controlled.
I look upon this Commission as a quasi public service body.
This Commission has tl1e discretionary, but not the mandatory, power to issue a license for additional milk production
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or issue a license for additional1nilk distribution
page 150 } when in its opinion there has been established a
·
definite need for such additional n1ilk production
or such additional milk distribution.
This market is adequately supplied with niilk by the existing baseholdiug producers as is attested by the fact that there
are producer applications on the waiting list which have not
been granted. Proper authority is vested by the Legislature
in this Co1nmission to prevent a new producer c01ning on the
Richn1ond l\farket unless there is a local need to supply the
public, then by the same authority this Commission should not
grant a new license on this market unless there is a need for
such a new distributor. There has been no such need shown
ou the Richmond Market for an additional distributor. Granting· of a. license to another distributor on the Richmond Market
would not be in the public interest as we expect to herein show.
In a lVIarch 10, 1958, unanimous decision of the Virginia
Supreme Court of Appeals in the Safewa.y case, it was clearly
stated that a majority order of this Commission has "the
weig·llt of a jury verdict on a fact found'' as set forth in the
Code 3-371 (4). The opinion in this case was written by the
late Chief Justice Edward W. Hudgins and the following quotation is quite pertinent to the matter now before this Commission:
·
page 151

~

''The provisions of the Milk and Cream Act
(Acts 1934, C. 357, P. 558) were adopted by the
general assembly for the purpose of protecting and benefitting
the consumers, the producers and the distributors of milk in
the Commonwealth; hence it is 'to the public interest (Code,
3,354,3-355) to maintain for all the inhabitants of Virginia a
constant supply of pure wholes01ne milk at reasonable
prices.' ''
The above case was a sequel to Safeway Stores, Inc. v. Milk
Con1mission, 197 Virginia 69, 87 S. E. (2d) 769, in which the
''irginia Supreme Court held that the Milk Commission in
setting the resale price of milk at minimum must consider the
average cost of distribution rather than the lowest cost .of
distribution. This interpretation of this decision was over
the signature of the Honorable Lindsay Almond, who was then
Attorney G.eneral of Virginia, and currently-very currently
-Governor of ·virginia.
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It is our co:qtention tha.t the granting of a license to the
applicant _on the Richmond Ma~ket. and. t;he gr~ting of licenses to thi~ applicant in other Vjrginia markets should the
applicant pursue its declared intent to this Commission to
subsequently make applications for license in some other
m_arkets in which they" have_member stores would
page 152 ~- neither pr.otect nor benefit the consumers, the
·
producers, nor the distributors of milk in the Commonwealth. It is also our· contention that the granting. of
such a license on this market would no~ be to the public interest in tha~ it could and most probably would result _in
higher mi;tk prices to a large per ce~t of the inhabitants of
Virginia.
.
.
·
In order f.or th~s .Commission to supply:a,~l. the inhabitants
of Virginia..wiJth. eno1;1gh good milk at. all times at reasonable
prices,, your cont_rol .of the production· Qf .mjlk in alJ of Virginia s·hould adequ~tely reward the qualified producers of milk
for their efforts and their invested capital, and your_ control
should likewise set minimum . dtstributor resale. milk pr~ces
which should adequately reward a qualified di~tributor of milk
for offering a. cq~plete dist~ibution service to all the inhabitants in hjs mark~t for his costs and his invested capital. This
prqtectio_n and;~enefit to the prod:ucers and to the distributors
of milk are necessary if this Con1mission carries out the main
purpose of the l\Hlk' and Cream Act, which is to protect and
benefit. the cQn~un~ers of milk in. the· Commonwealth · , . . ,
we recog~z~ and understand that .the- granting or this per~t to the apP,li9ant woul~ be of some .ecro:llomic gain tp those
baseholding producers on .th~ ;Ric)lmond Market. in- that such
.. · CJ~ss. I milk: aEi. :wquld b~ -disb~ibuted by this; ap-r
page .153·} 'P.licant ·to -thei~ :_so.tne 60 men1;per stores in ~yj_r..:
.
. g.inia -:uncontr.pJ~d-:~areas wou~q return the lQcal
producers $6.10 a hundredweight on a 3.5% fat basis instead
of possibly less tha~ $3.00 a hundredweight. However, whatever would th1lfi3 be gai_~ed ·by the. Richmo~d .b.~~eholding. producers would p.e lost by. the ~baseholding Virginia producers in
those areas-~ow supplytng these some 60 member stores of. tb~
applic~nt. ,_.we.~ubmit that to thJis increase the pr.oduc.er pricQ
blend in Riehmond would simply propo-,rtiona tely decrea.s~ the
producer, price ·blend .in all other Comnaj&$io~~regulat~d· m.ark-:e.ts sQ .affe.cted.~::·TherefQn~:; :we must Gonolude that-th.e·-grant"
ing. of·.~ license to this· appJ.i,eant w.ould nefther: proteet .no,r
benefit the producers of this state. t :
.
.. .
,
In the many years that I have followed hearings before this
Commission on applications for licenses to distribute milk, I

., ,.·
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have never heard .the ~pplica.nt claim that the granting of the
license to him as· a new. distributor.would in any way protect
or benefit. the distributor or distributors c~rrently licensed on
that market. I doubt that you will hear such a claim today.
Suffice it to say that everyone·in this room should know that
the granting of a license to this applicant c<;»uld in no way tend
to protect and .benefit any milk distributor now licensed in this
,
. · market, but would ve~y serio.usly undermine and
page 154; ~ injure. the four local distJ;ibutors who have in.. ;
vested millions of doll~rs to ad~qt;tately serve the
.milk .requirements of the Richmond ·Metropolitan .ar~a. The
.present production faci~ities ·of the four local milk distributors
are more ,than adequate to .take .care of th~. anticipated population growth of ¥.etropolitan,Richmond for over thirty years
to. co~e .anrl: our asset e;penditures have. be~n predi~ated on
such incr~ased vol~me.
.. . ·.. ,
. .,
.
~he-. Co~ission certainly was _not created by th,e ·General
Assembly of V~rginia in 1934 and~ ~ontinued for, the past. conseeutive :twenty-eight years to guarantee a good living to
ev.ery licensed milk producer. and distributor in Virginia at
an unreasonable cost ·to all the ;inhabitants. of the Commonw~alth. ·on the contrary, the fJU.lction. of this Commission is·
pJ?imarily to regulate this Virginia..industry .as to the amount
of..-milk pnoduce~, the number o.f necessary distributors, the
adequate price to producer and to distributor, and suc·h necessary ·other .regulations as you deem necessary to get all the
people all,.t~e good milk tl?-ey. ne~q all the· time at a reasQna.ble price,.'... · . . ·. , ··· ·· ·i ~.;_. . · : .. -. · · .· · ·
··
·In 1946 ·the· Virginia Cpurt; of. Appeals tin. the ~ase of
Rountree v. State Milk ·c.ommtissf,on, 184. V~ 777,. held ~hat the
criterion for th~ 'issuance _of, a distrl'Qutqr's lic;~ns~ was
whether there was or was not J,'an a.dequa.t~~ supply.· of, :pur.e,:
wholesome milk for distribution'' in that market
pag·e 155 ~ area. Since 194S·our State Milk Commission has
followed such a principle of law or policy on many
occasions a.nd has refused to license new distributors en ma.rk...:
ets where they decided existing distributors were offerhig an
adequate .sup1Jly of good milk.=. . . :.·. · . · · . :. : · · .. .: :.
: At numerous hearings in therpas-t this.Commissjon l1as been
t.old: by· applicants that if they are granted. a Jicense t~~ir ad~
vertising and sales promotion programs· would· increase the
per· ca.pi~a consumption of mil~. lj,;_is .:inter~sting t~. n~te-ithat
on·a national scale' the per. caplta.consumptlon.of milk ln rl~&l7
is·eo'nsid.erablv be-lo:w·that. for the ye3:r 1960.. In·.the 1961 National Dairy Council publication, "How Americans Use Their
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Dairy Foods," they .show that the p(n· capita national consumption of fluid milk in 1945 was 156· quarts and in 1960 it
was only 133 quarts, an average per year decrease of 1.5% or
a total decrease of 15%. ·
Two weeks before the State Milk Commission took over control of the Richmond Market in 1951, both National Dairies
and Safe\vay Stores came in with their respective Sealtest
and Lucerne 1nilk products. Both of these ne'v distributors
on this market have 'vaged gigantic aggressive campaigns of
advertising and· merch.andising in the last ten years that
they have distributed milk in the Richmond Market. But in
spite of the two additional distributors and the
page 156 ~ greatly increased market cost of advertising milk
by all five distributor competitors, the per capita
consumption of milk today is less than it was ten years ago
before Sealtest and Lucerne milks were sold in this area.
I next read a letter from the executive manager of the
Richmond Chamber of Commerce showing that the area population has increased 21lh%, and also read a letter from the
assistant executive officer of the State Milk Commission stating that for the first nine months in 1961 Class I milk sales in
the Richmond Milk Market have increased 17.9%. Now the
Class I sales on that comparison have been adjusted to
exactly the same basis today to include those items today that
are in Class I that were not in Class I ten years ago. These
letters are marked "Exhibit 1," and "Exhibit 2," and are
offered as a part of our testimony in these proceedings. These
two letters definitely establish the per capita decrease in Class
I sales in the Richmond Market in the past ten years with the
two additional distributors here. I will read the letters. This
letter is dated December 21, 1961, addressed to E. H. Rucker,
General Manager, Foremost Dairies·:
(Exhibit 1)
''Dear Mr. Rucker:
"Your call today indicated th.at you would like for us to
provide you with an estimate of the population of
page 157 ~ the Richmond Metropolitan area for the ye·ars
1952 and 1961.
''You will note from the enclosed copy of 'RICHMOND
TRENDS',"-that is a printed addenda that I have here''that we estimate the area population for 1952 to have been
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344,6000 persons; our estimate for the year 1961, noted in
pencil on the same table, is 418,400 persons.
"We hope that this is what you require.
"Very sincerely,
jsj J. !falcomb Bridges

J. 1vlalcomb Bridges
Executive

~fanager. ''

I divided one into the other and got the per cent that I gave
in my brief.
The second letter, Exhibit 21 dated December 21, written on
the stationery of the State Milk Commission, Commonwealth
of Virginia, addressed to me:
(Exhibit 2)
''Dear

~I r.

Rucker :

"This has reference to our telephone conversation on December 21, 1961, regarding certain total Class I sales data for
the Hichn1ond lVIilk Market area. As you will recall, you stated
that 1\fr. Ragland conveyed this information to
page 158 ~ you by telephone on November 6, 1961.
''According to l\filk Con1mission records the
Class I sales (pounds) in the Ric.hn1ond l\Hlk Market for two
nine month periods-January, 1952, throug·h September, 1952,
and January, 1961, through Septen1ber, 1961, are as follows:
January 1952 through September 1952
(Adjusted to classifications contained in
Regulations effective July 1, 1959)
55,738,230 (pounds)
January 1961 through September 1961
Increase for cmnparative periods

65,714,052 (pounds)
9,975,822 (pounds)

Percent of increase for comparative periods 17.9%
''Very truly yours,
jsj James L. Coen

James L. Coen
Assistant Executive Officer.''
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· During the ten years~ that_ Sealte~t and Lucerne milk distributors have been in: tlie Richniond· Market their combined milk
market Class I sales are about 16% of the total market sales
which approximates 28% of all Class I milk sold out of stores
and to institutions in this market.
page 159 ~ On. February 14, 1958, we presented to the State
Milk Comn;lission a 33-page printed brief with
pages 8lj2 inches by .14 inches each. In this brief were audit
figures of our Richmond wholesale operations made for the
Commission by the independent public accounting firm of
Baker, Brydon, Rennolds & Whitt. We request that this brief
of ours of February 14, 1958, be made a, part of this record as
sworn evidence .of. the source of certain data wpich ·may be
hereinafter introduced by us in this hearing. We app~eciate
that this bearing is primarily concerned with an application
for a distributor license on this ma:rket, but consideration by
you of such an application necessarily embraces any effect
upon the present economi~s of our Richmond Market.
I repeat that the granting of a milk distributor's license to
this applicant ·would not be in the public interest because I
sincerely believe that present licensed distributors would suffer such volume loss and overhead increase that they would be
forced to ask for a raise in the minimum resale prices which,
if granted, would increase prices to all consumers in this area
and probably to all consumers in the Commonwealth. In any
event, I cannot possibly see how such volume loss could be
borne by our company witbout advance on milk products to a large percent of the consumers in this market
area.
page 160 ~ In order to present my reasons for making this
statement and for repeati~g it, I shall in outline
form give you exactly why I feel such an- increase would occur:
A. Cost of rendering a complete milk distributing service
in Richmond is greater than it is in any other n1arkets in Virginia.
( 1) Labor costs in Richmond are higher than in 90% of the
other Virginia markets.
.
(2) Caps and cartons must be dated in Richmond; nowhere
·
else in Virginia.
(3) We are competitively forced to offer milk in glass bottles and also in paper cartons.
(4) Richmond ordinance requires a minimum of 90% U.S.
Health -rating.
.

'
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B. Out·· distribution costs have increased each year for the
past ten years. ·
··
·
(1) It costs u·s ·1-1/5 cents more a. quart to distribute 1nilk
in paper cartons rather t.hati in bottles, all costs· naturally
being included.
·
'
(2) Sales to consumers at home are almost entirely in glass
bottles.
(3) Sales to consumers through stores are almost entirely
in paper cartons.
·
·
·
(4) In· the past ten years Richmond fluid milk
page 161 ~· sales have switched from 34% out of stores in
. · 1952 to 57% out of stores in 1961, the switch from
retail to wholesale ·percent of market in November, 1961 v.
November, 1960 being 3. 78%.
·
'
(5) Labor and delivery costs have been materially increased.
(6) The action of the State Milk Commission in July; 1959,
ih allowing only 8% surplus at the Class II price to the local
distributors instead of all of the surplus has materially reduced income for the Richmond distributors.
(7) Advertising and selling costs have increased terrifically.
C. What have been the market changes directly resulting
since the coming into the Richmond Market ten: years ago of
Sealtest milk and Lucerne milk, followed two weeks later by
the Richmond Milk Commission assuming control of the Richmond Market 7
(1) Three local distributors all had to put in equipment for
distributing milk in paper.
(2) Three local distributors later on had to put in halfgallon paper fillers.
(3) Milk Commission forced dealers to charge
page 162 ~ at least one cent a quart markup on milk but
forced us to sell to dealer at a cent a quart reduction. Up until advent of Milk Commission in Richmond our
price on milk to the stores was one cent a quart less than home
delivered and the consumer paid the same price for milk at
the home or at the stores. We agree that this Commission
price change had been long overdue in the Richmond Market.
( 4) Two new distributors have secured 28·% of Richmond's
wholesale milk sales.
( 5) In order for us to operate on a moderate profit basis
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we have had to sell out milk to the dealer at a half-cent a
quart above the Commission-set minimum prices.
(6) In order for us to operate in the black we have had to
sell our milk to the consumer home delivered at 21j2 cents a
quart more than the Oommission-set minimum.
( 7) "Our Commission-set distributor" spread is considerably below the average distributor spread in the 25 major
cities in this country.
(A) The difference between the Commission set
price a Virginia distributor must pay for milk
used for fluid milk sales and the minimum retail
reslae price is what is commonly referred to as ~istributor
"spread." Since July 1, 1959, our distributors spread as set
by the Milk Commission has been 9.28 cents a quart. The
December 18, 1961, issue of the Fluid Milk and Cream Report,
a government publication, shows that in early December, 1961,
this average distributor spread in the 25 major cities for milk
of comparable butterfat actually was 13.05 cents a quart. In
other ·words, the Government :figures show that the average
distributor spread in these 25 major cities of our country is
40% more than the distributor spread legally set by our Virginia State Milk Commission. The Commission has in its :files
a copy of the publication I have referred to above and can
easily have its officials check the accuracy of the :figures I have
l1erein presented from the speci:fietl issue of the
page 164 ~ designated publication.
(B) This same issue of this same periodical
gives the alarming situation currently existing in the City of
Chicago, Illinois, where the distributor spread at retail is
22.55 cents a quart and at wholesale is 11.6 cents a quart. In
Chicago today milk from stores has been run down to a fraction less than 22.5 cents a quart and naturally this has caused
the home delivered price to go up as high as 33lh cents a
quart. It is interesting to note that our Commission set pt·oducer price of 3.5% milk is $6.10 a hundredweight and the
Commission set minimum retail price is 24¥2 cents a quart. It
is also interesting to note that in Chicago the distributors
charging 33% cents a quart for home delivered milk are paying the producer for that milk only $4.35 a hundredweight.
(C) But for State Milk Commission control in Virginia it is
not too improbable for price wars and other
page 165 ~ chaotic conditions in the milk industry to result
in such a situation in our city as exists in Chicago,
Illinois.

page 163
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(8) Necessity has forced us to charge 2 cents more a quart
for milk home delivered than the same milk may be purchased
by the consumer at the retail or chain store.
(9) Our home delivered price-and, gentlemen, I am listing all of these things that have happened in the ten years
since two major distributors came into the market-per quart
for milk has increased from 23 cents to 27 cents, an increase
of 4 cents a quart. (See price list exhibits numbered 3 and 4,
which are actually printed prices.) Above increases are from
June 1, 1951, to date.
(10) The net results of our increased costs in t.he.past ten
years, a large percent of which are directly attributable to our
market loss of about 28% of the wholesale milk business to
Sealtest and Lucerne, has been for us to pass onto the public
these costs or close our doors. The general public is now paying 2 cents a quart more for a quart of milk when
page 166 ~ delivered at home as compared with store purchased ; and the cost to the consumer of a quart of
n1ilk is 4 cents .a quart higher.
Above price comparisons are between June 1, 1951, and January 11, 1962.
Let's summarize :
After ten years of having five milk distributors in this Richmond Market, instead of the former three combination wholesale and retail distributors,

(A) Per capita consumption of milk has decreased.
(B) 'Vholesale sales percent of market has increased from
34% to 57%.
(C) Two new distributors are selling 28% of all market

wholesale fluid milk.
(D) Advertising costs have materially increased for competitive existence reasons.
(E) Prices for home delivery have gone up by 4 cents a
quart.
D. The December 18, 1961, issue of Fluid Milk And CreOJm
Report shows that in early December of 1961 the home delivery prices of home delivered milk in 25 major
page 167 ~ cities averaged 26.9 cents a quart while the minimum resale price for similar home delivered milk
in Ric~mond. and the rest of Vi:gi~ia is onl:y ~4.5 ce~ts a quart.
You will notice that the CommiSSion set minimum 1n Virginia
is 2.4 cents a quart less than the national average current
home delivered price as specified above.
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~· E. Granting of ~ distribut<;>r·'s license to this applic~n~
would be against the public interest.
..

·{1) The applicant state~ that ·they esti~ate they sell 37%
pf·the wholesale niilk sold in the Metropolitan Richmond ·Market area.
·
· :
. After listening to the ·testimony tQday of Mr. Leonard St'arr,
manager of the Richmond Food Stores, this figure ·of ·3.7 %;,
according to his testimony today, should probably be reduced
to approxiinately 28%. I would arrive at that by multiplying
·your 15.4 by 57% Qf the market which is wholesale. I arrive
aJ the·37.% because if r·remember correctly you said that you,
'approximately, did -37% of the grocery business in Richmond
and th~t you imagined that the milk ·would be about the sanle
· · · · figure. That was the only place I could get it from
page 168 r and that was why· I came up with 37%. But I Will
··
· change it today to 28% . . . · · · ·
.
(2) If applicant is granted the 1icens·e t1iey request and our
·sales and the sales of the other licensed· distributors in this
market are again reduced at wholesale by an additional 37
or 28%, or a large portion thereof, how could history but. repeat itself?
·
···
·
(3) The public would again pay the bill in either increasQd
prices or in decreased services, or both.
·' ·
(4) We cannot believe that gran.ting a license to this applicant could in any way protect or benefit the consumer. of milk
nor in any way be in the public interest.
Respectfully yours,·
Richmond Dairy· Division
.
Foremost Dairies, Incorporated
/s/ E. H. Rucker
E. H. Rucker
Division Manager.
Mr. Moncure: May the Commission please, I would like to
ask that we be permitted to take· pictures of the
page ·169 t Richmond Dairy exhibit of its containers so it can
·
·be filed as an exhibit in the record, in case there
is an appeal from this case. I think it is very vital that we have
a photograph of it; and I am making the same request when
the time comes, for the container exhibits of the oth~r two
·
dairies here.
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.Chairman .Louthan: Why no.t?hav.e them· all. taken: at the
-same time·? · ·. .
_ · , .
. . :! ;
. .-,Mr. Moncure : I say, we will :file:· .them all as exhibits. There
will be no objectio;n .to that Y
: . . ..
·Mr. Rucker: Mr~ · Chairman, pictures have already· been
taken, but it takes six days to develop colored pict:ures.- They
were taken yesterday.
.
' ,: . . : ' :.
· Mr. Moncure: I understood that, out I wan:ted it agr.ee:d
that we may file. those phc:>tographs, and if there .is an appeal
we will have son1ething to. show the Courts of the ~xhibits· h~re..
·'

By 1\'Ir. Moncure:
- ..
.
~- ·Q. Mr. Rucker, I believe ·behind the· gentleman there you
will see the exhibit that you were .a~ked leave to file as shown
in that cabinet?
·
. ,.
.
.
· A. Tha.t is right.
Q. There was one other matter that you referre.d:to and that
- .·
. was the audit which you had made in 1958 on Febpage 170 ~ ruary 14 by Baker, Brydo~·.Rennolds & Whitt
.
that is already filed with the· Commission a1~d.

1.

· Mr. Moncure: Can we consider that :filed as an exhibit in
this hearing or is there any objection?
·
Mr. Wickham: We haven't seen it. ..
Chairman Louthan :· We haven't ·cleared the pictures just
yet. I want to know if there is any objection on the part ·of
counsel to the filing of these photographs. ·
.::Mr. Wickham: No, sir.
Chairman Lou than: Then that is covered.
"t

(The colored photographs when received will be marked
Hearing Exhibit No. 6-0pponents.)
1\'Ir. Moncure: The next thing is the filing· a.s an exhibit of
the audit presented to the State Milk Commission February
14, 1958, by the firm of Baker, Brydon, Rennolds & Whitt,
which showed the operations of our dairy, made for the Commission _by an independent firm of public accountants.' .
Mr. Rucker: Mr. Chairman, before you answer that question, may I state that at that time there were three different
Milk Commissioners sitting at tha.t desk and over
page 171 ~ a· period of years had always had quite a number
of claims and counter-claims as to what the cost
of production of milk was in different packages. I approached
the Milk Commission long before this particular hearing and
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asked them to help me select a firm of auditors that we had no
interest in, we had never done any business with, we would
never do any business with afterwards, and whatever they
came up with the Milk Commission would get the figures. If
they showed a profit, they would get it, if they showed a loss,
they would get it.
I .am simply asking that that be incorporated so that we will
have some basis before the Commission for arriving at the
fact that if volume is decreased and we can start at that particular time with the Class I price, that we pay the producer
and the cost to us, which I can show has gone up materially
since then, that the average cost or the representative cost
of serving all of the public, not just those that deal with the
store but those that have milk delivered to the home, would
enable this Commission when and if the time should come that
they were asked for an increase that you would have some
basis to start with.
Chairman Louthan: Any objection to filing
page 172 } this exhibit?
Mr. Wickham: 1\ir. Chairman, I don't quite
understand exactly what this exhibit shows. Does it show, for
example, the profits made by Foremost Dairy during that
period of time?
Mr. Rucker: What it meant, they took a tnonth and they
took the one month that was one of the three months we didn't
date milk till we could get the cost as low a.s possible, and they
went into our plant and they audited our plant from the wholesale standpoint and they showed exactly the costs of our operations in Richmond under the Milk Commission minimum
as to whether it was a profit ·or a loss on each quart of paper
milk.
Mr. Wickham: For what month Y
Mr. Rucker: For that particular month. It was sometime
-well, whatever the date was. It was July and the month before that. The report will speak for itself.
Mr. Wickham: You say it doesn't show your profits for
that month?
Mr. Rucker: The Milk Commission has all of our profits
every month.
Mr. Wickham: I ask, does this audit to which
page 173 } you refer?
Mr. Rucker : It showed only the operations on
paper wholesale milk. The point we were trying to show Mr.
Wickham, was when the price of wholesale milk went dow~ the
price of home delivered milk went up. You remember old Br'er
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Rabbit and Br'er Fox in the well. You understand, of course,
if we ever came in and asked for an increase in price we would
have to establish the fact that we were entitled to an increase
at that time, but at that time they must have believed the figures because the price increase was granted.
Mr. Wickham: I understand, but I didn't realize we were
at a price-fixing hearing today.
};Ir. Rucker: No, but we are asking for an increase in the
number of distributors in Richmond and I am saying that the
increase in the number of distributors would decrease our volume and increase our cost and would result in an increased
price to the consumer, very usually.
~Ir. Wickham: Do you have any later figures than '58?
Mr. Rucker: Do I have any later :figures on wholesale
milk? No, for if I had, I would have presented
pag·e 174 ~ them, but they are certainly no better. There would
be a number of factors that would have to be considered: One is what price the producer is getting today as
compared with the price at that particular time; another to be
considered is in that particular time we may have been doing
36% wholesale, today we are doing 57 wholesale; and another
thing to be considered is that every time we put out a carton
of milk it costs our company 1.5 cents more than a bottle of
milk.
So with the trend in volume going down 1.5% since 1945
and with the trend going fron1 home delivery to wholesale, and
with the wholesale business 28% already gone and ·another
28% asking to go, we are in one hell of a fix. That is the point
I want to tell this Commission.
Chairman Louthan : Any objection?
Mr. Wickham: We have no objections.
(The audit report of February 14, 1958, by Baker, Brydon,
Rennolds & Whitt was considered filed as Hearing Exhibit
No. 7-Opponents.)
Mr. Moncure: I believe that is all except those two letters.
They were read into the record so that is all
page 175 } right.
Mr. Parker: All of these exhibits will be admitted and numbered.
Chairman Louthan: Yes, sir.
Mr. Parker: The audit that he speaks of will be admitted
and given a number and this statement, is that the only other
exhibit?
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J\IIr. }ffoncure: He read the two letters in the exhibit.
:tvfr. Ragland: M·r. Chairman, I understood J\llr. Parker to
say thai the statement referred to would be introduced as an
exhibit and numbered. '!·understood that would be introduced
by reference. It is already in the files of the 1\Hlk Commission
in a previous hearing, it is a. part of· the record, but it won't be
filed -as a part of this transcript.
·
· Mr. Wickham: I understood that. We have no objection.
We want it filed so we can have it as part of the record.
Mr. Ragland: It is a part of the record, ~{r. Wickham, by
reference, but unless there is some reason to· do it, no one has
said that they are going to duplicate. and file anothe·r copy in
t~is ~earing.

.
.
Chairman Louthan: It is available.
page 176, ~ Mr. Wickham: I just wanted to know if it will
.
.
be a part of the record in this case, for example,
if either side might see fit to appeal to the Court of Appeals.
Mr. Ragland: It is on file and we ca.n reproduce it for any
record that would be before the Court of Appeals.
Mr. Wickham: It would be a part of the record that would
goY
Mr. Ragland: Yes, sir.
.Mr.· Moncure: I believe that is all that we have, Mr.
Rucker.·
Chairn1an ·Louthan: Any further questions by associate
counsel f Any cross-examination, Mr. Wickham?
Mr. Wickham: May we have a brief recess, Mr. Chairman?
·
Chairman Louthan : Yes, sir.
(Recess)
Chairman Louthan.:. The Commission will come to order.
1\{r. Moncure, you say you are through with this witness Y
Mr. Moncure: Yes, sir, we are through. .
page 177 ~ Chairman Louthan: Any questions of Mr.
·Rucker?
·
Mr. Wickham : Yes, sir.
CROSS EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Wickham:
. Q. -~r. R:ncker, ·1 believe t~at at the beginning of your statement you discussed the question of producer surplus y
.
A. Yes, sir.

Riclnuond Food Stores v. State

~Iilk

Con1n1ission 103

Edmund 11. Rucker.

Q. The fact that they have a dry part of the year and a wet
part, is that true so far as the Richmond producers are concm·ned 1
A. Oh, yes, it is true wherever there are cows.
(J. You n1ean that they haveA. \Vhen they come fresh, and you get more milk when they
com.e fresh.
Q. I understand that, but so far as the Richmond producers
are concerned today, is there any great variation in the seasons of the year so far as the surplus milk that they might
producet
A. Well, I would say that that variation can be controlled
by the producers by proper breeding.
Q. Do you know whether it is being controlled today?
A. Well, I think you could have a difference of
page 178 ~ opinion about that. I would say that it is like reducing your overhead; when you· lose a certain
amount of business you can't reduce your costs as quickly as
your sales come d-own. But I would say that the average
farmer producer of milk has to evaluate the market and take a
chance whether he is going to be able to sell that surplus milk
at a price that enables him to produce the milk or not. Sometinles he makes a mistake.
: Q. Then you don't kno'v 7
A. I wasn't very much impressed .with your figures of the
surplus. on this market because the surplus· on this market is
not .as great as the surplus on the Washington Market.
Q. That wasn't my question
A~ You asked me about the surplus and I answered it.
Q. Right. Then you don't really know so ·far as the Richnlond producers are concerned whether or not they have so
regulated their production as to have.
A. I think for that question it would be better for yotr to
ask the producer that. ·
·
·
Q. You don't know Y
A. I am not going to express an opinion on it because I am
not a producer of milk.
.
Q. Didn't you·make.that in your statement, J\~Ir. Rucker?.·
A. No, I -didn't make that statement. I ·said
page 179 ~ cows are co:ws and that they come fresh in the
spring._· You· have more milk in the spring is a
general statement.
.
. Q. The~·e ~s no significance. that 'vas just kind of a general
Introduction?
: ~ ·· ·
· ··
·
·A. No, it had right m~~h significance to it. I was trying to
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very definitely prove the point that the reason that you h~ve
a Milk Commission is that milk is different from groceries.
You can't cut the milk off, you can't store it, or you wouldn't
have a Milk Commission.
Q. But now you say you are not qualified to state whether
or not the producers on the Richmond Market have so ·regulated their production to have a rather even supply throughout
the year?
A. I didu 't say I wasn't qualified. I say this, that the producer has to decide in his opinion how much production he is
going to make. The Milk Commission sets the base and it sets
the base of 8% plus the average sales, monthly sales, for the
year before and in November. Now the farmer may or may not
produce n1ore than that. That is up to him. You don't take a
new producer on this market or any other Milk Commission
n1arket until they need the milk on the market.
Q. I will ask you one further question along this line, Mr.
Rucker. Do you or do you not know whether the Richmond
producers have so regulated their production in
page 180 ~ the Richn1ond l\rlarket as to provide a rather even
flow of milk throughout the year?
A. I would say that they have tried to do it and they have
done it to the extent they are getting right much higher price
than the average in the country, so they must have worked
toward that. end and been very effective, but as to what the
actual figures are for April, I just don't have them in my
head. The Milk Commission can give you those figures. You
might be interested in knowing, though, that the regulation
under which we are operating at the present time only requires them to give us and requires us to take the same amount
of 1nilk each month. Now we may have an agreement between
the producers and ourselves which is to their advantage and
our advantage to change that a little, but under the operation
of the Milk Com1nission, we only have to take each month the
san1e amount. One month that might be too little, the next
month it might be too much.
Q. In that c-Onnection, no'v that you have mentioned it, }fr.
Rucker, do you buy all of your milk from Richmond producers
or even the State ·of Virginia producers Y
A. "\Vhat do you mean, all of our milkY
Q. Just what I said, sir, all of the milk that you use at Foremost Dairies!
A. We are only talking about today. This is a
page 181 } Milk Commission here and our conversation here
and our records here are supposed to apply to the
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n1ilk that is controlled, Class I 1nilk. Class II Inilk and all bottled sales have to be bought from the Milk Commission unless
they go to an Army camp or Navy camp. There have been
times that we bought outside milk, but not for sale as Class I
milk.
Q. Then your answer is that you do buy milk for the use
of your dairy produced outside 1
A.
e buy condensed and we buy powdered and we buy a
lot of other things.
Q. I am talking about fluid milk.
A. For Class I sales Y
Q. N·o, sir. Do you buy the milk that you use in your dairy
~or any purpose, whether it be manufactured, ice cream, or
what-not, from producers or is it boughtA. Not all of it comes from Virginia producers. If we use it
in ice cream, there is no requirement that we have to.
Q. I didn't say that. But you do buy milk from outside of
the State'
A. Yes. I would say less than 2% of what we buy though,
and some years we don't buy an ounce.
Q. I believe you stated, Mr. Rucker, that Richmond Food,
Stores made sales that gave 28%page 182 ~ A. I didn't state that. I stated that the Local
Board meeting, if I remember Mr. Starr correctly, he was askedQ. May I finish my question?
A. Certainly. Excuse me.
Q. I say I believe that you made the statement and as you
read it you mentioned the percentage figure of 37 and then
you made a correction after hearing· some testimony this
morning and used a percentage figure of 28, I believe?
A. Approximately.
Q. Approximately 28. What did that percentage figure .represent?
A. Well, if you take all of the Class I sales in the Richmond
Market and if Mr. Starr states that his percentage of milk
sales in the market is estimated at 16%, making it a round
figure, then you translate 16% of the total market to 28% of
the total sales because of all of the sales you have 57% wholesale. I might be a half of a percent off.
Q. I just wanted to make it correct. In other words, it was
28% of the wholesale sales Y
A. Yes, sir.

'¥
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Q. You do not dispute Mr. Starr's testimony in s.aying_._
page 183 ~ A. Oh, no.
,
Q. In saying that the 16% of the total salesA. I wanted to explain why I said 37 in my brief because I
originally understood him to say approximately. He has been
very fair in his statements and I wanted to just be as fair.
Q. I just wanted to 1nake sure tha.t we were talking uhout
the same related percentage.
A. He said anywhere from 35· to 42 and in his opinion it was
37, and that is why I put 37 in the paper.
·
Q. And you prepared your staten1ent before you came to
the Commission, of course Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. I believe you have stated that if Richmond Food Stores
were granted a license that it would be awfully hard for your
dairy to continue to operate at the present price structure set
by the Commission Y
A. I think what I said was that the addition of two distributors in the past ten years have decreased our volume and
been largely responsible for our having to increase our differential between store-delivered milk and home milk and increased the price to the consumer 4 cents a quart; and if an
additional 28%-it is rather interesting that this fig·ure is almost identical with the :figure that was taken ont
page 184 ~ of the market by Sealtest and Lucerne milk which,
by the way, did come in before the Milk Commission took over as your associate here can very well remember.
Q. Do you feel tha.t if the- applicant were granted a license
in this case that your dairy could continue to operate in the
blackY
·
A. 'Vell, now that is a question that only time itself could
tell, because we have quite a difference of opinion as to what
would be the volume of milk. There are four distributors at the
present time. If the swing to wholesale continues and a large
percent of the w·holesale goes to the new concern and even half
of the business goes, why I would say that in order to ·continue in the black,· either the minimum wholesale and retail
prices would have· to be raisea ot else· the differential between
home-delivered milk and ·store milk would have to be in:.
creased. We would certainly hilte to see ·milk ·increased· in
Richmond like it has been hi Chicago, to 33% cents a quart
People at home have to have milk, too.
Q. You are really saying then that under the present price
structure, and assuming that Richmond Food Stores came into

,
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the market and took sro, in other words, they sold half. of
their own brand in their stores, that you would not be able to
operate in the black?
·
A. I didn't say that. I said this, that if the perpage 185 ~ mit were granted and the business were taken
away from us, as it has been irt the past ten years,
that the fact that we have had to go up 4 cents in the past ten
years and increase the differential 2 cents would be pretty
good criteria that either the minimum price would be increased to everyone or else we would have to increase our
price. I can't tell what will happen other than I would say if
you had three times as many lawyers in Richmond probably
your inc'ome might be reduced, too.
!

1\rir. Mays:. It's going on.

Q. So I assume that is the main reason?
A. You started talking numerically, you said there are soJTiany producers to each person and I was just answering you
·
so you could figure it out yourself.
Q. I assume then that· of course your main reason for being
here is to protect your own interests, of your own dairyY
: A. I am here for exactly the same reason Mr. Starr is here,
to n1ake 1noney for the people that be works for, and we expect
to work at a profit-he does and I do. I have got the greatest
respect for his desire to have a permit. I don't blame him in
the least. If I were in his place, I would do what he is doing,
and if he were in .mine, he would do what I am doing-he
would oppose it just exactly ·like I went to W-ashpage 186 r ington and opposed something two or three days
.
ago where the big boys wouldn't let you come into
the area without having a milliori-dollar sale and I didn't think
it was right and I got up and told them about it.
Q. I believe, Mr. Rucker, that you are stating that one of
the facts of Sealtest and Safeway coming into the market
some ten years ago was- to force you to go into paper; is that
c-orrectY
. A. Yes, sir, .at an addi~ional co~t, a~d th~t was to a large
extent r.espons1ble for the Increase 1n priCe.
:. Q. Bec~use you had to go into paper,.
·r. A. It·cost more money.
:. · ·
· Q. There '\v.as no·demand for paper?·
,, A .. Qh,_ yes, there. was demand for it or we wouldn't have
gone into it.·
·
' .
··
Q. So it is fair to assume that you would have gone into
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paper even if Sealtest and Lucerne hadn't come into the market?
A. I think we would, yes, sir. I think that is a fair assumption.
Q. You have talked about advertising and the fact that your
dairy does a very fine job of advertising, but the fact of advertising has not increased the per capita consumption f
A. I didn't say our company did a very fine job.
page 187 r Q. Let me finish my question.
A. All right.
Q. I will strike out the word ''fine.''
A. I didn't say that.
Q. I will start over again. You n1ent.ioned the fact that your
dairy did a great deal of advertisingA. Well, I gave you the figures that we did. I said in this
particular year we did 150% of the national average and that
through the past years we approximated 114% or 1%% on the
dollar sales of milk, which is above the national average.
Q. You said Y·OU didn't feel that this national advertising
aetually increased the per capita consumption of milk because
you looked at the figures for the national trend and the Richmond area and found that there was a decline in per capita
consumption in the nation and in t.he Richmond Market; is
that correct f
A. I didn't say that the advertising didn't help sell milk,
I simply said that with the advent of two distributors-and
you certainly wouldn't call National Dairies small and vou
certainly wouldn't call Safeway small (and Safeway has
tnerchandised its milk exclusively)-! said with the advent of
those two in this particular market over a tenpage 188 ~ year period and with the advertising of five distributors stepped up, the per capita of milk has
gone down, not because we advertised, .but in spite of it.
Q. In spite of itY
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Then you agree that advertising generally is good for
the milk industry?
A. I think the advertising of everything helps you sell more
of it. I have known a number of people tba t stopped advertising and stopped sales. There are a number of factors that
affect the per capita consumption of milk, as you well know.
Q. 'Vould you say that your advertising and the advertising of other distributors on this market bas slowed down
the national trend insofar as the decline of the per capita consumptionY
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A. I am not familiar with the figures in the different areas
to draw comparisons. The colored population may have
something to do with it.
Q. I don't mean to interrupt you, but I don't believe you
got my question. My question was whether or not you believe
that the national advertising done by your dairy and the other
distributors in the Richmond MarketA. Decreased consumption'
Q. -slo,ved down the national trend and the
page 189 ~ trend generally as to the decline in the per capita
consumption of milkY
A. Well, if I understand you, you are asking me this question: If we hadn't advertised, isn't it possible that we might
have sold less f Is that what you are getting at Y
Q. I am saying if you had not advertised, would the per
capita consumption of milk have decreased at a more rapid
rate, shall we say?
A. I can't answer that. All I can say is that we have increased our advertising and the per capita consumption has
gone down. All I can speak is what the figures sho,v.
Q. Y.ou think that is a distinct possibility Y
A. I don't know.
Q. You don't?
A. No, I don't know. I am the last person in the worldlike ever since the six blind people looked at the elephant, I
have been wondering about advertising. I fhink milk is a very
unusual item.. I think I can take a lower price on milk in
one particular store and sell a lot of nrilk there, but I think
it takes the milk away from the other stores.
Q. In essence, you say you don't know whether advertising
does any good or not?
A. No, I didn't say that. I said that as far as
page 190 ~ milk is concerned, I think that the advertising of
milk is not as productive, and I am simply taking
the figures that I have gotten from the chain organizations at
a meeting of all of the national chains and I have spent two
and three days listening to them, and that is what their records
show, that they do not g·et the same results at the same price in
the area on advertising milk as they do in advertising
groceries or tomatoes or ham or something else.
Q. I understand. B'ut you have increased your advertising
costs throughout the year?
A. Well, when you have four competitors instead of two,
it is natural that you spend more money. If you spend more
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money advertising and the. sales go down, y.our eQsts go_ up,
don't tpey?
. ·. . · .
_. _ , _ .: . :.
Q. Mr. Rucker, what is the size of Foremost .compa:red;;with
other national dairies Y
.
.
., · ·
A. Right big;: Foremost Dair.ies is pretty clo.se·, ..-eithel:· to
third or fourth. Let':s.se~, I amjust a small boy in_ a big oq.:t~
fit, but I think National Dairies is number one and Borde~ ~-s
is number two and I think we are either third or fourth; alQng
with· J\!Ieadowgold. . I- would ·say that. the sales of our company are a very poor third to Borden.
.
. :1
Q. Do you know what the total sales of your. company is or
. .
. were last year T
..
.
page 191 ~ · A. Somewhere about 1,400,000,000. Somewhere
like ·that. I don't know, after I get to ten thousaJ~d. dollars I can't v-ery· well think beyond that amount of
inqney. -Y.ou know my father was a school principal all his
life. I can get you the figures though for the record of all
three cmnpanies, if Y.OU are interested in them. I say we are
the third largest, I don-'t k~ow, third .or fourth largest.
Q. I believe you stated, M.r.· Rucker, that Sealtest and Safeway had a certain percentage of the. .sales in this market f
A. Yes, sir.
Q. 'Vhat is the percentage of sales of Foremost in that
market?
A. Well, I don't have to answer that question, but it's approximately 31%- I don't mind answering it. _ Give me a
half a per cent one way or the other..
Q. Approximately 30 or 31% of the total sales on the Richmond Market Y
A. That is right.
1\lr. Moncure: You mean wholesale sales?
1\lr. Rucker: No, I mean
of the sales. _
1\lr. Moncure: I want to get the record straight.
1\fr. Rucker: That is what you meant, wasn't it?
Mr. 'V"ickham: Yes, sir.

all

~

By Mr. Wickham:
.
Q. And what per cent of that is wholesale?
A. I think our pattern is about the same as the market
figure. I would say that pr?bably about 57% is wholesale. You
understand the school business, whoever has the school contract can make that vary right much. That could change the
picture completely. I am eliminating the school business on
the figures tl1at I gave you because whoever gets low bid may
page 192
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g•et that, you know. I an1 throwing -out the. schools and give
you the figures.
Q. You keep mentioning· the fonr distributors on the market,
Mr. Rucker. You say Virginia Dairy and you representing
Foremost, ·and Curies· Neck, I believeY·
· · . · :
.
·A: -And National Dairies.
::Q.-·Sh:?
.
A. ·National Dairies is the fourth. one.
Q. Sealtest?
A. Yes.
Q. Who is the l1eaq of .Sealtest he-re·? Do you know?
A.. I don't" 'see anybody here from Sealtest.
·Q. I say do you know who the 'head ,is?
A. ·Oh, yes, Mr. Frank Lawrence~ ·
Q. He is not here today?
A. I haven't seen him.
·~
1;age 193 ~ Q. You matle mention of your concern about the
· Richmond Food Stores going into the uncontrolle.d
markets and I believe you.
· A. I beg your pardon, I didn't express any concern over
that. I simply said that the producers in Richmond would
benefit by getting a higher price for any milk that they sold
to Richmond Food members in the uncontrolled area, but at
the expense of the producers who are now supplying those
areas .
. ·Q. Are there any uncontrolled areas that Richtnond Food
Stores might go into T
·
A. Yes. I said if they went into them.
Q. Of course, you know that Richmond Food Stores, or
anyone, could set up a processing plant today and go into
serve those 66 stores?
·A. Yes, sir; and if they set it up in R.iclunond the same
·
·
·
things would apply.
Q. But it would take no application before the· State Milk
·
Commission for that to happen?
A. That's right.
Q. You understand that?
· A. Yes. If they bought it in that particular area and sold
it in that area it is not controlled. They could give it away,
and the :1\Hlk Commission wouldn't. care. But
page 194 ~ whoever did do that would certainly-if they had
gotten milk from other than the present source of
supply, it would take the milk away fronT the producers that
were supplying the distributors in that particular area .

..
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Q. But the MJ.lk Commission would have no control over
that?
A. None at all, any more than they have over sales-to-government milk.
Q. During your testimony or your statement, Mr. Rucker,
you mentioned the Rountree case and gave your interpretation
of that case, I believe, concernin~ the faet that the Supreme
Court of Appeals of Virginia la1d down the criteria that if
there was adequate supply of milk on the market that no
other distributor should be granted a license 1
A. I don't think I said that. If I remember the Rountree
case, it \vas in the reverse. I think Virgil Randolph represented the State and he lost that case for the 1\Iilk Commission, but I think he lost it on the grounds that the evidence 'vas
produced that the market was not adequately served.
Q. That is correct .
.A. And I drew the converse of that, that if it was adequately served, in my opinion, a permit should not be granted.
I said that in my opinion through the years on
page 195 ~ many occasions the Milk Conunission has decided
that. I did not say in every case.
Q. Following your theory to its logical conclusion, it would
really mean though that a baby would literally have to be
crying for milk because of a lack of supply on a given n1arket
before any distributor could possibly get in 1
A. Then I think we would need three new Con1missioners.
I think the Governor ought to appoint three new ones.
Q. Is that correct?
A. No, that is not correct.
Q. 1Vhat is your theory on that, sir?
A. My theory is that when you have a market wifh five distributors among which one is the largest in the country and
one is the third largest in the country and several of them
have been in the market for fifty years, that they have invested millions and millions of dollars in modern equipment,
that they have room for expansion to take care of a population increase for some thirty-five years, and have 187 different
items in paper and glass, that there is no need, particularly
when no need has been shown that the milk wasn't all right,
there wasn't plenty of it, that it wasn't offered in every type
of product that you could possibly want, and I would sav that
market was adequately served, and I think that it would be
..
anything but in accordance with the 1\filk and
page 196 } Cream Act for them to bring a new permit on a
particular market. I very definitely believe that
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the production of milk and the distribution of n1ilk are the
two facets which coniC after the consumer. Now you can't
add a producer onto the market whether or not you like it,
whether it is free enterprise or not free enterprise, it is the
1\filk and Crean1 Act and the ~Iilk and Cream Act says if there
is enough milk on t11e market yon ought not to bring on another
producer. They arc attempting to limit fhe production of milk
through the State. Now the Federal Government is attempting to limit production of mille
Q. Is this a fair statement of yours, sirY If the two giants,
namely, Forernost and Sealtest, were on the Richmond l\farket
and no others and they supplied and served everything that
you see sitting· around t11is hearing room today, there is no
lack of supply of milk, that no other distributor should come
on the Richmond l\{arket f
A. I will answer it this way. If the ·virginia Dar·iy and
Curies Neck Dairy were the only two dairies on the Richn1ond
~farket and they had adequate facilities, they had been here
for a number of years and they had made capital investments
to take care of expansion, and they answered every requirement, National Dairies and Foren1ost should be kept out of
Riclnnond by the State 1\filk Commission, or you
page 197 ~ don't need a l\filk Con1mission.
Q. It. is your theory then that if you have two
distributors already on any given nlarketA. If the proper pricing angle is right, if the advertising
angle is ri!d1t, if the distribution is right, the service is right,
yes, I think two are essential. I think very definitely that. I
will go back a little further. If the Safewav and National
Dairies had been three weeks later I would have been very
g·lad to l1ave seen thi:;; :Milk Cmnmission turn l1oth of tl1en1
down bcansc I don't think it needed either one of them in this
n1nrket.
l\Ir. Wickhan1: I l1avc no further questions.
Chairman L.outha.n: 1\t[ 1·. 1\{a.ys, do you have any questions?
1\fr. l\fa~vs: No, sir.
1\Ir. 1\{oncure: We have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Any further questions from the floor
of 1\Ir. R.ucker? 1\fr. Parker! Dr. Tabb?

By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. l\1r. Rucker. w-e l1ave covered an a.wfullot of ,QTound between your testimony tl1at you submitted in evidence and
some other tl1ings, and I should like to to~eh on just a. couple
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of these things if we can, not by any means all of
them.
.
·
··
You have what I would call a fairly large-scale
operation. You understand the. distinction between what we
call ''fixed costs'' a~d ''variable costs,'' fixed costs being those
like overhead and lights that you ·have to pay regardless of
whether the operation changes, variable costs being those
costs that do change with the scale of the operation like the
an1ount of n1ilk, the nun1ber of cartons, and the labor that you
have to use. This in loss of volume which you were alluding
to that might con1e about from the entry of a new distributor,
I wonder what proportion of the change in c.osts are going to
be variable versus fixed? Do you see my point1
A. Let me answer it this way: I have read quite a number
of studies on that. As far as our eompany is concerned, it
looks like to 1110 that. if you lose 5 or 6 per cent of your volume
your profit picture doesn't con1e clown 5 or 6 per cont.
Q. I didn't say it would.
A. It is like the 2-inch and the 4-inch pipe, see? \V e certainly can't decrease the size of our plant ·and we can't decrease our taxes, and we can get rid of some people wl1ich
1night go fron1 our plant to some other plant, hut there cqn1es
a. time when you can't go but so far in your reduction.
Q. Mr. Rucker, you alluded to this study that
page 199 ~ was done and I think it talked about your cost of
operations f
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Do you ren1en1ber frmn that or frotn other studies what
proportion of your eosts, say per quart, are for overhead, or
what we call fL~ed costs, and w·hat would be for the variable
costs?
A. I would very n1uch rather let the auditors answer that
in the rep01·t itself, but we are paying about 15 cents a quart
for milk at our platfonn and we. a~·e selling it at 23~;2. So
that gives you an 8lf2-cent-a.-quart markt}P .out of which we
have to pay everything·. That is· s01newhere around 70%. I
think in the bread business yon have 185% markup on bread.
Q. In other words, you don't remember wl1at proportion?
A .. No, sir.
. .
Q. Is it likely that the greatest proportion would be tl1e socalled variable ~osts like n1ilk and cartons?
A. I honestly don't kno,v, I an1 not an auditor.
Q. Doesn 'f it sound reasonable?
. A. I reallv wouldn't. know. I am not going to g:uess. I
'\vould like to, but I can't guess .
page 198

.;\'
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Q. You are sure· though that a. loss of volume of, say-I wish
I knew what the actual language was, but the
page 200 r 8% that they are referring to, the loss of volume
like this would be such that your profit margin
would actually decline! I remember this 8% that you are not
selling, you are not buying, or packaging and so forth.
A. I will answer that by saying I will ask your auditors to
look a.t our statement this year as compared to last year and
just see what did happen in that much drop in volume. You
audit our ,books every three n1onths.
Q. Let's switc.h. I have another question which is a somewhat different tack. Since I have been on the Commission I
have heard a great deal of this concept. of the adequacy of the
service to the market.
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Do you through your long years of experience with the
milk industry, know the origin of this concept, that is, is it in
the statute that created the J\tlilk and Cream Law, is it in the
Regulations, or where did this concept come about?
A. I couldn't answer that. I have only been in the milk
business fourteen years and this Milk and bream Act is about
twenty-eight years old.
Q. You don't know. But is it your understanding that this
is a criterion that -has been used by previous Commissions to
decide whether or not a new distributor should
page 201 ~ come into the market?
A. Well, I could answer that, I think, by the
Milk and C1·eam Act itself. I think on page 11, under ''PRODlTCERS' LICENSE AND BASE," it says, "New· producers
shall be licensed and have bases established on a market in the
order of their applications, ·upon the presentation to the Commission of satisfactory evidence showing the need for additional milk in the market.''
Q. That is producers though, we are talking about- .
A. Well, distributors are human beings, too.
Q. No, I an1 serious and I think it is a point that you have
raised. You have said and quoted I believe from a court case,
and I am no lawyer and I suspect you are a better one than
I amA. I just read what the ma.n wrote.
. ·
Q. But you have pointed out that it is your understanding
and there are court decisions to back it up that the Milk Commission should not allow a new distributor into a.· market until
there is a definitely shown need for this new distributor and
that adequacy of service to the market would preclude that.
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A. I think this, that a.bout the only Virginia case that has
held anything in regard to the licensing of new distributors
or the denying of lieensing, is predicated on what
page 202 ~ the Milk Commission says itself, that it is in the
public interest-and I think that covers a multitude of sins. I think there is nobody in the 'vorld that could
sit here and say that this applicant doesn't qualify in everything except in age. I say whether it is in the public interest
or not, I think they are well qualified, they are financially independent, they have got a wonderful manager, and everything about them is fine; the only question is whether they are
getting some money out of the 1nilk business and taking it
away fron1 us will cost the public some more n1oney. It is
just as simple as that, and that is son1ething that you all have
to decide. I mean, "re could sit here for four weeks. You
have got a good market condition, good milk, good Conunission. They want to cmne in, just like National Dairies wanted
to come in, like Safeway wanted to conw in. Their profits is
our loss. Then the question is whether it is the consumer's
cost?
Q. The point I am pursuing is whether it is a good market
because obviously for anyone who is in and 1naking any Inoney
it probably is by your point that the J\Hlk Comn1ission should
not allow a new distributor to c.ome in unless it has proven
that there was a definite need for one, and we have talked
ahout w:J1at is needed and so on.
Let n1e-and again, I am no lawyer and I don't
page 203 ~ know what status this has-ask you a question in
. reference to the point that you are probably looking for that you quoted earlier in the decision. In the little
statute book here the fine print refers to the Highla1zd Fa1·ms
Da.iry v. Ag~etv case.
A. That is a Federal case.
Q. That. is right. And I quote:
''It was not the intent of the legislature to confer upon the
administrative board''-meaning the ~filk Con1n1ission-' 'the
extraordinary power to determine at will who should and who
should not engage in the distribution of milk, but rather to
render availa.ble to the J\filk Con1mission and the local boards
a list of authorize¢! distributors of milk '"' • • '' and so on.
A little later:
"In the· absence of provision to the contrary, it would ap-
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pear to be the duty of the Commission to issue a license to any
distributor complying with the statute and to preserve his
license until smne violation of the act or of regulation or
order· had taken place.'' ·
A. Well, my answer to that is this, that there has been
quite a lot of action by the Federal Government
page 204 ~ which hadn't been so conducive to States Rights
in the past on a number of subjects. I would no
doubt feel that the Federal Government might feel entirely
different about the movement of 1nilk from Wisconsin to Virginia than the Virginia .Legislature would feel.
Q. Hold on a minute. Let me just ask you point blank a
question of opinion, forgetting about the legality of it, since
neither pne of us are competent attorneys. Do you feel that
it is not only the right but possibly the duty of the C<>mmission
to decide what distributors do enter or leave-let's say enter
the milk industryt
A. I think it is just as encumbent upon the lVIilk Commission to protect the interests and benefit the distributors as the
producers and the consumers. I ·will put them in inverse
order: I think the first duty is to the consumer, then you have
to decide whether you have enough milk on the market and
whether you have enough distributors. If in your opinion increasing the number of producers is going to hurt the milk
supply and injure the public, and if in your opinion the in..
creasing of the distributors in the market is going to economically affect fhe present distributors who, based on the ~Iilk
and Cream Act, have invested millions of their firms' money
and is going to result in a higher price to the consumer, then
I think it is your sworn duty to deny tha.t permit.
page 205 ~ Yes, I think that.
And I will say this, that my friend over here was
one of the attending doctors when this }!ilk Commission was
born in Richmond, see, and if you didn't adopt that principle
and follow it, he would be one of the pall bearers to it.
Commissioner Tabb: I have nothing else.
Mr. }fays : I can assure you gentlemen he is not speaking
for me.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions of l\{r. Rucker!
All right, sir, ~Ir. Rucker, you are excused.
Chairman Louthan: It appears definitely now tha.t we are

\
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going into tomorrow. For that reason,. I suggest that we point
for an adjournment at five o'clock.
Mr. Neal: Mr. Chairman, frankly, I don't kno'v what the
cross examination is going to be, but I am not going to be but
five or six minutes with this wtness and this is my only witness.
Chairman Louthan:· We shall see what we shall see.
page 206

~

I

PRESENTATION IN BEHALF OF
OPPONENTS.·

f/

Curies Neck Dairy
. ROBER'1' E. FITZPATRICK,
was sworn in be'half of the Curies Neck Dairy, Inc., opponent,
and testified as· follows :
DIRECT EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Neal:
,
Q. Will you state ·your name and occupation, please!
A. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a statement before
I do that. ·
·
My name is Robert E. Fitzpatrick; se~retary-treasurer and
general .manager, Curies Neck Dairy, Incorporated; Richmona, Virginia.
The· statement I would like to make, I heard a showman say
once, "It's pretty rough to follow stars.'' It's worse than
that to follow Rucker. So that would be my position. ·
Q. Curies. Neck Dairy holds a license on the Richmond
Market, I believe Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Mr. Fitzpatrick, how many of the commodities subject to
control .by this Commission does your dairy dis. · ,
page 207 ~ tribute 7
A. Mr. Neal; ·with permission of the· ChairmaH,
we have an exhibit here and we have had a lot of controversy
today and I think these units are very definitely a.n important
factor of what we have to offer and it may be well to sperid a
couple of minutes identifying them to refresh the minds of
some of our good dairymen here, and ·perhaps the C{)mmission
also, of what we do have to offer. With ·your permission,. I
.
would like to get up and point it out.

.

Chairman Louthan : All right.

.!·.
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A.. (Continuing) We have in this top row the product of
buttermilk, which we have in four units, namely, half-gallons,
quart~, pints and half-pints.
.
.
.
In this particular unit, it is plain homogenized milk in halfgallons, quarts, pints and ~1alf-pints.
In this particular unit, it is 'homogenized Guernsey milk.
These two next are chocolate milk in quarts and half-pints.
Next, we have available homogenized Vitamin D in halfgallons, quarts and half-pints.
We have in this particular .unit., which is .skim milk, or we
also term it as "Fat-Free'' milk.
In this particular unit is a light cream, or coffee cream, as
it is commonly known, in. the half-pint unit.
page 208 ~ The· next is chocolate drink that we have in the
quart unit, pints and half-pint units.
In half-and-half, we have in the quart unit, pint and halfpint.
.
.
.
In the heavy cream unit it is the half-pint.
·
And also in the paper line half-pints of sour cream, or
cultured cream as it probably could be known.
Gentlemen and Mr.. Cha~rman, that is what we have in paper
or the Pure-Pak .cartpn, which is a total of. 24 units. That is a
lot of units.
We have in the glass line, in quarts and 1talf-pints, plain
homogenized milk. In homogenized Vitamin P ~e; have it in
quarts.
In creamline milk or the ''short bottle,'' as we .call it, we
have it in this particular unit or we have it in the cream top
bottles. That is creamline milk.
In this particular unit, which is Guernsey tnilk, 'homogenized
Guernsey milk, we have it in the- short bottle or we have it in
the cream line bottle, and also in the regular bottle. Correction, that is cream line Guernsey milk. So in the homogenjzed
Guern~ey milk we ·have it in quarts and half-p~nts. . .
In hea.vy ct·eam or whipping crea.'m, ·as it is
page 209 } commonly. }@own, we ·have it i~ quarts, pints, :a~d
half-pints. ·
.
.
- In half-and-half, we have it. in quarts ~nd pi;nts.
In light cream -or coffee cream again, quarts, pints and hal(~
pints.
··
In skim milk,. or again de-fatted milk; quarts anClhalf-pipts.
In chocolate milk, quarts and half-ph:1ts...
.~In chocolate drinks, quarts and half-pints. , .
-. ;
' In Curleslac or ·w4ole buttermilk, q.uatts. . .. .. . . . .. .
In buttermilk, plain .buttermilk, quarts and: half-pi_nts ...

. -..

~
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·This· is a total of 27 units. In glass and in paper that is a
total of 51 units.
Executive Officer Ragland: How abouf Y:OUr dispensers?
A. (Continuing-) Oh, another factor. We have got so mariy
we get last with them. We have a 3-gallon can, 'vhicli· is also
available in 5 gallons or 10 g-allons, and these particular units
a:i·e the types of 1nilk that we provide for our consumers:
G;uernsey, chocolate, ·Curleslac, skim milk, buttermilk, light
dream, heavy crean1, homogenized nlilk and homogenized ·vita.minD.
·
.
·
We have, which is certainly very much in dep~ge 210 ~ mand; which is ·known commonly as the dispenser
·: · ·
can. You have ·probably seen them in the restaurants and so forth. We have them available· for the consumer containing Guernsey, chocolate, Curleslac, skhn niilk,
buttermilk, light cream, heavy cream, homogenized D or
Vitamin D. milk.
By ~Ir. Neal:
Q. Mr. Fitzpatrick, have you caused a color picture to be
taken of that display which you have just been point.irig· to
·
and explaini~g?
A .. Yes, I understand it was taken yesterday afternoon and
the film will be available in approximately a week's time.
~{r.

Neal: I understand we will be allowed to introduce

that.
(T·he colored p·hotograph when received will be marked
Hearing Exhibit No. 8-0pponents.)
Q. Mr. Fitzpatrick, of the products that you have pointed to
there, is it your understanding after going over the application of the applicant that it proposes only to offer for sale
various milks or dairy products in paper cartons?
A. That is correct, sir.
Q. So that none of the glass containers or cans
page 211 ~ will be offered to the public, their service will be
. limited to milk in paper; is that correct?
A. I think a reservation was made by 1\tir. Starr that in the
event there was enough demand that he would provide it in
glass, but he did not say cans.
Q. How long_ has Curies Neck Dairy or the business which
it succeeded been distributing milk in the Richmond area!
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A. Twenty-nine years.
.
Q~ Has your dairy in the last several years, looking forward to the future, made any capital additions to its plant 1
. A. Yes, we have. In the last several years we have inci·eased by new -equipment, processing equipment, milk
stor·ag;e, refrigeration, .receiving of milk hy over-the-road milk
tai1k~rs, 1:1nd we have on order now an additional paper pac.ka.ging machine.
· .Q~ Mr. Fit~patrick, capitalwise, how ·much expansion room
<.lci _.·you have' in your plant for supplying any additional
customers or additional needs of the public that n1ight occur
_·
in the future 1
A. ~say we could double the capacity we are.pl~esently prochiding, if that is the answer to your question.
.
·
Q. In other words, you could sell as much again
page 212 ~ as you are now selling on this market and still not
have to enlarge your plant or your facilities'
A. That is correct.
Q. Why was that plant enlarged to that capaeity?
A. v-.rell,. it was done for a- number of reasons, the reasons
being that certainly to improve the product and to be able to
render a p~tter service for the consumers and prospective
customers.·
Q. Have you had any complaints as to your service from
any of your customers which would be served by the applicant, to· your knowledge THave you ever failed to ~upply them
with milk when they requested it at any reasonable hours or
ti~?

-

A. Not· to my knowledge.
Q. In your opinion, is this rna rket of Ricl1mond adequately
served at present?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Mr. Fitzpatrick, I do not want to be accumulative or repetitious, you have heard Mr. Rucker's testimony and with
that part of l1is testimony having to do with the general situation on the Richmond Market and excluding that portion of his
testimony which dealt with his own particular operation, are
your conclusions the same as his?
A. My conclusions with the testimony· that }.fr.
page 213 } Rucker gave, I would say generally so, yes.
Q. Do you have anything that you would like to
add to his statement, and particularly with regard t.o that portion of the market which you and Virginia Dairy and Mr.
Rucker's dairy are serving which is not proposed to be served
by the applicant Y
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A. There was a recent survey made by the Research Department .of the Chamber of Commerce which showed there
was approximately 124,000 dwelling units in the Metropolitan
Richm«;>nd. · As I understand 'it and with figures that have been
.given to· me ap)?roximately half of these dwellings are rendered home debvery services by Virginia Dairy Company,
Richmond Dairy or For~most, and Curies Neck Dairy Company~ That would represent somewhere in the neighborhood
of fifty-some-Jhousand families. Now a~sume the testimony
that Mr. Rucker gave that .he felt confident that there would be
an increase _price in the retail delivery. of milk, certainly that
would be fifty-some-thousand families affected by this particular price increase.
..
. . .
.
Q. You are speaking. of the families who have that .homedeliyered IQ.ilk, which your route man and his route man and
Virginia Dairy.'s route man deliver to the home!
A.. That. is correct. ,
.
·
Q. As against the people who would go into the
page 214 ~ applicant's store and go into the .other stores and
pick. their milk up in a paper bag, you are saying
that those people would be affected by any price increase? ,
A. That is correct.
Q. And that would be approxin1ately fifty-odd-thousand
families?
A. True.
· Q.· Do you agree basically with the proposition and statements that Mr. Rucker made that if there were a decrease in
your volume as a result of the taking away of a portion of
your wholesale business that. it ,,.,.ould be necessary in time to
increase ,th«-1. p~ice of hom.e:deliv~red milk, therebv .affecting
approximately fifty-odd-thousand families in Rich1nond ?'
A. Well, that has certainly occurred. It has occurred since
- I don't t~member the dates Mr. Rucker used, but th:::tt certainly has been the procedure qqring the period Mr ..Rucker
stated. I don't rEnll.ember the dates, Mr. Neal. :
Q. Are .th~re ~,tl)y. other ·:additional obs-ervations which yot~
have that you "'ould like to bring-to the attention of the Commission?
.
.
A. I ·hav~. o.ne I would like to ·bring· to· the attention of the
Commission.. As I said, it is. pretty roug~ to follow Ed Rucker
because .in most cases he ~swers the questions before you get
.
.
to them; but it was one that I had. anyway.
page ~15 ~ . I h.ave been a member of the Local Milk Board
. for a number of years and since 1957. ther.e h~ve

....
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been only five small producers that have been granted permits
for licenses as baseholding producers to deliver milk to the
Richmond Milk Market. These licenses in most cases were
due to sales being accumulated in areas that were being
served by Richmond Market distributors more or less as a
service than a rec.ognized sales area.. ·Now this amount of
milk was practically nil to the original bases of the old producers.
Since 1957 there has been no producer of any consequence
permitted or granted permits or licenses fo.r the Richmond
Market. So it certainly seems to me as the most of us recognize the way bases are made or how they are calculated to
supply milk to the various and sundry markets, .if it isn't any
reason for it to increase the baseholding producers in the
market, I don.'t see where· it is any reason to increase the distributors.
.
Q. Mr. Fitzpatrick, one other question, and I think that
deals more or less 'vith c.ompetit:ion. There has been some
alluding here toda.y or some reference to a lack of competition
here. Do you- and the other three distributors bid comp~ti
tively on school contracts, Federal contraets, State contracts,
and the like Y
.
page 216 ~- A. I don't know whether I understand your
question, Mr. Neal.
Q. In other words, do you bid competitively against each
other on a Federal contract for an Army camp which is serviced out of your plant, or on the se.hool business, sa.yt The
City schools or the Henrico schools Y
·•
·A. Well, they are all sealed· bids and I ant sure none of them
know Ihy figures and I am sure I don't know their.s.
.
Q. So that there is competition and, as I understand it,
those sales are not· controlled by the Milk .Commission Y1 ..
A. Yes, sir, one phase is, schools are. '
· Q~· How about your Federal institutions 7
A. No, sir. '
.·
Q. But there is basically a competition and a very keen competition between you and the other districutors in this market;
isn't that true?
:
..
A. Well, in Federa~ contracts it is more than just a distributor in this market.
¥

Mr. Neal: I have no further questions.
Mr. Moncure: I have none.
·Chairman Louthan: Any other questions Y Mr'. Wickham?

.
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page 217 }·

CROSS. EXAMINATION.

By !VIr. Fitzpatrick.:
.. .
Q. ·I assume, Mr. Fitzpatrick, that your display over he-re
concerning the products that you distribute on the Ricbmond
Market receives a public demand for these products~
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And you make a profit on these products t
A. I don't ,quite understand the question, Mr. Wickham.
You say I make a profit on these items·?
Q. That was my question.
A. Yes, we make one.
Q. Who buys the 1nilk in the .cans that you referred to.Y
A. Well, it's restaurants, institutions mainly. ·
Q. You understand from the testimony of Mr.. Sta:rr that
Richmond Food Stores would not sell to those institutions and
res.taurants ~
·
~· I don't recall him saying he would sell it to them in
cans.
·Q. Do you recall Mr. Starr stating· that he would sell only
to his member stores Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Assuming for a moment and accepting Mr. Starr's figures that he hoped to make sales of Class I milk
page 218 ~ at approximately 8% of the total Class I sales on
·
the Richmond Market in his member stores, assutning that, and of course that is his estimate and he has no
way of knowing that it is absolutely correct, but assuming that
it is correct, would that materially, that 8% that you would
lose assuming that you had that whole 8%, affect your price
on 'home-delivered milkY
A. I couldn't answer that question, Mr. Wickham, until such
time as it occurred.
Q. You stated that if Richmond Food Stores, I believe, were
granted a license on this market, that the. 50,000 homes would
be affected adversely because the price of home-delivered milk
would have to go up.
A. I said Mr. Rucker stated that, I didn't.
Q. Do you believe that Y
A. I will answer that again by this, that from what has occurred, that is what has occurred in the market for the last
·
number of years.
Q. Do you believe that it would happen?
X.. Yes, sir, I believe it would.
Q. If Richmond Food Stores came on the market and took
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8% of the n1arket from you you would have to increase your
home-delivered price to the consumer1
~- 1res, sir.
·
page 219 ~
Q. I believe you heard Mr. Rucker testify that
he had approximately 30% of the total sales on
the market; what are your tot~l sales!
A. 1\fr. \Vicl\ham, that is a difficult question to answer, for
this reason. I don't know how Mr. Rucker arrived at his
figures, but whether he used an average figure or used one
particular month or used two years or three years or 'vhat,
IQ. Could you n1ake an educated guess!
A. Let me finish answering the question. There again, there
are liuctuations in sales, there are fluctuations in the Class
I contracts such as schools, there are alternate accounts, and
so many things that enter into it to give you a definite percentage of the Class I sales in the Richmond lVIilk Market. I
could give you a figure, I don't know 'ho'v accurate it would
be.
Q. Could you give us an educated guess 1
A. Sirf
Q. Could you give us an educated guess on your percentage
of sales in the Richmond Market?
A. \Vhat do you mean by an educated guess 1
Q. Well, a guess, an educated guess. I thought you said
you could.
A. I would say it 'vould probably be 20%.
page 220 ~
Q. Twenty per cent. So that taking again 1\fr.
Starr's figures of 8% and you have 20% of that
8%-is that correct-that would lle eorrect then that you
'vould loseA. I would lose some portion of the 8%. How much, I
wouldn't know.
Q. Assume that.
A. If he took it, yes, sir.
Q. 1[ou would lose 20% of the 8%; is that correct f
A. That ''rould be about right.·
Q. And you say with that knowledge, you would have to increase home delivery sale price in' Richmond, with that very
small per cent of loss in Class I sales -at wholesale!
A. Yes, sir.
Q. \Vhat figures· have you got to back up that statementt
A. I don't have any figures with me.
·
Q. \Vhat was your profit last year, Mr. Fitzpatrick?
A. 1\fr. Wickham, I frankly think that is a confidential mat-
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ter and the Conunission has the figures and if they see fit to
give it to you, it is perfectly· all right with me.
Q. 1\{r. Fitzpatrick, you are the one that is saying you will
have to increase sales of home delivery milk if such-and-such
and such-and-such occurs. It seems to me that you have made
that an issue, and you say now that you refuse to
page 221 ~ give out that information Y
A. The only information that I refuse to give
you-I didn't refuse to give it to you, excuse me-was what
profit I made, so I referred you to the· Commission.
Q. I am asking you do you refuse to give your profit?
A. I say, it is confidential information and I don't think it
is proper to give it out.
Q. And you·refuse to give it at this hea.ringY
A. Yes, sir, I refuse to give it.
l\£r. ''7ickha.m: We have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions front the floor Y
By Commissioner Tahb:
Q. Pursuing the point 1\'Ir. Wickhan1 was making there just
a moment ago, if all of these things did occur, that is, if you
lost some sales and if this raised your costs, and if you then
felt t'ha t you had to raise the ·price to the consumers, would
you do that if your own competitors, other people sharing
the market, had not already done so f Would you be the leader,
for example?
A. If I was in that position, yes, sir.
Q. If your costs are going up in spite of the fact that the
competitors had not raised, you would raise
page 222 ~ yours Y
A. I think I would take advantage of it.
Q. Do you think you would Inaintain a. higher price per
quart on your product for very long if your competitors did
not!
A. vVell~ I think that would be difficult to answer, Dr. Tabb,
because there are probably many produc.ts on the market that
are supposed to be comparable products and there is a differential in price, and whether they are still in business or not
in business, I don't know.
· Q. I am sure that is true. Do you feel that price is a factor
in the consumers' choice between products T
A. Not in all cases, no, sir.
Q. Not in all cases, but maybe in some cases f
·A. In some cases I would think so.
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Commissioner ·Tabb: No furtber questions.
Chairman Louthan : Any other questions T
Thank you, Mr. Fitzpatrick.
·
Mr. Fitzpatrick: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Mays: 1v[r. Chairman, may I make an inquiry heref
\V e have been dealing with the subject about loss of profits
that would result in increased milk c.osts, yet there is no divulgence of the amount of profits being made and
page 223 ~ reference is being made to the fact that the Commission will have it., and will be able to use it in
their decision. We are trying very hard to make a. record
here and I a1n wondering if that will influence the Commission's decision in any way if it will be made by the Commission a part of the record at the present thne? I raise that as
an inquiry.
·
Chairman Louthan : Do I understand that the Commission
does have the infor1nat.ion that he is asking for?
Executiv·e Officer Rag·land: \Ve either have it, sir, or have
access to it throu~·h audit.
Chairman Louthan: Is that public?
Executive Office1· Ragland~ No, sir. If I am asked for it,
I would not divulge a.ny information on an individual producer or an individual distributor. ""re can't under the law.
C:ha.i rn1an Touthan : Can the .Con1mission use it?
Exe~·.utiye Officer R.ag-land: Yes, sir, it is available to the
Co1nn1ission for their information.
Chairman T out ban : What will you have us do, Mr. l\{ays?
l\Ir. ~lays: It. is not for me, sir, to tell you what to do, but
we are 1nakin~ a record here and both sides have indicated
there is a possibility of an appeal. The appellate
page 224 ~ court will not have before it one of the vital points
in tl1e ease, as I see it.
lim·e these gentlemen have made an issue of this-I don't
mean to argue the case, but just to n1ake this observationthat an increase of 2% or less here will cause a.n· increase to
their consumers on home delivery. Now we say, "What are
you making now?" What we want to know is wha.t the velvet
is from whic·h this comes. They refuse. They sav the Commission knows. Now the Commission sa.ys it is confidential
and we can't put it in t.be record. We need it fron1 somewhe1·e
m· tl1e gentlen1en who review this will not have a vital fact.
That. is my sole point.
Mr. Moncure: My answer to that, gentlemen, is that
wl1ether vou make a profit or don't. n1ake a profit has no bearing on what the ·gentleman says it will cost. me in order to a-ive
this service. It is c.ommon sense when you drop to 50 bottles
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at wholesale where your wagon has 150 on it and now you
have to carry only 20 to the store and deliver 130 to 20 more
people, your costs are going up. 'Ve say that that thing over
a ten-year period has broug·ht about this increase and t_his
will be about the same increase and we will have to go up in
our prices. Our profit factor, the factors that we filed with
this Commission 'vere for this Commission to fix a minimum
and maximum price and they are confidential and I don't think
they bear on it. It ,.~.rill cost us more; we don't say
page 225 ~ ho'v much more.
Mr. :~\fays: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the
Commission, in response to that may I say I recognize that
this can increase costs. ~he question is does it increase cost
to a point where it hurts, to a point where they increase the
cost to the home consumer? Now I recognize it may be an increased cost, but does it take us to the conclusion these gentlemen have stated 1 They come here resting on a conclusion
and refuse to give us the facts on which that conclusion is·
based. That is n1y point.
~Ir. J\foncure: J\l[y answer to that, gentleinen, is that we
come do'vn here periodically, as the record of Air. l~uc.ker has
testified, and have asked tl1is Com1nission to give us a higher
n1inimum and a higher n1aximum because ·we are losing money,
and tha.t is w·hen we present our records. '\7 e say that we had
to do it because of this competition on the market that can1e
in with Lucerne and Sealtest, and if the past repeats itself, we
will have to do it again. But the time we went into that is
when we came here for a minimum· and a m.a..ximum.
Mr. Mays: But you are presenting it now.
Chairman Louthan: I-Iave they presented a specific figure
of what fhe loss would be?
}.{r. 1\tfays: No. They have given a conclusion.
page 226 ~ Chairman Louthan: Do yon admit that conclusion, that they 'vould suffer a loss 1
~Ir. J\iays: I say there may be a loss in cost. I can't say
what it would be.
Chairman Louthan: They ha.ven 't said either.
Mr. }.fays: But they say it will be such a loss that it will
increase the cost to the consumer. I say we are hopeless on
appeal.
Chairman Louthan : Haven't you admitted this is a fact?
}.fr. Mays: It would tend to increase tbe cost. It mav be
a hundredth of a penny, I don't know. It tends that. way. But
'viii it have the result they say? VVe don't }{now until we know
·the facts.
Mr. Moncure: If the Commission please, Section 3-361 of
the Code of Virginia says :
·
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''Any n1ember of the Commission, or employee designated
for the purpose, shall have access to, and may enter at all
reasonable hours, all places where milk is stored, bottled, or
manufactured into food products. Any member of this Board,
or designated en1ployee shall have the power to inspect the
books and records in any place within the State
page 227 ~ for the purpose of ascertaining fac.ts to enable the
Board to administer this article, and all such information shall be confidential, unless the parties concerned
agree to its being given out. The Commission may combine
such inforn1ation for any market or markets and make it
public.''
We do not so agree that is a fixing of maximum and minimum prices, it is confidential under the law and made so by
law and is not part and parcel.
Our answer here is that the costs will increase so that we
are going to have to come back an4 ask for an increase.
Mr. Mays: Witl1out the basic fac.ts. Let m.e just say this
n1uch. I understand fha.t under the law the information in
the hands of the Commission is confidential The information in his mind and in his records are not confidential. We
have asked for that. We have been refused that and he says,
"Go to the Commission."
What does the Commission say f ''Go somew'here else. Wc
can't give it to you." Now he refuses and you have no right.
But you decide on a fact which is unknown to us and which is
unknown to the Court of Appeals. Now that puts us in a
pretty tight bind. They give us their conclusion and that is
all we ·have.
Comn1issioner Tabb: ~fay I make an observapage 228 ~ tion?
I don't know whether it will set your mind at
ease or not. As I understand, these gentlemen arc here opposing t11is application and are using this bit of logic, and
one of the reasons for opposing it may be then their case is
sin1ply weaker because of lack of facts.
Mr. ~fays: But they haven't said, M.r. Commissioner,
only that it tends to increase costs or will, but will result in
the increase to the consumer. That is where the thing catches.
That is where we need to know the fact.
Commissioner Tabb: And they haven't proved it.
Mr. Mays: They haven't proved it, that is right.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Mays, the Commission will abide
by the Rules and Regulations laid down in the law itself and
we are not in a position to divulge the information that was
filed.
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. . ' '
Mr. ,Mays: ·I can appreciate that, Mr .. Commissioner. I
wa:nted to make my point.
.
Chairman Lou thai). : Yes., sir. . .
.
. . ~:M.r. Gordon: . Next is-Mr. Rennie ..
. ·chairman· Louthan: M·a~ I ask. something? Are there any
other witnesses_ in the room 1 This is ;Ilecessarily· going over to
1: ..
tomorrow. .
:
_.·
_.
Mr~ Gordon:. :Mr. Chairman, it is fh~e-mi~-qt.es
page 229 ~ to ;fi-ve n_ow. Wou).d it be just as well for-Mrt:Jtennie
.
. to go"over until tomorrow¥
. J~h~irman Louthan: l W(l.S _j~st going to reE;tcl!. that .point,
.if it was sati~f~ct9ry.
. , : · . :·; . · :: . :· .
~Ir. M:oncu·re·: May I ma'ke a ·statement to the-Co.mmission~rs? I have.l;>een noti:fi~d that I have. got to try- a.-case J.n .the
Supreme' Court tomorro~ a~d wi~l you ple~ee excus~ my abs~nce? I _do not want you. to hold up. anythtng. Please ex-cuse
niy_ab~ence. · _
. . ·
·
·: _Mr.. :Mays: Since that obse_ivation .·ha·s been· made, 1\ir.
9hairin~_n, I .am tryj.ng_ another case ~~ a;uother forum tomor·rqw and you 'have plenty of .lawyers without me. I a~ sure
I may: be excused. · ·.
'
... .Chairman Louthan: Mr. Paxson?
.
~
·Mr: ~ax_~C?n: · Is Mr. Rennie going to testify this· evening?
Chairman Louthan: He is not.
1\{r~ ·Paxson_: . The road is right. slippery and I atn from
·Norfolk and I won't be over five minutes, if I am that long,
if I may be heard today, so I won't have to stay over.
· Chairman Louthan: Mr. Paxson, we are_g~ing to heat~ you,
but we n1ust state that the road cannot be slippery for everybody.
Mr. Paxson: Thank you, sir.
I

page 230

•

~PRESENTATION

IN BEHALF OF
THE OPPONENTS
Norfolk Cooperative

B. F. WILSON PAXSON,
was sworn in behalf of the Norfolk Cooperative, opponent,
and testified as follows:
My name is B. F. Paxson; I am president of the Norfolk
Coop in Norfolk, Virginia.
I would like to state for the Commission that Mr. Fleshman
didn't bring me to this hearing or advise me of this hearing,
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I came on my own accord not being invited, but after hearing
that it might affect the Tidewater Market. So I want to get
that straight.
·
·
·
.
.
I happen to be a memoer of the Local Board Ill the Tidewater Market. I opposed Economy G1·ocery Store in the Tidewater Market getting a license. They finally received a license
for the Tidewater Market. We have found through the Local
Board and through our co-op that it has been very hard at
times and one time recently in the new area that was added
·onto our market, to the Richmond Market and the Fredericksburg Market', to assign producers small enough for Economy
Grocery Stores to serve that area. Therefore, I can see with
the stores that are in the Tidewater Market, some in the
market that this permit doesn't affect now but
page 231 ~ affect later on, by admission of their manager,
and by some stores in the uncontrolled area that
might be affected immediately, that our producers in our
co-op and in the Tidewater Market might lose sales that will
be picked up by the Richmond producers and lost by the producers in the Tidewater Market.
Now sales made in he Tidewater Market, in uncontrolled
areas, from distributors in the market, the producers in the
Tidewater Market based on the market get the advantage of
those sales and we feel like it. should continue to get the sales
in our market and we hate to give them up to any other market, whether it ·be Richmond or anywhere else in the state.
So we think it will adversely affect us as producers.
Another thing that I think might have more effect on the
producers than losing a few sales, is granting a· distributor
a license that does not serve the public in the same manner
that other distributors in the market are serving the public.
Now assuming this applicant is granted a license and they
sta1~t serving a market and they don't serve all of these containers, they may not have to have union drivers, they may
have a delivery man to deliver to stores, they may not, and
it has occurred with us in our market with the experience
I have seen with the licensee in our market of a food chain
in the milk ·business, they can sell milk out at
page 232 ~ the store and the storekeeper can set the milk
on the counter where our distributors have to go
around and place it in the various places in the store. This
causes unfair competition to our distributors.
Now here is where it comes back to the producers. If the
licensee can effect economies and make the store who is partowner in the distributing plant do part of the work that the
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(
r
I

;

competitors are forced to do, they may come before the Commission, and rightly so, and say, ''I would like to see the minimum price of milk go down, because we don't need it.'' If the
minimum price goes down, our other distributors are going
to ask that the producer price go down because they have
got to sell at whatever minimum is established by the Milk
Commission and they can't pay us and we can't stay in business if we don't get paid.
So I think this thing is going to work to the detriment of
the producers in the State of Virginia, if food stores are
allowed to continue. to get licenses in the milk business. That
is all, sir.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions of Mr. Paxson? Mr.
Wickham?
page. 233 ~

CROSS EXAMINATION

By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Paxson, has Economy Stores come in and requested
that the Commission reduce the minimum price?
A. No, sir, they have not.
Q. When did they get a license on the market? Do you
recallA. I would say, two, two and a half years ago, to the best
of my knowledge. That is a guess.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions?
Mr. Moncure: I have none.
Chairman Louthan·: Any questions from. the floor 7
Thank you, Mr. Paxson. ·
Chairman Louthan : The Commission will recess until tomorrow morning at 9 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 5 :00 p.m., an adjournment was taken to
tomorrow, January 12, 1962, at 9 :00 a.m.)
page 234 ~

SECOND DAY

The hearing was reconvened, pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, at 9 :00 a. m., January 12, 1962, Chairman Louthan
presiding.
Chairman Louthan: The hearing will be resumed and I
believe Mr. Rennie was just approaching the witness stand.
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Robert E. Fitzpatrick.
Mr. Neal: lVIr. Chairman, I have one more question that
I overlooked last night that I wanted to ask Mr. Fitzpatrick.
Chairman Louthan: Yes, sir.
ROBERT E. FITZP.A.TRIOK,
was recalled and testified in behalf of the Curies Neck Dairy,
opponent, further, as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION.
By ~Ir. Neal:
Q. Mr. Fitzpatrick, in your experience in the dairy industry
and as general manager of Curies Neck, have you
page 235 ~ ever had situations occur where a chain of stores
that you were serving began to put their own
brand out as the applicant is wont to do here?
A. Yes, we did, Mr. Neal. Through ·our sub-distributor in
Tide,vater in some recent months a distributor started to private labeling for them for this particular group of stores.
That I would say was approxin1ately six or eight months ago.
We ·were serving in those stores through our sub-distributor.
During the course of the time and up to this hour we have
lost approximately 75% of the business we originally had.
lVIr. Neal: That is all.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions YMr. Wickham Y
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir.
CROSS EXAMINATION.
By Mr. "\Vickham:
Q. The example you just gave in the Tidewater Market, you
mean to say that you continued to sell approximately 25%
of your milk in that chain T
A. In that area.
Q. But none in the store that adopted the private brand 1
In other words, they were in operation like Safeway that
sold only their private brand and no other distributor's milk
was allowed in that particular store?
page 236 ~ A. No, some other distributors were still allowed.
Q. But you were not allowed in that storeY
A. That is correct.
Q. Had you ever been allowed in that store t
A. Yes, sir.
Q. But you lost 100% of your sales f
A. 75%.
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Q. In that particular storeY

A. Group of stores.
Q. In that particular group of stores?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Suppose Richmond Food Stores asked Y?U a~ a ~istrib~
tor on the Richmond Market to put up their milk In their
brand names, would you do it f
A. Well, that would require a lot of consideration, Mr.
Wickham. I don't think I could answer that question.
Q. Vvould it be possible for you to do it?
A. Vvell, it would be-it would be ·possible, yes, sir.
Q. Assuming that you made such a contract with Richmond
Food Stores and did bottle milk for them with their brand
name on it and put it in their stores, what effect would that
have on the other distributors in the Richmond
page 237 ~ Market?
.
A. I wouldn't know. I think experience will
have to show that, Mr. '\Vickham. I couldn't answer that question.
Q. The point is, wouldn't it have the same effect on the
other distributors as you allege would happen to all distributors if Richmond Food Stores were granted a license in this
market to brand their own milkY
A. Do you mind repeating that question?
Q. I believe you have testified that if Richmond Food Stores
cOines in and gets a license on the market and distributes their
own brand of milk to their member stores that it would be
something less than helpful to the Richmond distributors 7
A. I would say so. .
Q. \\That I am saying now is that assuming that you made
a contract with Richmond Food Stores to bottle their brand
milk for delivery to their member stores, wouldn't it have
the same effect on the remaining distributors in the Richmond
l\{arket as you have previously testified the effect would be
on all of the distributors in the R.ichmond l\farket if they
actually processed and bottled their own milk 7
·
A. Yes, sir, I think it would.
Q. And yet Richmond Food Stores could do that now,
could they not 7
A. You mean they could get a private label?
page 238 ~ Q. Yes, sir.
A. So far as I know there is no law against it.
Q. And it has been done in the Tidewater· area?
··
A. Yes, sir.

.i
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J antes G. Rem~ie.
l\ir. vVickham: I have no other questions.
Chairman Louthan : Any other questions of this witness¥
l\{r. Neal : That is all.
PR.ESENTATION IN BEHALFl OF THE OPPONENTS.
Virginia Dairy Company
JAMES G. RENNIE, .
was sworn in behalf of the Virginia Dairy Company, opponent, and testified as follows:
~Ir. Chairman, I am James G. Rennie and I am President
of the Virginia Dairy Company and I speak for the Virginia
Dairy Company only.
·

By Mr. Gordon:
Q. vVhat is your position with the Virginia Dairy Company!
A. I am President of the Virginia Dairy Company.
Q. How long has the company been distributing milk in
Richmond?
page 239 ~ A. Since 1920.
Q. Has it had a license as· a distributor in the
Richmond area since the Con1mission has been in the market Y
. A. Yes, sir.
Q. I assume you are here in opposition .to .the granting of
this license 1
A. That is correct, sir.
Q. Would you like to make a statement to the Commission
of your position¥
A. It is my understanding that the applicant is making
application because it will be in the public interest. My understanding. of the testhnony, gentlemen, has been that there is
no particular desire for any money to be made out of this
new operation ...
If it is going to be in the public interest, the first factor that
COUleS into my mind is. a question of giving the consumer a
similar product at a chea·per price~ As I understand the· testimony that has bee.n. giv.en; there has been no statement of
giving· tl1e consum~r the sanw: p1:oduct at. a cheapei· ·price. I
don't think that. the, applicant ha·s ·made any state~ent that
they. will give a hettcr service..
. .· ·
I would like to point out to~. the.·Commission the Virginia
Daixy Compa1,1y 'a operation and service in ;re·gard to sales
.. :·..·: ·. ~~ .~. ·.. ··-~,~·~·
.'
.. ....
···:
.
;
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of controlled products out of the stores. At the
present time, we are operating 65, I think it is,
combination routes which deliver milk to homes
and the wholesale outlets. These 65 units generally give service early in the morning or practically at the opening time
of every store.
Q. When you say store you are talking about the Richmond
Food Stores f
A. Their n1embers. I am talking about their members and
other outlets, Mr. Gordon. Those stores are serviced with
what we hope is a sufficient amount of milk to take care of
the demands of that store during that particular day. If that
storekeeper determines or thinks that he does not and will
not have sufficient an1ount ·of inventory in his store for that
day, he will call our dairy and we provide special delivery
service for him.
Gentlemen, that is one point I wish to emphasize. The simple
reason is this, that it is very hard in this perishable product
to determine the exact amount of demand that that man is
going to have. On Thursday, Friday and Saturday of each
week is when most of the milk is sold out of the stores. That
is our experience. We have to g·ive them additional service
on those days. Just wlmt the procedure of the applicant will
be in service to those stores and making milk available to
these consumers all of the time that the store is open, I do not
know. I think that every milk man, both from the
page 241 ~ producer standpoint and the distribution standpoint, in the State of Virginia will bear out this
statement that every report that has come out in the last
five years where a great movement of purchases of milk have
left the home and gone to the stores the consumption has gone
down, and they have given that reason as one of the main
reasons for the reduction in the· consumption of milk, and I
can tell you why. A housewife will give a standing order for
tnilk and that milk is delivered to her. She has the right of
calling our plant or leaving a. note for our delivery man to
cut off a quart of milk, and it is done more often than we
like. But actual practice, and I believe every dairy man in
the State will bear me out, is that the consumption of milk
goes down as the purchases from stores go up.
Now I want to make another point. Before this market was
controlled, in order to try to increase the consumption of milk
my· own dairy in my own experience put on drives to seii
a lot of .milk over a specific period of time, one two or three
days. Yes, we increased the consumption of ~ilk 'on those
page. 240

~
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one, two, or three days, but what happened 1 As a general rule,
the purchases of milk stopped for two or three days after
the special pressure had been put upon them to buy a lot of
milk .at one time.
Now what is going to be the practical approach
page 242 ~ of the Virginia Dairy Company if this license is
granted and my volun1e goes down T To what extent I wouldn't say at the moment. But in order to get my
overhead down, I would be tempted, first, to pull out of my
line certain items, the volume of which, to look at it on the
surface, does not contribute substantially to the profits of
the concern, but it is a fill-in item that we make available to
any number of people that has an effect on the consumption.
If we take it out, we will save money by taking it out of the
line, but it will not be made available and the producers are
going to suffer from that one reason because no business man
is going to put himself in the position of seeing his profits
gradually decline without doing something about it. Now that
could very readily be one effect, by virtue of the fact of cutting down tbe present volume that is necessary to maintain
the service that the Virginia Dairy Company is giving the
public in Richmond.
Now there are other factors involved in this thing when
you start talking about ''public interest.'' I am certain that
should I choose tomorrow to only sell white milk, maybe
butter1nilk, in a comparatively few number of cartons, that
I can cut my overhead down to a point that I could compete.
Nobody has a monopoly on efficient operation in the dairy
business today and all you have got to do is to
page 243 ~ look at the prices that are quoted in invitations
to bid on Federal contracts or on City school
contracts or ·on State of Virginia contracts. Should I do that,
I daresay that I could operate my plant with half the number
of people or only 30 percent of the number of people that we
now employ. Is it in the public interest, gentlemen!
Mr. Gordon, that is about all that I have in the general
statement to make.
Q. Mr. Rennie, I think it is important for the Commission
to know just what services you and the other dairies render
to ·the members of the Richmond Food Stores Cooperative,
so I will ask you particularly about that.
How often do you deliver to the Richmond Food Stores?
A~ 'Ve deliver six days a week.
Q.· Every day?
A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Suppose one of them calls you up at four o'clock in the
afternoon and says he is out of milkY
A. We would send it.
Q. Would you tell him to wait until tomorrow?
A. No, sir. We couldn't do it because competition requires
that we maintain that service.
Q. When you go over there on Monday morning
page 244 ~ and he tells you, your driver says, ''I have got a
case over there I didn't sell,'' what do you ·do
with thatY
A. Mr. Gordon, you have raised a point here that is a serious point.
Q. Well, I realize it, but I feel that the Commission should
know and I think that it should be brought out.
A. If you want me to-I suppose I will have to answer the
question.
Mr. Wickham: Would you mind repeating the question Y
By Mr. Gordon :
Q. If your driver goes to Richmond F·ood. Stores on Monday morning to deliver him milk and the storekeeper tells
him, your driver, Mr. Rennie, "I have got a case of milk
over here I didn't sell over the weekend," what are you
going to do about it Y
A. Mr. Gordon, what we try to do is this, is to convince
the storekeeper that he can eventually sell that milk; but the
practical application of it is that with the dates on the milk
the consumer is not going to ·pick up milk with· a Tuesday
date on it if she is in there on Thursday, and a "\V ednesday 's
date on some of that milk in that store. Now I am fearful
that a lot of milk is picked up and brought back to our plant
and dumped becausepage 245 ~ Q. Why do you say you are fearful of it, doesn't
competition require you to do itY ·
A. Yes, that's true.
Q. If you wouldn't do it, wouldn't they go to one of the
other dairies and say, "Mr. Rennie won't pick up my old
milk, I know you will, I am going to switch my business to
you Y"
A. That is a fact in the market that I am· afraid is true,
Mr. Gordon.
·. : . .
·
Q. If Mr. Starr, who says he is going to -give iess services
to his stores than you and the· other dairies are. giving, goes
out there and tries to sell milk to his member stores, who are
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free to buy or not to buy, he is going to have to pick the milk
.
up, too, isn't heY
A. I am afraid he is going to be confronted with that probletn.
Q. Now I see on the table over there behind the. reporter
a display of milk bearing the Virginia Company label. Does
that represent all of the controlled items that the dairy sells Y
A. Except the cans. We did not send the dispenser cans, Mr.
Gordon, -down here.
Mr. Gordon: We would like to ask permission to file a color
photograph of that as soon as it is ready.
page 246 ~ Chairman Louthan: Granted, if not having
already been granted.
(The color photograph when received will be marked Hearing Exhibit No. 9-0pponents.)
By Mr. Gordon:
Q. In· your opinion as a milk distributor on the Richmond
Market., is this market being adequately served by the existing· licensees 1
A. l\{r. Gordon, I have never known in my experience since
I have been President of the company, where there has ever
been any complaint that any customer, retail or wholesale, bad
been deprived of the product for lack of service.
Q. llave you ever had any complaints from owners of InenllJers of the Richmond Food Stores Cooperative that you were
not serving them adequately?
A. I can't nan1e a one, l\{r. Gordon. I can't think of a one.
Q. Do you know of any reason they would have to make
any complaint?
A. Unless a situation arrived, Mr. Gordon, where a question
of credit can1e up. I should bring that up because they are
factors that might develop that. would cause me to
page 247 ~ tell a customer, "I would appreciate it if yon
would buy your milk somewhere else. We just
can't get along together."
Q. I am sure the Commission and the Court of Appeals does
not want vou to sell milk to a man vou cannot collect from. I
meant anything in the way of your adequacy of supplying him.
A. No, sir, there has never been a,ny lack of milk.
·Q. At what capacity is your plant now operating!
A. We are operating at about 60% of capacity.
Q. Do I take that to mean that you could expand your op.
erations 40% with your existing plant?

. .....

. ··,_;..t..... r:.... - -

,;;...

.:

. A.

~

-

140

Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia

James G. Bennie.
A. Without any difficulty whatsoever.
Q. Have you ever applied to the Commission for a license
you did not get Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Whereabouts?
A. I don't know just how long ago it has been. We have had
a license in the Blackstone-Crewe-Amelia-Kenbridge area,
controlled area. That is closely adjacent to the Farmville area.
In our experience we have enjoyed in the past some business
in the Farmville area. We stopped selling in the area, I don't
recall whether it was upon the request of the Commission or
not, or being told not to sell in the area, but I think
page 248 ~ it has been about two years ago. The records will
show it.
Our representative told me that he had an opportunity to
sell some milk in the Farmville area. I said, "Well, it is a
controlled area and we will go in and I will make application.'' In the due process of the regulations I did make an application for the Farmville area, I appeared before the Commission, and the Commission declined to give me the application. At that time, I understand that there were only two milk
distributors in the area, one who probably had combination
retail and wholesale routes and Lucerne Dairy was given a
license to sell through their store. Now that is my recollection.
What the situation is in that area now, I do not know.
·Q. Did you abide by that order of the Commission?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. As far as home deliveries are concerned, how often are
you delivering to homes?
A. We are delivering on an every-other-day basis.
Q. How long has that been?
A. That has been in effect since sometime during World
War II, when the Federal Government asked us to go to everyother-day for the purpose of conservation of gasoline and
equipment.
·
Q. Is that schedule of delivery followed by
page 249 ~ other dairies?
·
A. The Virginia Dairy Company is still following that schedule.
Q. Do the other dairies in Richmond follow that schedule
also?
A. I am sure that one does. I understand that one of the
distributors in Richmond is on a six-day delivery to the homes.
Mr. Gordon: That is all, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions 7
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CROSS EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Rennie, do you recall approximately the date of your
application for a license on the Farmville Market Y
A. I wonder if somebody could help me out? Time goes by
so fast, Mr. Wickham, I just don't know. I think it has been
about two years or three years, about three years, I guess.
Q. Do you recall Mr. Starr's testimony to the effect that
he estimated if granted a license for Richmond Food Stores
he would hope to sell to the member stores approximately 50%
of their brand f Do you recall Mr Starr making that statement!
A. I recall that. Mr. Wickham, may I make a
page 2:>0 ~ comment!
Q. Well, we will have to assume that for the
moment for the purpose of the question and then of course you
can make any comment you wish, but assume Mr. Starr made
that statement, that he expected, and it was his estimate, that
they would sell approximately 50% of their own milk to the
member stores, which would leave 50% to the other distributors in the market, now you mentioned a few minutes ago the
type of service you rendered to the member stores of· Richmond. Food Stores, Incorporated, and the fine service you
render them, and there was some implication that the Richmond Food Stores expected to render somewhat less service
than you render. Now that being true, wouldn't it be a fair
assumption to state that you would, the individual dairy giving such fine service to the Richmond Food Stores, could expect to sell more than your share of the 50% left after the
Richmond Food Stores is licensed on this market Y
A. My assumption and my belief, Mr. Wickham, to answer
that question, is this, that the members of the Richmond Food
Stores want to make as much money as they can and my
assumption is that they wouldn't sell anybody's milk but the
Richmond Food Stores' milk except where they were actually
forced to do it and a customer would have to come in and say,
"I want so-and-so's milk." And that is the only
page 251 ~ God's reason that he would put it in there, in my
humble opinion.
Q. Getting back to my question, Mr. Rennie, I asked you to
assume these facts that have been testified to here this morning, and you emphasized the fine service that you give. Now
Mr. Starr has testified that the member stores would not have
to take any of the milk processed by Richmond Food Stores.
Wouldn't it be a normal assumption .and wouldn't it be a
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logical conclusion to state . that· you would continue because of
your fine service that you now render the Richmond Food
·
Stores to sell them your milk 1
A. I have had two or three ·members of Richmond Food
Stores-they didn't tcll-n1e direc.tly, it came through my contact men-that they didn't propose to sell anybody's rhilk. But
I will tell you this·
Q. Just a minute.
·
A. I will answer your question.
:Q. You make your own statement, Mr. ·Rennie. I would like
you to answeor my· question first
·
·
A. I think we would continue to sell some milk in a majority of the Richmond Food Stores.
Q.. Because of your fine service T
A. Well, because of the demand for our product and service,
yes, sir.
0

0

•

•

0

0

:

•
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Mr. Wickham: That is all the questions.
page 252}

RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION

By Mr. Gordon:
Q. Mr. Rennie, I am sure we didn't intend to monopolize
the service of the ·dairies to the Richmond Food Stores. Do
you understand that there are other dairies here that render
the same service to the Richmond Food Stores that they
serveT
·
A. I am sure if we gave better service and more service that
we would have more of the business in Richmond than we
have.
0

•

Mr. Gordon: Mr. Chairman, I do not want to leave it that
the Virginia Dairy Company is the only one that is rendering
that service. If there is any doubt about it, I would like these
other gentlemen to have their say, because we are all more or
less rendering the same service to the public.
Chairman Louthan: It is perfectly permissible for you
to put on any other.
Mr. Gordon: I an1 sure they will put theirs on.
By Mr. Gordon:
Q. How many stores of Richmond Food Stores Cooperative
do you service t
A. Mr. Gordon, I don't know the exact figures but I am
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certain that we are in the ·majority of stores to a
page 253 ~ certain extent. I am certain of that..
·
.
·
Q. And you say that you have been. told by
owners of some stores that if they could get· their own brand,
they would not sell yours Y
·
· '
A. Definitely one store has made that statemen~.
~Ir.

Gordon : That is all.
Chairman Louthan: M:r. Wickham Y~
RE-CROSS EXAMINATION.

By ~Ir. 'V:ickham:
.
·
. ·
. .
·_,. Q. One store ·has told you that they wouldn't take your milk
if Richmond Food Stores is granted a license Y
· A. He said that he could get Richmond Food Store milk and
he ·would discontinue buying from~us.
·
Q. Who told you that; sir!
,
A. It was told to me· by one of our contact men, ~Ir. 'V.ickham, and I must say this. Operators of stores in changing
conditions will make statements that are sometimes sincere
and they expect to do exactly what they say, but many statenleuts in this dairy business are made that are confusing to
create the mental quirks or mental approaches or competitive
approaches. You have no idea of what the problem is in dealing
with individual customers in all lines of business that we
serve, and particularly in the grocery stores
page. 254 ~ where extreme competition exists between dairies.
Q. You heard it from a contact manY
A. No, one of our contact men.
Q. One of your employees?
A. Yes.
Q. Who did he hear it from 1
A. Well, if I am not mistaken it was Stanley's Market.
Q. Stanley's Market Y
A. Yes.
Q. '¥here is that located 7
A. It is located in the 'Vest End. I don't know where it is,
on Meadow Street or-somewhere. up in that general area.
Q. You mentioned a few minutes ago about you certainly
would have more proportion of the market if other dairies
didn't render the same type of service that you render. '\Vhat
proportion of the market do you have in the Richmond Market, ~Ir. Rennie, of Class I sales?
A. At the present time I think it is about 25%. There is a

-
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variation, Mr. Wickham, according to contracts that go into
the Class I sales.
Q. Do you happen to know what percentage of the market
Safeway has 7
page 255 } A. No, sir, I do not.
Mr. Wickham: I have no further questions.

RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Gordon:
·
Q. I would like to ask one more question, Mr. Rennie. If
this license is issued, is there any reason why A. & P. could
not come in and put a dairy down on Richmond-Petersburg
Turnpike and service their stores f
A. Mr. Gordon, I believe it would be a.t the discretion of the
Commission whether they would grant an additional license
in tha.t, but here is no reason "ihy they shouldn't.
Q. I mean from an economical standpoint governing A. &

P.Y

A. Oh, from their standpoint, there is no reason why they
shouldn't do it.
Q. Is there any reason why the Colonial Stores couldn't put
up a distributor plant and service their stores?
A. No reason that I know of. I am sure that they are financially able to do it.
RE-CROSS

EXA~fiNATION.

By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Rennie, do you know the financial posipage 256 } sition or the economic inner workings of the A. &
P. and those chain stores? I mean, are you posing
as an expert to say that it would be proper for Colonial Stores
and economically feasible for Colonial Stores to come into
Richmond and ask for a license Y
A. If the other distributors in Richmond who serve A. & P.
and Colonial Stores sell them the same volume of milk that we
are now selling A. & P. and Colonial Stores, I would judge
that if they wished to put up a dairy a.nd service their other
stores that they own in other sections of the state that it would
be an economical.problem-an economical procedure on their
part.
Q. But of course you do not know whether their corporate
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charter will pernlit then1 to go into the 1nilk business to that
extent, do you Y
.
. .
.
A. No, sir, I have never made that Investigation, Mr. W1ck~
ham.
Mr. "\Vickham: That is all.
~fr. Gordon: That is all.
Cl1airman Louthan: Any other witnesses f Excuse me, I
have not asked others if they have any questions. Any questions from the floor? ~ir. ParkerY
Mr. Parker: No.
Chairman Louthan: Dr. Tabb?
page 257 ~ By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. ~-Ir. R.ennie, let me preface this. You have
had long years of experience in the dairy business and you
have seen the conditions in many markets in addition to the
Richmond J.\ifarket, but if there is· a situation prevailing in the
Richmond ~farket or other markets in the State of Virginia
where there are two or 1nore distributors who have a variety
of products available to the market, would you ever be in
favor of a new distributor entering that ·market Y
A. If there are two or more?
Q. 'Vith a large variety of products would you have been in
favor of another distributor entering that market 7
A. lYir. Tabb, up to the present moment, I would see no
justification for any further licenses to be granted under those
circun1stances. As I understand this situation, it is a public
interest; everything final pinpoints down to the public interest. If we a.re going to have controls and until such tin1e develops that it is obvious that n new license is granted for the
distribution of milk, then I see no justification at the present
time. " 7 bat would happen ~tOJnorro'v or the next day that would
change the economic. situation, I just don't know.
Now, with one exception. Should the Virginia Dairy Company go into the Farmville Market or go into a
page 258 ~ n1arket where there are two distributors, we will
leave out any chain distribution like Lucerne, if I
went into Lynchburg or if I went into some town and bought
out, thereby grabbing 90% of the bus~ness in the market and
then another applicant came in for a license in that market, I
think under those circumstances the Commission would be
justified in granting a license. No'v that is the. only condition
at the present time that I could see justification for the granting of a new license.· ·
· ·
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Q. You ahnost answered the second question that I was going to ask. My second question was if you feel that there are
any markets where there are two or more distributors with a
large variety of products and a new distributor wanted to
come in, would you think that your 1narket would be restricted
to the market you are presently serving and never be allowed
to enter a new market 7
A. Mr. Tabb, I think my approach in the Farmville area
indicated my feelings. Under the conditions in. the Farmville
~{arket, as I remember them, there is only one distributor in
that market who distributes both retail and wholesale and I
felt that under those circumstances that -an applicant for a
license in that particular market purely from a monopolistic
point, that is, in that individual market-now don't n1isun. derstand me-that a new license will probably be
page 259 r justified in that market to give competition in
the home-delivered end of it.
Q. You operate in the Petersburg-Hopewell ~Iarket f
A. No, sir.
Q. Are there at least two distributors in that market? Do
you know?
A. I an1 sure that there are at least three, 1\Ir. Tabb.
Q. Do I understand then that you feel that the ~Hlk Commission should establish a policy or 1naintain a policv a~ainst
ever letting in a- new distributor in that market, including
Virginia Dairy?
A. Under present conditions, I would answer that yes.
Q. I have one other basic question. I think you heard the
~iscussion yesterday in terms that I think both ~ir. Rucker
and Mr. Fitzpatrick indicated that should they lose the voluine of business that they are currently enjoying in the Richmond Food Stores that they feel that the loss of volume might
increase cost to the point that higher prices might have to be
charged the consumers Y Do you feel that that would be true
with your organization as well Y
.
. .
·
A. Mr. Tabb, I will have to make an explanation in regards
to that. First,:I would like to point out the great
page 260 r nunlber of indivi9.ual items that we are now sell.
ing that is brought about by a development--over
a ·long pe~·iod of years. You ..have to take into conside~ration
t~is.:. ~rom .my po~nt of vi~w, s.hould this additional competiti9n under. the basis of which. I understand they wish to come
into the ma_rket developed, I would have to take ice cream mix,
I .wonld have to take cottag·e cheese, we ·have sold eggs fron1
our· plant ever since we have been in business, always at a
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higher price than the store-going price, we sell pure orange
juice, we sell an orange drink, at the present time we have
three Government contracts with the Federal Government,
and when you tie all of this operation into one, .then the
only way that I can answer you is this, that I would have to
be forced to determine the profit on each one of those items
that are not now controlled.
Now when I pull out whatever profit that I might have in
that area of the business and then pull out and find out what
this wholesale business is costing us, the necessity for the
service that we give, and for the necessity of the loss in milk
that we have to dump by virtue of the wholesale business the
way it is operated, then I am inclined to agree that we would
have to :find additional money, additional income.
Q. But you don't know, you haven't made this study?
A. I cannot sit here and tell you right now that
page 261 ~ that would be absolutely essential that we do it,
but I am pretty certain that we would find a loss
in this wholesale business.
Q. You haven't made any study, but your general opinion is
that costs would go up if your volume went down. Let me ask
the reverse. If your volume went up, would costs go down, do
you think?
A. Mr. Tabb, in volume operation, we have to remember
that in order to operate a dairy plant you must have a certain
overhead to begin with. Now if your volume of business-and
I will tell you our experience in our own company and I remember it just as well, I happened to have been on the Board
of the company ever since its inception, I have only been connee-ted with the dairy for twenty-nine years, but we found this,
that when we went in the business that our overhead was way
up here, our volume was down here. Now as that volume increased-we lost money, in fact, we went broke practically the
first three years 've were in business. However, as time went
on volume started to rise and the gross profit got to be about
as much as the overhead would take care of. Then we came
into the area of about an even break. Now if our overhead was
sufficient and our capital was sufficient to raise that volume
with the same overhead, then our profits go up.
page 262 ~ Now that is-what do they call itf-the law of
diminishing returns?
Then the next thing you run into is spending an awful lot
of money to revamp your plant and then you put in eq-uipment
and overhead to take care of a greater volume of business. It
is just up and down like that. Now there is an area that after
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over a long period of time your business operation gets to the
point where it is reasonably profitable and you have enough
volume to take care of those fluctuations as you go along.
Q. I understand all of that. This is a pretty general discussion of the economics of large-scale operation.
A. I am not an economist.
Q. The question I am really getting at is would larger volume operations reduce your per-unit cost in general? Do you
think it would?
A. So long as you don't l1ave Federal agencies or Federal
Government to say you have got to raise your wages 15 cents
an hour or you have got to pay time and a half for this man
if he picks up a paper carton, and those are the areas. Now
if your overhead, if you are forced to run your overhead up,
increased volume doesn't necessarily mean-and I will tell
you one more thing. In my expe.rience in the banking business, which I had some twenty years experience
page 263 ~ in the banking business, I saw many men go broke
by doing a big volume of business.
Commissioner Tabb: No further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions?
Mr. Rucker: I would like to ask ~fr. Rennie a question.
CROSS

EXA~IINATION.

(Continued)

By Mr. Rucker:
Q. In the operation of your wholesale end of your businesf;l,
·if you found it wasn't profit abe would you raise the price or
would you just discontinue the wholesale, or both, or either Y
A. I think I would try to get by raising the price first.
Commissioner Tabb: l\Ia.y I ask a question on that¥
By Com~issioner Tabb:
Q. If you found your profit margin was substantially rising
~ecause of increased volume and your per-unit volume pricmg.
· A. Don't go so fast..
Q. Let me ask just the opposite of what }fr. Rucker asked.
If because of larger-scale operations of larger valpage 264 ~ ume sales your per-unit cost dropped (this is
.
usually the case), so it is your cost per quart of
milk sold dropped. Would you then sell lowerY
A. Sell at a lo:wer priceY ·
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Q. Yes ..
A. Mr. Tabb, I am a little bitQ. This is a good way of competing in the market is to try
to undersell your competitor, and if you reduce your cost you
can do that. My question is would you?
A. I can see an area where I would come down and ask the
Commission for a lower price on milk.
Q. You are selling probably 2 or 3 cents above the minimum
right now, aren't youY Here is a chance for you to steal the
show on your con1petitor by dropping.
A. Oh, I can't drop it that much. I couldn't do that, Mr.
Tabb. I would have to go out of business.

Chairman Louthan: Did you complete your question, Mr.
Rucker?
Mr. Rucker: No, sir. As long as the Commissioner has
a~ked another one, I would like to ask another one.
By Mr. ·Rucker:
Q. ·In your experience with the eleven years of operations
of the Milk Commission in this market, have you
page 265 ~ ever seen the time when you thought that the
minimum price set by the Milk Commission was
going to make you a good profit on your wholesale milkY
A. Are you specifying wholesale milkY
Q. Yes, sir.
A. No, sir.
By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. What is a good profit, sir Y
A. What is a good profit! I don't mind telling you, Mr.
Tabb, in our entire operation, I am talking about everything
Government contracts and everything else, we have made a~
much as 3JAa percent, 4 percent, net, ·but we didn't do it last
year. In 1959, we had an unusual year in our particular business. 1960, not so good. 1961, not as good as that. 1962, my
guess is it is going to be not as good as it was in '61 in the
dairy business. That is my guess.
Q. You can get 3%,% in Government bonds, Mr. Rennie; do
you know that!
A. I wish I had a lot of money to invest in Government
bonds.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions f
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By Commissioner Burrows:
Q. Mr. Rennie, in the law of economics, doesn't it necessitate making at least 3 percent if you are in busipage 266 ~ ness, for you to stay and meet all of the emergen-·
cies that ariseT
A. It is absolutely essential under present conditions, Mr.
Burrows, as I see it, where a plant-the depreciation rate of
the Federal Governmen.t for the last several yea.rs, the last
ten years, has not been enough to. replace your equipment by
virtue of the increased cost of equipment, and that is a :fight
that is being made with the governmental agencies today. Do I
make myself clear f
Q. Yes.
A. For that reason, you asked me a positive question. I
agree that an institution or a manufacturer or processor, as
we are, with the amount of money that is involved in equipment
and machinery, it is absolutely essential for us to have a substantial-now to give you the exact :figures, I am not enough
of a cost accountant to tell you that, but in my overall experience in reading financial statements and watching the
development of our own business and some other businesses
that I have had occasion to study to a certain extent their operations, a company must have s01ne profit to lay aside money
to take care of unknown increases that are being forced on
industry today from every angle.
.
Q. Can the applicant member stores display the product
in such a way that he will enjoy better sales from
page 267 ~ that product in his refrigeration unit?
A. Do you mean under the present setup Y
Q. Assuming he started processing his own milk and he
sells othe.r milk, too, can he display his product in such a way
that his product will enjoy an advantage over 'the other?
A. Well, that would be his privilege, Mr. Burrows. If
he does what he is doing now, there would be advantage to it,
that is, so far as display is concerned.
··
Q. In other words, if he put his product in front of a display case and put yours in the back and corner, would he
enjoy any advantage with his own product T
A. I think he would.
.
Commissioner Burrows : That is all.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions of Mr. Rennie f
Mr. Rennie, thank you, sir.
.

j ~ :..
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Mr. Rennie: I hope I didu 't take too much of your time,
Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Louthan: You only took what time they asked
you questions and caused you to take.
Mr. Edmunds: Mr. Chairman, at this time I wonder if I
might put on one witness for very brief testimony from the
Staunton-"\Vaynesboro Market?
Chairman Louthan: You certainly may.
page 268

~

PRESENTATION IN BEI-IALF OF DAIRIES
AND OTHERS OUTSIDE OF THE
CITY OF RICHMOND.

FLOYD LEISTRA
was sworn in behalf of the. Augusta Dairies, opponent, and
testified as follows :
DIRECT EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Edmunds:
Q. Will you please state your name and your capacity to
the Commission, Mr. Leistra T
A. My name is Floyd Leistra; I am manager of the Augusta
Dairies, Staunton, Virginia; manager an~ treasurer.
Q. Mr. Leistra, while it has been indicated here that if this
license is granted there may not be any immediate .application for a license in the Staunton-Waynesboro Market, it has
still been sl1own that there could be or might be one in the
future and I want you to tell the Commission how ·m~ny
distributors are thet-e now in the Staunton-W ayne~boro Market?
A. We have five.
Q. Five distribu.tors·in that market area 7
A. Five licensed distributors, yes, sir.
Q. Will you name those distributors 7
A. Maple Lawn Dairy, Staunton Creamery, Augusta Dairies, Early Dawn Dairy,· a~d Safeway or Lucerne Milk Com.
· pany, whatever the case riright be.
page 269 ~ Q. Do yo~ know and. are yo~ acquainted W,ith
·
the four R·eld Stores and the Petty'.s Store being
operated in the market area of Staunton-Waynesboro? ·
A.. Yes, sir. We· serve·those account's along with other distributors.
·. · ·.·' ·
·
···

152

Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia
Floyd Leistra.

Q. Do all ·Of the· other distributors serve those stores?
A. No, not all of them.
Q. Are there other distributors. other than A ug~tst Dairies
that serve those stores?
A. Yes, sir.
. ·
·
. Q. Have you ever had any complaint about any lack of a
sufficient supply of milk for consumers or. distributors in the
·
Staunton-Waynesboro Market area?
A. You mean consumers or wholesale accounts T
·· ·~Q.. Right.
· A. No, sir, we never have. We have always had an ample
supply of milk and render I think the best service or as good
as or equal to any in any market.
I might point out, as Mr. Rennie stated a while ago, on
Thursday, Friday, and Saturday, when more milk is sold in
the stores, chain stores or otherwise, than any other time
during the week, we would render service to those stores twice
daily on Thursday, Friday, and Saturday. In
page 270 ~ addition to that, they have us dating their milk
and sending a man around to pull it up. vV e are
doing all but taking the money.
Q. If an additional license were granted to some other
conc~rn. for distribution in the Staunton-Waynesboro Market,
would that increase the consumption of milk?
A. No, sir, I don't think so, Mr. Edmunds, because there is
an ample supply of milk on the market. As I stated a while
ago, we have five distributors on the market and there is certainly no lack for milk in either the wholesale or retail accounts. Gon1petition.is very strong on our market.
Q. If an additional license were granted, would it have the
effect of simply transferring the profits from the present distributors to another distributor Y
A. That is correct. I would sa.y yes, sir. I think in due time
if that happens, it would eliminate some of these distributors
on the market.
Q. Now, Mr. Leistra, is there any other statement that you
want to make to the Commission other than what I have asked
you Y If so, you go ahead and make ·any statement that you
deem necessary.
A. I don't think there is, lVh-. Edmunds. I think you have
covered about everything that I wanted to say. I do feel that
if this license should be granted in due time that thev would
n1a.ke an application for our market for a~ license.
page 271 ~ Those stores that are members of Richmond Food
Stores have considerable volume.
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Mr. Edmunds: .That is all the questions I want to ask him,
Chairman.
Chairman Louthan:: Mr. Wickham?

Mr~

CROSS EXAMINATION.
By }Ir. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Leistra, Mr. Starr testified on yesterday that three
of his member stores· in the Staunton-Waynesboro Milk Mar-

ket there were sold· approximately 5%% in Class I sales, and
believe. you testified there were five distributors now on the
Tnarket; is that correct!
A. That is right, yes, sir.
· ·
Q. What percent of the Class I sales do you have on that
market, sirY
A. I would say about 45 or 50%, roughly.
Q. 45 or 50%?
A. No, wait a tninute. I will take that ba.ck. I am thinking
about Staunton alone. No, we wouldn't run that high, Mr.
'Vickham. We would run about 35%, roughly.
Q. Of that 35%, what percent of that is represented by your
sales to the five member stores on the Staunton-Waynesboro
area?
page 272 ~ A. I don't know, Mr. Wickham I didn't get that
information up. I wouldn't know. I wouldn't want
to make a guess at it.
Q. Taking the percentage of 5%, which is the Class I sales
made by the member stores in that market, you would have to
conclude it would be very small percentagewise of your Class
I sales?
A. They are. The Reid Stores in Staunton are the largest
wholesale outlets we have, that is, in the distribution of milk.
Q. Do you supply them with 50% of their milk, you estimate, or more?
A. We would t·un more than 50%, Mr. Wickham, in those
particular stores. vYe would run 75%, 70 or 75% of those four
stores.
Q. And then you service the other stores?
A. Other stores in the area, yes. The other stores, as well,
yes.
Q. You service both of them so that possibly it might mean
that you would lose, say, 3% of yourA. 3 to 4% of my volume.
Q. -of your volum.e of Class I sales?
A. Yes.

r
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Mr. Wickham : I have no futher questions.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions from
you gentlemen! Mr. Edmunds!
Mr. Edmunds: That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Parker, do you have any questions! Dr. TabbY

page 273 }

By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. I have one. Mr. Leistra, you are here in opposition to
the application for a new distributor in what might be a new
entry in our market!
A. That is correct, sir.
Q. Would you oppose a.ny application of this type or are
you simply oposing this particular one Y
A. I am definitely opposing any with five on the market, sir.
Q. Including a producer-distributor who might want to
distribute his own milkY
A. Yes. We already have one on our market, as you know.
Q. And you oppose any new one Y
·
A. I would any with five distributors on a small market like
Staunton-Waynesboro.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Burrows? Mr. Ragland t
By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Yon are not here opposing this particular
page. 274} application on the Richmond Market then, are
you!
.
A. I am opposing the implication that it might have if it
were granted on this market, yes, sir.
· Q. You· are not saying that just because Richmond Food
Stores might be denied a license on this market that they
couldn't make application for· the Staunton Market and 'be
granted one there, are you Y
A. That is true, they can, yes; sir.
Mr. Wickham: Thank you.
A. (Continuing)

I think they have that right, sir.

Chairman Louthan: Any other questions?
Thank you, Mr. Leistra.
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TOl\1: STARKE, JR.,
was sworn in behalf of the Southside Milk Producers Association and as a producer, opponent, and. testified as follows:
Tom Starke, Jr., president, Southside Milk Producers Association and producer on the Tidewater l\{arket.
We have in our association also, I would say, 90% of the
Petersburg-Hopewell Market.
Gentlemen, I am testifying here today against this application for the simple reason of the far-reaching
page 275 ~ effects that we in Tidewater.and Petersburg-Hopewell can see of the future implications of just
what may take place. I think if you will look at the map up
there and look at the way the Petersburg Market is located
with the uncontrolled areas around it, I can visualize. fingers
going out of the Richmond Market and they will go out in
four direc.tions, because at present they go out in the Middlesex area, they will go south of the Petersburg-Hopewell
Market, they are into the Blackstone-Amelia Market, and
north they will go into the uncontrolled areas there. I don't
believe for one moment that these people are considering
building a milk plant. I don't think they can get by with
serving their choice stores and leaving out the other stores.
I think this license could spread to a considerable part of the
State of Virginia.
I know that this Milk Commission is concerned with the
entire state, not the Richmond Market, nor the Richmond
producers, and I. don't think it is the intent of this Milk Commission to amass any large amount of sales in the City of
Richmond for the Richmond Cooperative Milk Producers Association, because I think administratively that thing can be
taken care of, b~t I don't think that this Milk Commission has
got any idea of taking sales ·away from the other producers
in the state and accumulating those sales to the advantage of
·
the Richmond Coop. I can't conceive of such a
page 276-~ thing. But still ·at the same time- by virtue of the
Middlesex Market setup this license· in Richmond
would have access to that entire market.
There are also in the Petersburg-Hopewell area 13 stores
in the uncontrolled area that this license would have access to
~nd ~ am of the opinion that if this license is granted in· Richmond that the next place for them .naturally to· ask for a license would b.e. in the Hopewell-Petersburg· area 'Where they
ha:ve considerable stores in the controlled area.
,

,
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rwould like to submit the figures for the Tidewater Market:
18 . general distributors, 5 producer-distributors, 416 baseholding producers.
·
(The Tidewate.r Market tabulation was filed as Hearing Exhibit No. 10-0pponents.)
Southside Coop serves Economy Stores in Norfolk. The
entire supply of milk of the Economy Stores' purchasing and
distributing business down there, and practically since they
have been in bus.iness,. they have served them the entire supply of milk. Economy Stores has grown. Economy Stores is
trying to have their brand of milk first in all of their s.tores,
which I think is natural, and I think this license if it is
granted, I think these people would do the same
page 277 ~ thing.
· The fringe areas in the state gives me more
concern than actually these Metropolitan areas because you
have got any number of n1arkets on this list here, namely, the
Blackstone-Kenbridge-Victoria-Crewe area, which is served
by a route out of Richmond and I think eve.ryone on this Commission is familiar with the fact that there is no one distributor or no one else, in fact, can skip half of the route and then
start on the other end with a few deliveries.
So it appears to me that in Amelia (and I happen to be
located in Amelia) the routes out of Richmond serve the entire area between Richmond and Amelia. Now if those routes
are divided and this distributor is allowed to pick the choice
stores, I can see that it is possible that the people in Amelia
would have discontinued home delivery 1nilk and it is possible that it would not be economical to serve these stores in
Amelia, for the simple reason you can divide this cake into
slices or pie into slices that it is just uneconomical to drive 30
or 40 miles and serve these people. I was here yesterday and
these people said it was uneconomical to serve some stores,
and those stores, in my opinion, would be left to someone else
to serve.
I think the consuming public has got a great interest in
this Milk Commission and I can forsee the time
page 278 ~ when anybody goes to the General Assembly to
ask to abolish this State Milk Commission that
the consuming public is g·oing to tell you, "No, you are not
going to abolish the State Milk Commission.'' The simple
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reason for that is, I think, it is going to be proved in time that
mUk in these stores or home deliveries, either one, is the best
buy that the housewife has got. This Milk Commission, and
we are mighty proud of it, has operated for the last twentyodd years without one cent of cost to the. general public, and
I think the general public is going to be mighty slow in wanting to do away with this Milk Commission.
I ca.n also see the day that if you divide these slices so thin
it is possible that the consuming public can come in here and
dem.and service and I don't think there is any distributor in
this room that can deny that service. I think that is the only
thing that will ever defeat the ~{ilk Commission.
That is all.
~lr.

Parker: Mr. Chairman, may I ask Mr. Stark a ques-

tion¥
By 1\'lr. Parker:
Q. You have given the reporter a list of statistics in the
Tidewater Market; do you want these included in the record?
page 279 ~ A. I would like to.
Q. You have quoted certain of them, would vou
.,
like all of this 1
A.. Yes.
Q. You would like all of them included in the record¥
A.. Yes, sir.
Q. For the benefit of those here, you might read these statistics.
A.. I read for the year December 1, 1960-Decenlber 1961 :
'' 416 base·holdiug producers.
''1961: Average monthly base, 11,351,869; average production 13,728,596.
"·Qlass I sales of the general distributors: 10,447,907.
Average monthly.
"Class I sales, ·producer-distributor: .402,086 average
monthly.
"Production producer-distributors: 439,623 pounds average monthly sales.''

Q. ·And you want this filed f
A. Yes, sir.
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By Chairman Louthan:
·
.
Q. Mr. Stark, I want to ask and ··asc.ertain deftpage 280 ~ nitely, are you in favor of the granting of this license or opposed to it¥ Are you testifying for itT
A. I am opposed to it.
Chairman Louthan : I am going to suggest -that the opposition counsel have the first opportunity to direct questions to
1\fr. Stark. Mr. Rucker holds up his hand.
CROSS E·XAMINATION. ·
By Mr. Rucker:
Q. For my information and for the record, do you know
approximately how many stores Economy Stores operates in
Norfolk, how many members there are of that group, just approximately¥
A. Approximately 150.
Q. Approxin1ately how tnany hears ago did they buy a
milk business in Norfolk?
A. Four.
Q. Did your group supply them the large majority of the
milk that they bought in that area~
A. All of it, practically, except l\fr. McClenny's milk.
Q. Roughly speaking, and I understand that this is an
estimate, what percentage of the Norfolk Class I
page 281 ~ sales that Economy is selling today¥
A. Four per cent, approximately.
Q. You wouldn't dispute it if I were to say it was 50% more
than that, would you T
·
A. Yes, sir.
Q. You would 1
A. Yes, sir.
Mr. Rucker : Vvell, I would like to ask Mr. Ragland to
find the volume on the 150 stores and have it put in the record,
as I think it is very pertinent.
Executive Officer Ragland: Mr. Chairm~nMr. Rucker: Confidentially in the record, not for our disclosure.
Executive Officer Ragland: lJow can it be in the record
then?
·
·
Mr. Stark: Mr. Rucker, is your question the amount of milk
that the Economy Stores sell of their brand or the entire volume that the Econmny Stores sell in Norfolk?
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Mr. Rucker: No, their brand.
1\Ir. Stark: I will stick to the 4%.
~Ir. Parker: You might let 1\fr. ~agland finish what he
·· was going to say about this question.
page 282 r Executive Officer Ragland: I think I had
finished. I will repeat it. I don't see how we
could put the percentage-of sales- of the Economy Stores' milk
in the Norfolk Market without- divulging c.onfidential infor··
mation.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Rucker, it appears that the Commission cannot produce those figures for the record because
they are confidential.
· J\!Ir. Rucker: ~Ir. Chairtnan, may I suggest that for the edification of the . metnbers of the Comtnission, that they,
thmnselves, look at the records, because I think that with the
Norfolk area and with the four years' operation of a similar,
at least son1efhing of a similar, organization the a1nount of
n1.arket that that particular organization is selling with the
150 stores is very pertinent to this particular question. I think
it is information that the members of the· Cmnmission then1selves should have regardless of whether it is put in the
record or not. I just make that as a suggestion.
Chairn1an Louthan: J\IIr. Gordon, do you or ~fr. Neal, either
one, have any questions?
1\{r. Gordon: No, sir.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions from the
page 283 r floor?
~ir. vVickhan1 f
1\fr. 'Vickham: Before asking the questions, I would like to
state to the Commission that I cannot speak for the general
public, but I ean speak for our client., the Richn1ond Food
Stores, and we are not ·here to advoeate the abolition of the
l\filk Comnll.ssion.
Chairman Louthan: Thank you, sir.
Bv :Mr. 'Vickham :
·Q. Mr. Stark, I believe von testified that there were 18
general dist-ributors on the Ti4ewater 1v[arket. f
A. And 5 producer distributors.
Q. And 5 producer distributors?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. So that makes a. total ~f 23 general distributors on the
Tidewater Market. You also ·stated that except for one producer that your association has been selling all of the milk
sold by Eeonomy's member stores; is that correct?
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A. Yes, sir.
Q. So your producers haven't been hurt, I take it, since
Economy has been licensed on that market1
A. Well, prior to Economy purchasing a license on that
market we were selling the same amount of milk to the privatepage 284 ~ Q. But my question is the producers on the
. Tidewater Market have not been hurt by the
granting of ·Economy's license Y
A. No, we have not been hurt. We we·re selling to them
prior to their purchasing of this business and we have continued to sell to them.
Q. So you have not been hurt, the producers have not been
hurt. Did you attend the Econ01ny hearing when they were
applying for a license on the Norfolk ~iarlwt 1
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Did you oppose that license~
A. No, sir.
Q. You did not1
A. I didn't speak either way.
Q. Did any members of your association oppose that
license?
A. I don't think so.
Q. You do not recall?
A. No, sir.
Q. Did you attend that whole liearing?
A. The part that was held in Norfolk.
Q. Do you recall any producers speaking in opposition· to
the granting of Economy's license!
A. The Norfolk Cooperative lVIilk Producers.
page 285 ~ Q. The Norfolk Cooperative?
A. Yes, sir, and the Valley of Virginia Coop
~filk Producers.
Q. And you are the Southside Coop?
A. That's rig·ht.
Q. And you were there just observing Y
A. I was supplying the milk in the plant prior to the ·granting of fhis license.
Q. So you didn't oppose that granting of tl1at license 1
A. No, sir.
M·r. \Vickham: That is all.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions fron1 tl1e floor?
Thank you, Mr. Stark.
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H. H. SCOTT,
was sworn in behalf of the Valley ·Of Virginia Milk Producers
Association, opponent, and testified as follows:
·Chairman Louthan : "\Viii you please give your name, address, and business connection to the reporter 1
~fr. Scott: I just have a very short statement to make ..
~Iy name is H. H. Scott and I represent the
page 286 ~ producers on the Harrisonburg-Bridgewater
Market and also the Luray-Shenandoah-Elkton
lfarket; also the Valley of Virginia Milk Producers Association, which I am assistant manager of, and sec.retary, who distribute the milk on the two nwrkets mentioned above.
'Ve realize the application of the Richmond Food Stores,
Incorporated, for a license to process, package and distribute
nulk is for the Richmond M:arket. The aforesaid application
has one large retail store in the Harrisonburg-Bridgewater
Market and two retail stores in the Luray-Elkton Market. We
feel that the Commission granting the license sought would
eventually lead to the issuing of a license to the applicant to
operate in other controlled market areas, and therefore would
directly affect the two markets we operate in.
The Harrisonburg-Bridgewater Market has a population of
approxin1ately 14,000 and is now being served by 4 distributors with full lines of dairy products in bofh paper and
glass, while the Luray-Elkton-Shenandoah is a considerably
sn1aller market and is no\V being served by 3 distributors with
a full line of dairy produc.ts in both paper and glass.
"'\Ve feel that in small markets like these it is presently more
than adequately supplied and the two markets are
page 287 ~ very highly competitive. Your records will show
that the two n1arkets have had an adequate supply
of milk for a number of years and has carried a large surplus.
If the Commission keeps on issuing new licenses on these two
markets, it will have the same effect as licensing too many
producers for a market.
_
We have checked with the Local Boards on the two markets
and also with distributors now serving the market and find
that there have not been any requests made for private brand
name dairy products.
.
If such license ·were granted, we feel that it will eventually
increase the distribution costs and advertising costs and which
will have to be passed on to the public in the way of increase
in prices. This we do not want. We \vould like, if possible,
to see lower prices so that more milk will be consun1ed.
'Ye are opposing the application, the granting of the ap-
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plication of the license on the Richmond ~Iarket, because we
feel that if it is granted ·On the Richmond Market it will just
be a matter of time until the request·,vill come ior other controlled markets,. of which two markets we are now serving,
and we do not feel that it is in· the best interest of the producer a~d also of the public that this·· license should be
:l
granted. We think it should be denied. .··
pag~ ~288 ~ -Any· questions JOU want to ask, I-·will try and
.-=.
•
answer them. !
•
·
Chairman Louthan:· Any questions Y ~Ir. Wickhani Y
0

. CROSS

••

EXA~IINATION.

By· Mr. 'Vickhmn:

Q. Mr. Sc.ott, -the coop that you represent, does it have n
general distributor's license on the Harrisonburg ~Iarket?
A. That is right.
·.
Q. How .Jnany distributors on that market now, did you
sayf ·
·
A. There are four.
Q. Can-you recall when the last aistributor came into that
market?
·
· ·
·A. Sometime last sumn1er or late in the summer.
Q. Did you oppose that distributor coming on the ·market T
A. We sured did.
~ir.

'\Vickham: I have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Wickham, I may be wrong;, but
I a-m laboring under the in1pression that the Valley of ' 7irginia is a producer coop and is not a distributor's
page 289 ~ coop. I may be wrong about that, but if I an1
right I think it ought to be differentiated in the
testin1ony.
By Chairman Louthan:
Q. Is that a fact Y

A. I understood him to ask me a question whether the
Valley of Virginia had distributing license on tbe Harrisonburg Market and I said that it did.
·
Q. That's right. But is the Valley of Virginia Producers'
Association a distributors' coop or a producers' coop Y
A. It is a producers' c.oop distributing milk.
Chairman Louthan: That is all.
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CLARENCE L. FLE·SHMAN,
was sworn in behalf of the Lynchburg-Westover ,Dairies, Incorporated, opponent, and testified as follows: .
. Mr. Chairman and :members of the Virginia State Milk
Commission :

My name is Clarence L. Fleshman, President of Lynchburg'VLynchburg-Westover
estover Dairies. Inc.,
Virginia.
Dairies, lpc. is licensed as a general
Ly~chburg,

· ~
. ·. distributor in the-Lynchburg and Altavista MarkpRge 290} ets and, in addition to sales in these two markets;
. . it serves several towns in Central Virginia, the
important .ones being Amherst, Bedford, :J3rookneal, Appo· ·
mattox and Hurt.
Lynchburg-Wes_tover .D~iries, Inc., purcha;ses ·an its nii'ik
fron1; producers located in the Counties o~ Amher~t,. Bedf~rd,
and Campbell. The produc.ers all hold· Milk Commission bases
and most of them are members of the Lynchburg Co-Operative
~Iilk Producers Association: ·
·
· · ·
·· It is on behalf of Lynchburg.:Westover Dai.i"~es; Inc., an~l
tJ:le assigned bas~hol~ing producers that I appear '4e!e today
iJl opposition to granting Richmoild Food Stores, Inc., a license to distribute n1ilk in the Richmond sales area.
'
The Lynchburg Market is one. of the original Commissioncontrolled markets-the Connn.ission having extended its
j·urisdiction in t~at respect in 1934 and the Rules and Regulations, as ·amended; have applied thereto· since that t1me.
Lynchburg and th~ surrounding area is presently being served
by Lynchburg-'\Vestover and Norfolk Avenue Dairyt aSealtcst
sub-distributor.
·
·
These distributors have, over a period of_"years, assun1ed a
progressive attitude and have done everythi~g in their power
to give adequate servic.e to the populace of Lynchburg and the
surrounding area insofar as milk and dairy prodpage 291 ~ ucts service is concerned. Lynchburg-Westover
offers and serves the public, ·both at retail and
wholesale, a multiplicity of products at prices either below or
not more than the average state level. Milk and most dairy
products _are offered in both paper and ·glass-a dua.l operation
that we realize is expensive-yet it 'has always been our desire
to serve the public according to their wishes insofar as we are
able.
Richmond Food Stores is applving for a Richmond license.
In addition to store·s within the Richmond sales area, it has
member stores· in at least eighteen other ·virginia. controlled
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markets and stores in non-controlled areas. Its officers have
said that if the Richmond license is granted, it will serve its
own membership in Richmond and all open territory sales it
can economically reach from its proposed plant in Richmond
and from the Richmond baseholders' raw supply. It has
stated further that it intends to later ask for licenses on other
markets.
There appears to be seven Richfood members within the
area served by Lunchburg-Westover. Two of these stores are
within controlled areas and the other five are in open territory.
We would presume that if the Richmond license is obtained,
that the five open territory member stores would
page 292 ~ be served wit.h Richfooc;t Milk and that Richmond
produeers would have the benefit of the sales, completely replacing the proportionate amount of Lynchburg
producer sales. We would further presume that Richfood
would later apply for a Lynchburg license to serve the remaining member stores, plus others that may become members
in the meantime and later.
The milk industry is a close-margin business from the standpoint of profit in all its phases. Farmers, distributors and
grocerymen know this. Replacement of sales, therefore, will
affect any phase of the industry-and particularly the Lynchburg producers 'vill be adversely affected if the Richmond
license is granted and the applicants proceed as proposed.
We do not contend, however, that the replacement of sales
to the seven member stores referred to will break Lynchburg'Vestover Dairies or the producers who supply that milk. We
and they will miss those sales, however, and the remuneration
will be decreased by the amount of any sales replaced.
There is something even bigger coming into focus. It is the
principle of whether or not the granting of such a license is in
the public interest. We contend that it is not in the public
interest for an organization to capture a captive
page 293 ~ market in this respec.t and give o:nly the limited
service that is proposed and compete in this manner with an established industry that pledges itself to give full
service. The established industry must give full service or the
respective licensees and baseholding producers are not entitled to hold their respective licenses.
The dairy industry is Virginia's largest agricultural asset.
As of January, 1961, there were 1,327 Grade A producers holding bases. on 26 Milk Commission markets. These producers
sold in 1960, 543,603,168 pounds of Grada A milk to 140
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general distributors a.nd 38 sub-distributors. The general
distributors have approximately $30,000,000 invested in
plants and equipment in addition to the investment value of
sub-distributing organizations which is also substantial.
We, of Lynchburg-vVestover, also oppose the Richfood application because of the possible disruptive effect, not only in
the Richmond n1arket but in others, including Lynchburg and
Altavista..
These markets are adequately served by existing distributors who utilize locally produced milk, milk of local baseholders who are a part of the local economy of these markets.
These distributors serve a complete line of milk and dairy
products, both glass and paper, and at both wholesale and
retail, in contrast to the proposed Richfood servpage 294 ~ ice which is only paper service and only a limited
line of produc.ts.
There is adequate competition on these markets and a
further dilution of this service and products could result in
nothing less than raise the price of milk to the consumers on
these markets.
The Preamble of the 1Yiilk Commission Act as adopted by
the 1934 General Assen1bly, stated in part that:
''In order to protect the well-being of the people of the
Commonwealth of Virginia • * • the production, transportation, processing, storage, distribution, and sale of milk and
cream in the Commonwealth of Virginia is declared a business
affecting the public peace, health and welfare, which should
be supervised and controlled * * *."
vVe eonfidently feel that the honorable gentlemen of the
General Assembly who formulated this law had in mind when
it created this body, just such a situation as "re are confronted
with here today.
It is in the interest of the public welfare of a city as to bow
a dairy service operates. It is in the interest of the economy
of the city of Lynchburg and the town of Altavista as to how
the local producers and distributors operate and how well
they fare economically in their respective operapage 295 ~ tions.
We sincerely suggest that tkr oderly marketing
of milk and dairy products s·hould not be flouted by a nondairy enterprise who propose to offer only limited service to
the popula.ee it proposes to serve, and at the same time favor
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one group of producers to the discredit of oth~rs who hav~
historically served these markets.
You, the gentlemen of the ·Conunission, are vested with the
authority, to protect this public interest. We pray, therefore,
that in your· deliberations following this hearing you find it
to be your pleasure to deny this Richmond appliaation for a
ge.neral distributor license Ol} the part of R.ichmond Food
Stores, Inc~
.
Chairman Louthan: Does that conclude your statement Y
Mr. Fleshman: That is my statement, Mr. Ch;airman.
Chairman Louthan: Do you gentlemen have any questions¥
~fr. Wickham Y
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir, I have one or two.
Chairman Louthan : Yon may pursue your cross examination now.
.

..

page 296

~

CROSS EXA1\1INATION.

By Mr. '¥ickhatp:
Q. 1\ir. Fleshman, I notice in your staten1ent that you said
''an established industry that pledges itself to give full service." Exactly what do you mean by that, sir?
A. The dairy industry is a dedicated industry. As mentioned in here, it is a close-margin industry, and it is a sensitive industry, both to service, quality of product, and so on,
and our approach mostly is to Mrs. Housewife. She is very
meticulous in her demand and so on, and if we don't pledge
and dedicate ourselves to it, we will not give the service, we
will not be able to accomplish what this industry needs to do.
Q. If you had a particular item that you couldn't make
any money selling, would you continue to sell that 7
A. The answer to that is yes and no. There are certain
items in the line that are non-profit items, really.. If you get
into something that is too much of a loss thing, we would drop
it, yes.
.
Q. You would drop it regardless?
A. If it is not acceptable to the public, why we would drop
it
.
Q. By a:cceptabl~naturally, I understand that
page 297} you do not sell any items or attempt to sell any
items wh~re there is no demand, but I am talking
about a particular item or any item for a period of a few
months or a year that prove very unprofitable to you, wouldn't
you, as manager of your dairy, drop t~at it~m 7
·
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...~. The item is still yes and no.
Q. Iu other words, it is probable that under econom.ic circumstances, you would drop certain items if they proved unprofitable for a certain period of time or for other reasons
that you couldn't afford to any longer offer· them to the public.?
A. All right, let's take a couple of items, if you don't mind.
Taking whipping cream, as a rule it is a non-profit item, but it
is so well establisl1ed in the industry that we would not dare
drop it. 'ye put on an item in_ the industry here, a lowcalorie. pr.oduct. We put on an iten1 about a year ago and we
dropped it within six months. A few people still wanted it,
but not enough of them to justify keeping a loss item in the
line of that nature.
Q. You also made the statement that "vVe, of Lynchburg~
Westover, also oppose the Richmond application because of
the possible disruptive effect • • $/'Now I believe Mr. Starr
testified on yesterday that Class I sales of milk through his
1uen1ber stores in the Lynchburg Market amounted
page 298 ~ to .3% of the total sales on that n1arket. Assuming
that your dairy now furnished milk for those
member stores exclusively and tomorrow you lost that volume,
how disruptive would that be?
A. I mentioned, in my st_atement that it probably wouldn't
break Lynchburg-:-vVestover Dairies if there are no n1ore.
1nembers show up in that n1arl{et, hut you neve;r kno'v what ·is
going to happen as to n1emberships in the_s~- : ... _
·
Q. Well, take the facts as they are today.
A. All right. Another thing that ~a,pp~:vs in .this type ofQ. 'Vait a minute, ~Ir. Fleshman. You can make .another
statement in a minute. I an1 askil).g you a question. 'I say,
we are taking the facts as they are today, which we mor~ or
less have to do, and I asked you how disruptive an _eff.ect
would your loss of sales to the n1ember stores now .in tl1e
Lynchburg 1\'farket he on your dairy.
·
A. It wouldn't be too great, no.
_
Q.
onld you say it would be almost negligible 1
A. The l1est that I can calculate is that it is around $125 a
day sales.
Q. T<> the mCinber stores?.
.
A. To -the member stores in that market. It would be lqss
to that extent.
.
page 299 } Q. That is, if you didn't make any more ·sales. to
the Richmond Food Stores?
A. That is right.

"r
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Clarence L. Fleshntan.
1\fr. "\Vickham: I have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions of Ivlr. F'lesbman T From the floor? Mr. Parker~ Dr. Ta.bb·f
By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. Mr. }f,leshman, in your market, roughly what percentage
does .the Lynchburg-'Vestover control of Class I sales? Just
roughly?
A. I don't know, 85%, I would guess.
Q. There is one other distributor, actually, it is a sub-distributor, of Sealtest?
A. Yes.
Q. And they have approxin1a.tely say 14.7-well, no, they
have the other bit, 15% of the market~
A. Well, that is just an estimate. Actually, they entered
the market on August 1 and it takes a while to get established.
Q. With your statetnent that Lynchburg-Westover enjoys
85% of the Class I sales, would you oppose any and all new
applicants to your market?
A. Yes, with smne qualification.
Q. What would fhat beT
page 300 ~ A. One qualification I put in there if these two
licensees that are present could not give the required service, and that could happen; in other words, something could come into being that neither could furnish a service that would not be economically sound, and if it could not
furnish it, why I think the market would need to be opened
up and let smnebody else con1e in that could furnish an item
like that.
Q. Do you have approximately the same variety of products that. we have seen here?
A. Pretty much so, yes.
Q. 'Vould it be fair to conclude that Lynchburg-vVestover
would not be interested in applying for licenses in any rna rkets
that have two or 1nore distributors with a large variety of
products?
A. Yes, sir.
Commissioner Tabb: Tha.t is all.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions Y 1\fr. Burrows?
Thank you, 1\Ir. F~esbman.
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PAUL STINIPSON,
was sworn in behalf of the Fannville Creamery, opponent, and testified as follows:

By Chairn1an Louthan :
Q. State your name and business connection.
A. I am Paul Stimpson, representing Farmville Creamery,
a distributor on the Farmville 1\farket, of which you have
heard quite a bit this morning.
As a preface to my prepared statement, which I will read,
I would just like to say that we are located in the town of
Farmville, which is in Prince Edward County, of which makes
it historic. and we are rather proud of it. So with that in mind,
I will go on with n1y prepared statement.
Mr. Chairman and 1nen1.bers of the State ~filk Comtuission,
1ny name is Paul Stin1pson and I a1n an officer of the Farmville Creamery Con1pany, Incorporated, which distributes milk
and milk products in the Farmville l.Vlarket. I believe the
granting of a license to Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated,
to pt·ocess, package, and distribute milk in the Richn1ond
1\farket would l1ave far-reaching effects and 'votlld be adverse
to the public interest. I feel that it 'vould be the beg·inning of
a move ultilnately to serve other and possibly all tnarkets in
which R.ichn1ond Food Stores are located.
I base this prediction on the fact that due to the
page 302 ~ large and ever-inc.reasing cost of operation and
the resulting narrow tnargin of profit on tnilk, a
very la"rge volume of sales would be essential to the success
of such a processing and distribution plant; certainly more
than could be realized in the already adequately served Richtnond market.
Judging from the phenomenal expansion of the Richmond
Food Stores during the past few years, I feel certain that
every effort toward expansion in all areas to acquire the
neeessary volun1e in a dairy plant would be ine\itable. I feel
that much of the volume necessary for the success of a plant
would be realized immediately from uncontrolled areas surrounding a.ll rna rkets. I believe distributors and producers
are geared to supply consumer de1nands in both c.ontrolled
and uncontrolled areas and in most cases, even now, are
bothered with a surplus of milk.
In view of the aforementioned, I believe that should a license he g-ranted only chaos and confusion would result in
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many markets affecting consumers, producers, and distributors for the following reasons:
1. A decrease in volume per producer would increase the
per-unit product .cost and could 1nean an increase in n1ilk
prices to the consumer.
2. It is possible that many consun1ers could lose service now
being enjoyed... The lpss of certain stores in son1e
page 303 ~ areas now being sery,ed by present distributors
could result in the withdrawal of milk routes from
these areas entirely. This is particularly due to the fact that
seemingly only the more prosperous independent grocers seem
to be n1embers of the Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated.
For each of these larger stores, there are many smaller stores
and consumer stops along the same routes who could not
justify the expense of operating the milk route if the business
of the largest stores were lost.
3. In some n1arkets it could decrease the consun1er buying
power. In oQUl' Farmville Market, .fot: instance, ~11 producers
serying·.th.e market are geographically located within tl1e sa1ne
areas. Hence, the money paid to produ~ers for milk comes
back to the general trading area where it is reclairr1ed by
various merchants, such as feed, seed, fertilizer, trucks, tractors, repairs, food, clothing, and so forth. Any loss of Class
I sales to producers would certainly affect the economy of that
area since it appears that the only possible benefit to be derived from such a progrmn would be those .to be enjoyed by
Richmond Food StoresJ Incorporated,. and the producers' cooperative in the Richmond Market.
page 304 ~ I respectfully urge, that the. present existing
stability of Virginia's milk markets not be disturbed by the granting of the license now being being applied
for by Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated. That, sir, concludes my statement.
.
..
Q. Any further remarks you want to make1
A. No, sir, not unless they are drawn out by some crossquestions.

Chairman Louthan: Any questions f 1\fr. \Yickhan11
Mr. Wickham: N-o, sir.
.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. 1\iays, I see you haye returned.
Would you like to ask this gentleman any questions?
Mr. 1\fays: Just irrelevant observations, 1\ir. Chairman.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions fr01n the floor? l\{r.
Parkert Dr. Tabb?

-

. ~

Richn1ond Food

Store~

v. State Milk Commission 171

Pa:ul. Sti·m.pson.
Commissioner Tabb: I have a couple.
By Conm1issioner Tabb :
.
.
Q. I am not sure that you mentioned this in your testimony,
but how- many licensed distributors are there in the Farmville
~:Iarket?

A. There are two.
Q. There are two 1
. A. Yes, sir.
page 305 } , Q.. Roughly what is the percentage split between them in terms of t'he n1arket that they enjoy? ..
A. I imag·ine that our company enjoys approximately 90%.
Q. Your company does 1
A. Yes, sir. The other being Lucerne.
Q. If my memory serves me rig·ht, Sealtest applied for a
license on this market a couple of years ago?
A.· Yes, sir.
Q. Did you oppose that¥
A. Yes, sir, very definitely.
Q. Could you conclude that you would oppose any further
applications for a license 1
·
A. Yes, sir, very definitely. May I elaborate on that?
Q. Yes, sir.
A. The applicants have very clearly stated our reasons for
that, too, 1\fr. Tabb. Enjoying, as I have already stated, the
90% we ·have been able to go out-and I would like to insert
there we are strictly a rural community-we have been able to
go out and serve t'he entire mass of people who are located
within and surrounding our sales area. vV e have been able to
do so because we have enjoyed a concentrated volume of business in the town of Farmville, which is very small.
page 306 ~ All of the applicants-and I believe this without reservation, and also I would like to insert
that I have been a member of the Local Board sinc-e its inception in April of 1950 when we came under the supervision
of the State ~:Iilk Commission-all of the applicants who have
ever .made application, to enter tlte Farmville Market have
been asked to con1e before the Local Board and state their
reasons and what they planned or expected to do in the Farmville Market. 'Vithout exception, all of them have stated
that they would come into the market in Farmville, they would
select the more profitable, or attempt to select the more profitable, accounts, and I might add cash, and leave the rest of the
people to root for themselves, and if tha.t did not prove profit-
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able, they would withdraw again from the territory. Does
that answer your question Y
Q. Are you licensed in any other market Y
A. No, sir.
Q. Would you envision any period in the time coming in
which you might make an application to-I guess the closest
one would be Blackstone?
A. vVe would, sir, if other applicants were admitted to ou.r
market, and decreasing our volume to the extent that it would
be impraetical or impossible to continue, we would
page 307 ~ certainly be tempted to, yes, sir.
Q. If there were two or more distributors in
this adjacent market who offered a wide variety of service,
yon still feel it would .be in your interest to go into this
market? Is that a fair question?
A. Well, that would be difficult to answer. I feel like we
would have to have additional business or else certainly decrease our services. SOinething would have to give. I don't
know just what it would be.
Q. But you would prefer to have no new distributor in your
market¥
A. I certainly would, yes sirree.
By Comrnissioner Burrows :
~ Q. Mr. Stimpson, wha.t is the population of Farmville 1
A. 4300.
Q. Small market?
A. Very.

Com1nissioner Burrows: That is all.
Ohairn1a.n Louthan: ~Ir. Gordon?
GROSS EXAMINATION.

By Mr. G.ordon :
Q. What is the size of your operation? How
page 308 ~ many gallons do you process a day?
A. We are not processing, we are distributors
only.
Q. How many gallons do you distribute T
A. That, sir, is-1 might insert there we are-we have located in the town of Farmville Longwood College, we ·have
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in the area adjacent Hampden-Sydney College with an enrollment-! may be wrong-possibly some 450, with Longwood enrollment of approximately 1,000 students. It, as you
know, is a migratory group, consequently we have a. very irregular market.
Q. During the u'inder, what is your average da.ily distribution gallonage f
A. Roughly about 900 gallons.
Q. That would be considered a small operation, would it
not!
·
A. Yes, sir.
Q. It wouldn't be hard if another distributor were licensed
in that market, to see where it might reduce your volume to
the point w'here you might have to go out of business, wouldn't
you¥
A. It could very easily happen, yes, sir.
Mr. Gordon: That is all.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Wickham?
~

By Mr. Wickham:
Q. You state that the population of Farmville is
4300. What is the population of the area in which you serve 1
A. I couldn't answer that with any degree of accuracy, but
most of it, as I mentioned, is entirely rural. There are a few
small villages.
Q. Does it cover all of the county?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And then plus Longwood College and Hampden-Sydney
College¥
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Which would add to the population total?
A. Oh, yes, sure.
Q. So actually you have an opportunity to serve more than
4300 people of Farmville Y
A. Yes, sirree. Well, I made that very clear in my testimony, or attempted to.
page 309

Mr. Wickham: That is all.
Chairman Louthan : Any further questions from the floor?
Thank you, Mr. Stimpson.
Mr. Stimpson: Thank you, sir.
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page 310 }

J. "\V. NUSSEY, JR.,
was sworn in behalf of the Greenleaf Dairy, Inc.,
oppone11:t, an<:}· testified as follows : ·
·.
·
·

By Chairman Louthan:
Q. Give your naine and· address, please, si~~ · ·; ·
A. My name is J. W. Nussey, Jr.; Colonial Heights~ Virginia.
· ··
· · ·
·
· ·
·
··
Mr. Chairn1an and members of the Commission; I am J. W.
Nussey, Jr., vice-president and general manager of Greenleaf
Dairy, Incorporated, ··Colonial Heights, Virginia.
·' ·
The Petersburg-Hopewell :Milk Market has six .general dis·tributor licensees and one sub-distributor license.
' ·
The daily aveiage Class I· sales for :ou'r market ·is approximately 5,508 gallons~ This sma:ll volume divided atnong seven
distributors gives· each a snwll volume·· and will riot be sufficient to support their operations if additional distributors
are allowed to come on the market ·
·
:
'Ve have no prejudice against Richmond Food Stores, in
fact, we enjoy some of their patronage fr01n their 36 stores
in our area, and we value tlieir business highly, ·but ·we do
feel that granting them a license on the Peters.burg-Hopewell
::Market would injure the present distributors on this market.
As you kno~, volume plays an important part in the sue.
eessful operation of a distributing plant, in the
page 311 ~ cost of processing~ handling and distributing milk.
Every time an additional distributor is allowed to
come into the market, the volume of present distributors is
going to be reduced and the unit cost will go up and his profits
down. As it is, every ·business has a certain amount of fixed
overhead and operating costs and regardless of whether they
handle 10 gallons or 2,000 gallons, these costs are going on ;
these costs would continue to go on even with the loss of
business.
··
We feel that the present number of distributors on the
Petersburg-Hopewell Market can and do adequately serve the
public interest and do believe .that the additional more distributors would tend to create destructive competition.
We do not like to dispute Mr. Starr's figures, which is 6%
of Richmond Food Stores, 6% of the total volume of milk, but
we feel that we handle 6% ourselves and we are only one of
seven competitors in that market. So evidentlv we 1nnst enjoy some of the better stores in that ma~ket ·over· there.
Chairman Louthan:
Tabb?

Any questions Y 1\fr. Parker'

Dr.
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· (}()mmissioner Tabb :. I have the same one fo1· Mr. Nussey
that I as~ed the other gentlemen.
page 312· ~ By Commissioner Tabh:
Q. I 'vas interested to hear your eoniment on
the general economics of the scale. When volun1e g·oes down,
costs go< up. Have· you made any study to "indicate to what
extent this is true T
A. No, sir, but I do know that if it happ~ned over there ·I
would still have certain fixed costs. I would riat be able to
get rid of a man in the plant and I would have one truck that
would have to be continued operating to serve the smaller
s-t'ores if I lost the other stores that I do have.
Q. But you don't know "rhether it is a hundredth of a cent
or a tenth of a cent, or what per unit?
. A; I don't know, but I know in our mai·ket over there, I
ran cite an example. We had another competitor Poole's
Ellersley,' and Lucerne came ·on the market and he enjoyed a
good deal of the business of Safeway Stores. Then of course
Southern Dairies came in our market, 'vhieh was J anU:ary
'58. That man was forced to go out of business here last year,
In fact, we bought him out and he paid his creditors over there
only 67 cents on the dollar. But he was forced out of business
on "the decreased volume and still had his overhead costs to
take care of. You still have your overhead· costs, your depreciation cost on your equipment, machiD:ery and trucks, to
take care of.
page 313

~

Commissioner Tabb: · I understand.

By Mr. Parker:
Q. Mr. Nussey, how long have you been in business over
there?
A. I have been in business there since 1935.
Q. In operating your business as a business man, do you
know at what point you are operating for a profit?
A. Yes, sir. In operating it, you have to have a certain
break-even point. We operated at a loss over there from 1935
until about 1949 before we had a break-even point over there
and started making some money.
· Q. You had a good backer?
A. We had a very good backer, Mr. Dellop back there.
·
By Mr. Parker :
Q. From your business experience, you could project ahead
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to some volume limit that might put you out of the present
status that you are in Y
A. That's right, after you reach a certain point in your
volume. So-much goes into your profit. Until that time, you
are just breaking even.
Chairman Louthan: Any further questions 1 Thank you.
WILLIAM B. GATES, JR.,
was worn in behalf of the Quality Dairy Farms
Corporation, opponent, and testified as follows:

page 314 }

~fr. Chairman and members of the Virginia State Milk
Commission :

I am William B. Gates, Jr., president of Quality Dairy
Farms Corporation, Colonial Heights, Virginia.
My remarks today are based primarily on the aspects and
status or phase in which the granting of a distributor's license
to the Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated, on the Richmond
Market may be related to or affect the Petersburg-Hopewell
Market should the applicant at a later date apply for a distributor's license on our market.
I understand that it is the intention of the applicant, should
they obtain a distributor license on the Richmond Market, that
they will file application on other markets over the state
should they find it economical and feasible to serve their member stores ·from the Richmond plant.
Since this action would include the Petersburg-Hopewell
1viarket on which I am a. licensed distributor, naturally I am
concerned regarding this application for a distributor by the
Riehmond Food Stores, or any other applicant with request
and broad application coverages involved in their
page 315 ~ proposal.
I wish to state that I feel very kindly towards
the Richmond Food Stores and appreciate the patronage given
me at the present time by many of its mem.ber stores, and I
hope to continue serving them in the future to some degree
regardless of the outcome of this application. However, their
gain "\vill be our loss.
"'\Vhere competition is adequate on any market and a sufficient supply of milk is available to the public in both paper
and glass containers, there appears no necessity for additional
distributors on any market in the state.
If' any market is over-supplied with distributors, the public
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interest will certainly be adversely affected if additional distributors are granted a license, thereby increasing the unit
cost and sooner or later the public will pay more for milk.
Allowing additional distributors on markets over the state
whic.h are adequately served may be lending a helping hand
to a factor that may eventually bring back the c.haotic condition that existed in 1933 just prior to the enachnent of the
~filk and Cream Act by the General Assembly on March 10,
1934. I was a distributor on the Petersburg-Hopewell Market
at that tin1e and how well do I remember the chaotic. condition which existed.
I a.m of the opinion that once the bars are let
page 316 ~ down for distributor license in various markets
over the state, there will be additional applications flowing in imn1ediately and the entire licensing feature
of the Con1n1ission control progTam will be disrupted.
The State Milk Con1mission has played a very in1portant
part of the production, distribution and consumption of n1ilk
in the State of Virginia through its regulatory po,vers and
thereby rendering a very substantial service to the Virginia
economy.
.
R.ecognizing this fact, I an1 sure that the Com1nission will
not at this tin1e take anv action that would be disastrous to
the milk business of the s"tate, neither will they take any action
which will alter the Commission's usefulness in any respect.
That concludes it.
Chairman Lou than : Any questions f
1\l[r. Gordon: No, sir.
1\fr. ~Ioncure: No, sir.
1\fr. vVickbam: No, sir.
:J\Ir. Gates: I would like to add this. Our market is very
highly competitive. I have been on that market since 1920
and I have seen it on a low ebb and I have seen it on what von
n1ight call a break-even ebb, hut I can see the 1narket go'ing
back to the low ebb very rapidly. vVe have six
page 317 } distributors on that market, I believe that is correct, and every time you let a new distributor
cmne in the old distributor will lose volume and their unit cost
goes up.
It has been very difficult for the distributors to stay in business on that market; as has been brought out in previous testimony, one has already gone out. I would like to state this,
that if the Richmond Food Store.s are interested in purchasing-! am. not advertising today-if they are interested in
purc.hasing a business and want to get into the milk business,
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I would be very glad to sell to them and let then1 get into it
and feel.of it a little .bit before they go into the bigger markets. So I am open for business, gentlemen. They can get a
little experience. And I will go a little further· than that, I
will assist them for twelve months or maybe two years, if they
want me, and give them the privilege of my experience, but it
n1ight be much or little, and help them along as best I can.
I 'am sure they will know by that time whether they want to
tac.kle hig markets or not.
Chairman L{)uthan: 1\{r. Starr, do you wish to ask the
.witness any questions~ ,
~ir. Starr: That is the best offer we have had here in two
days, I will say that for hin1. No questions.
page 318 ~ Chairman Louthan: Any questions 1
Mr. Gates: I an1 open for questions, gentlen1en.

By Conm1issioner Tabb:
Q. I would like to ask the same question that I have addressed to the other side. You have opposed this application
on the basis that if they came into your market the loss of
volume would increase per-unit cost. Have you 1nade any
studies to determine the extent to which these costs would increase?
A. Dr. TabbQ. Let tue narrow it down. Just fr01n the loss of business
that might be as the result of Richfoods con1ing in.
A. Any loss would affect us, if it is not hut a quart of
milk.
Q. But do you know to what extent, wltether it is a hundredth of a cent, a cent, 10 cents?
··
A. No, but I know when I look at the checkbook the nlOlH.')"
isn't there. I go by 1ny records to this extent in a gene1·al way,
if I get to the point I can't pay tny bills I know there is something .wrong. If I have got money enough to pay th()nl, thing·s
are m.oving fair. That is a pretty good g·eneral indication~ if
you can't pay your bills yon had better look for smuething
·
else.
page 319 ~ Chairman Louthan: Mr. Wickham, we are conscions of the fact that you reserved 'the right to
. ·
hAve Mt. Starr come back on the witness stand.
Mr; Wickham: ·Or any witness, I l1ope, in rebuttal
Chairman Louthan: Sure. The Commission wishes to re-

.,.
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call Mr. Rucker to the stand, and proceed in that fashion, if
it meets with your approval. Mr. Rucker has been sworn,· and
Dr. Tabb wishes to ask him a question.
· ··
EDMUND H. RUOKER,
having .been previously sworn and testified in behalf of the
Richmond Dairy Division of Foremost Dairies, opponent, was
recalled and testified further as follows:
By Commissioner Tabb:
Q. Mr. Rucker, what is the nature of your position with
Foremost?
A. District Manager.
Q. What is that district that you manage?
A. Well, so far as milk is concerned, it is just Richmond.
It is 'Vaynesboro, which is a distributing point for ice cream,
but we have no milk license in Waynesboro. So it really
consists of just Richmond, so far as milk is conpage 320 ~ cerned.
Q. What markets does your phase of the operation enjoy license on?
A. Just Richmond. We did have a license in Middlesex,
which is now a part of Richmond, and we also have one in
Blackstone.
Q. You do have one in Blackstone?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. I understand that your opposition to the applicant was
for the Richmond Market and it was this applicant. I would
like to ask the broader question, would you oppose any new
applicant to the Richmond Market T
A. Oh, yes.
Q. Would you, from the evidence tha.t you g·ave the other
day, conclude that any market that has two or more distributors with a large variety of service needs no more distributors¥
A. I think I answered that question yesterday, but I will
answer it again. I said that if there were two qualified distributors in a given market who offered sufficient quantities of
milk in proper cartons and glass, and rendered proper service,
and had made sufficient investments ·to take care of the increased population needs for some twenty-five or thirty years,
that as long as that condition existed under the Milk and
.Cream Act, I think. it would be jus.t as wrong to
page 321 ~ grant another permit as it would 'be to bring in
additional producers if the milk wasn't needed.

. .I
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Q. I would conclude then that Foremost would not be interested in entering· any new market, for example, Petersburg-Hopewell?
A. So far as the District 1\tianager of Foremost in Richmond is concerned, and I can speak for him, I wouldn't be
interested in it, and I have alsoQ. Petersburg-Hopewell?
A. No, sir.
Q. Or Tidewater?
A. No, sir.
Commissioner Tabb: That is all.
A. (Continuing) I am not speaking for the policy of N ationa! Dairy or Foremost or what someone in California might
think, hut I am speaking for n1y experience of fourteen years
in the nulk business in Richmond. I think the record will speal{
for itself that I have always felt that the milk industry, both
from the producer standpoint, distributor standpoint, and
first of all, the consumer standpoint, is far better off in our
state than in any state in which we operate, and we operate
all over the United States.
Chairman Loutl1an: lVIr. 'Vickham 1
page 322 ~

CROSS EXAMINATION.

By ~1:r. Wickham:
Q. Mr. Rucker, didn't you make application for a distributor license in the Petersburg Market Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. How long ago was that?
A. Well, we made an application in Petersburg for special
reasons before--Q. I say, how long ago Y
A. I do not know. It was quite a number of years ago. It
was docketed and I personally appeared in Petersburg.
Q. Five years ago?
A. It could have been. We never sold anything when it
was granted, though. It was granted at the same time when
I heard that National Dairy had made an application. I
devised the original and I went over at the same time. It was
to my regret. I thought it would crucify the area for anyone
else to go into it, and it has done it. In other words, we never
sold one bottle of milk in the Petersburg area.
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Q. What price do you pay_ today to your producers for,
say, 3.7 butterfat milkY
A. 3.77

Q. I use 3.7 because I believe that is the figure
page 323 ~ you used back in 1957 that you introduced into
·
.
the record yesterday.
A. If you are going to ask me questions about what I
introduced in 1957, I would have to have my figures to answer
you.
Q. I am just tell~ng you why I used the 3.7 rather than
4.0or3.5.
A. Well, you would add 14 cents to $6.10 and I think that
would come up to about $6.24, wouldn't it f
·Q. What you pay todayY
A. Yes~ ·But ·we paid $6.24. When you ask a question I
have to answer it. Today we are paying $6.24 for chocolate
milk, buttermilk, but we weren't in 1955. Now you can't add
apples and peaches, sir.
Q. I just wanted to know what you are paying the producer today for Class I milk.
A. I told you.
Q. What is thatY
A. $6.24 for 3.7.
Q. $6.247
A. $6.10 and $6.24. $6.10 and two points is $6.24.
Mr. Wickham: That is all.
Chairman Lou than : Are there any other questions?
Thank you, sir.

page 324 ~

Chairman Louthan : There appear to be no more volunteer witnesses, we will have you present any additional witnesses that you wish to.
lVIr. Wickl1am: Yes, sir. I should like first to make a request
of the Commission to see if we can determine what the producer price was in July of 1957. I used that date because that
is the accounting figures that Mr. Rucker has submitted in
evidence on yesterday and I would like to know the producer
price for 3.7 milk in July of 1957
Chairman Louthan : Can you furnish that T
Executive Officer Ragland: I can ge.t it. I do not have it at
this moment.
Mr. Wickham: Is it all right to submit that for the record y
·Mr. Moncure: Yes, indeed.
Mr. Wickham: I would like to recall Mr. Starr, please.
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page 325

~

REBUTTAL PRESENTATION INBEHALF OF APPLICANT.

LEONARD E. STARR, JR.,
having been previously sworn, in behalf of the applicant, was
recalled in rebuttal and testified as follows :
DIRECT EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Wickham:
·
Q. Mr. Sta.rr, I believe on yesterday that one or two witnesses testified to certain population figures in the Richmond
Metropolitan area that were furnished them by, I assume,.
the Richmond Chamber of Commerce. The figures concerning
which you testified, where did you obtain those figures!
A. Here's the source. United States Census Population
1960, Virginia, U. S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of
Census.
Q.. Does that. pamphlet to which you refer also show the
1950 census, the tables to which you referred 7
A. Yes, it does.
Q. I hand you a paper that is entitled "POPULATION
OF RICHMOND MARKET;" is that the paper from which
you were testifying yesterday T
A. That is .correct.
Mr. Wickham: In order to keep the record
page 326 ~ perfectly straight, I should like to introduce this
as Applicant's Exhibit No.4.
(The population tabulation was filed as Hearing Exhibit
No.11-Applicant.)
Q. I hand you another paper concerning the _population
of the Tidewater Market; is that the paper from which you
were testifying on yesterday T
A. Yes.

Mr. Wickham: I should like to introduce that as Applicant
Exhibit No.5.
· ·
·
(The population of other milk marketsdocument was·:filed
as Hearing Exhibit No.l2-Applicant.)
Q. As to the population of other milk markets to which

'-.

:·
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you referred yesterday, is that the paper from which you were
testifying 7
A. Yes.
Mr. Wickham: I would like to introduce that as Applicant
Exhibit NQ. 6.

(The population of other milk markets document was field
as Hearing Exhibit No. 13-Applicant.)

f

Q. I now hand you a paper which is a summary
showing the number of persons each licensed general distributor serves according ~o the 1960 population of
certain milk markets; is that the paper from which you testified on yesterday Y
A. It is.
page 327

Mr. Wickham: I should like to file that as Exhibit No. 7.
(The summary showing number of persons each ·licensed
general distributor serves, according to 1960 populatio~ of
certain milk markets was filed as Hearing Exhibit No. 14Applicant.)
Q. Mr. Starr, directing your attention first to a question
that was brought up on· yesterday concerning the advertising
and the t:esult thereof as far as the increasing .sale. of milk
products is concerned, do you have anything more to ·add
to what you said on yesterday, sir?
A. Yes, I very much do. I have attempted to document an
answer to Dr. Tabb's question on specific examples.of grocery
store products sales acceleration studies that I was unprepared to answer offhand, and the following data are submitted:
.

'

Ass~rtion: That gr.eat .influence on sales of a
page 328} given products in a given grocery market can be
. ~btained by special in-store display effort promotio;n or lack of such efforts. In the interest of brevity I am not
going to detail the entire series of studies, but there are some.
two or three that;I.will make reference to, a duPont study a
super-value study, and a study from the ·United States Depart-·
ment of 4-gricultur.e, ~gricultural Marketing Service, and I
will just extract certain figures that might pose-the point about
undue diffiqulty.
: ·
· The super-value study proves that special displays sell an
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average o£" 450% inore than the same item from regular shelf
position and the items are categorized. In this particular
study, at least two categories (canned vegetables and canned
fruits) showed the following percentage increases: Vegetables, 7·55%; canned fruits, 714%. I believe I testified yesterday that a percentage as high as 600 could be arrived at by
display.
: .The Department of Agriculture survey in a similar manner
points out that canned peaches actively promoted during a
four-week period sold 9% times better than usual during the
fir·st week.
Then we asser.ted·that fresh fluid milk sales can, in a similar
manner, be expedited through in-store promotion. This is a
part of one of the studies previously mentioned
page 329 ~ and talks particularly about fresh fluid milk assessing· what the consumer does, how she purchases in a retail grocery sto!·e:
Planned purchases made
38.4%
Tentatively planned selections
34.5%
Substitutes taken
1.7%
Bought on impulse
25.4%
Total in-store decisions
61.6%
of milk sold through the retail grocery outlets.
This reference to the duPont study again indicates that
nearly two-thirds of all sales in food stores of fre.sh fluid milk
are the result of the consumer decision to purchase while in
the store and effected by the display or the lack thereof.
Further assertion:
That increased sales of any products including milk tend
to increase consumption and not merely display sales elsewhere.
This tenet is so widely accepted in the food 'industry as to
be self-supporting. Every sales manager in the industry believes that increased accumulation by the housewife means
increased consumption of an item. If a housewife purchases
a dozen cans of tuna, as an example, from a sale display, she
tends to serve it more frequently.
page 330 ~ Milk will also respond, and in fact has been recently indicated in grocery trade journals as the
number one traffic builder when loss-leader is a feature. Frying chickens were in number 2 position. While we do not
support loss-leadering as a method, and it is prohibited under
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the Virginia 1\tiilk Commission minimum pricing regU.lations,
the fact that milk maintains top position in loss-leader sales
is a clear indication of 'tlie public interest in the product and
that it will equ~lly respond to other mass merchandising
n1ethods at the retail level.
Now I would ·continue perhaps in a vein, of I may, slightly
supplementing this to show that one study, and this is a 1958
study, September, 1959, issue of Food Topics magazine, indicates fresh milk as No. 5 among the ten best sellers in foods
in retail grocery stores. Again, I would not detail the other
ten commodity groups. But fresh milk in this particular year
advanced in sales in stores 2.7% and they were at the time
3. 72% of total retail food sales.
·
:Additional testimony from the distributor witnesses has
indicated that local Richmond sales at wholesale, principally
through retail food stores, has increased sharply from 34 to
57% in a relatively few years. It is my opinion that this
trend is an accurate indication of the fact that more and
more consumer desire to purchase their fluid milk
page 331 ~ needs in supermarkets at whatever saving they
·· .
· can effect over the costly home delivery method
involving the added se.rvice and the costly charge sale records.
This is a suggested trend and will again, in my opinion,
grow in this same direction in the coming years as it has
in the past. To blame the entry of Sealtest and Safeway for
possible distributor cost problems in Richmond is to attack
the symptom and not the disease.
It is fantastic to believe, as I understood one distributor
witness to state, that Safeway Stores should not have been
permitted to sell its own branded milk products in its own
retail outlets when milk for this purpose was purchased from
our local producers and was placed in the stores to meet
an ever-increasing consumer demand for fluid milk in supermarkets.
To maintain that retail store sales increases will cause a
burden on home delivery prices to the detriment of the public
is to over-protect a segment of the public that is steadily
diminishing. The public that wishes to buy brands of itself
shows the supermarket as the growing public and it is entitled to even more protection. Those who would hold an
umbrella over costly and highly specialized services at the
expense of modern, efficient food distribution in the manner
that the majority of the consumers prefer, will
page 332 r ultimately learn the lesson that all retail food
stores have. learned in the years since the mid-
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1930's. All food business was conducted on a service basis
then-store clerks to make up orders, t~lephone orders,
charge and delivery services. The_ advent of the supermarket
with lower prices and less services, in short order_ relegated
the service operator to a post of complete insignificance.
Today, 92% of all business done through food stores is done
in supermarkets and superettes, essentially in the cash-and
carry ~anner.
_
While the need is recognized for home-delivery services
on milk and the transition may be slow, ultimately these consumers who want expensiye services should pay for. such·
services, and those who do not want such services should
_
not be required to subsidize their neighbors' demand.
In the minute likelihood that sales of milk through Richfood brand should cause cost rises that are wide enough to
require a fractional home-delivery increase, such would not
be the end of the world, but a continuation of a trend attested
to by the distributors themselves, and one which, in my estimation, makes sound economical sense.
Mr. Parker: Would you like the witness to identify the
source of his last statement Y
page 333 } By Mr. Wickham:
Q. Would you identify the source of your last
statement, the last four paragraphs you read 7
A. The source of my last statement is my own opinion
and resume of the opinions of others in the food industry.
Mr. Parker: I was un.der the impression you were quoting
an article of someone.
Mr. Starr: No, I quoted an article at the beginning of the
presentation on :facts pertaining to .the quantity and percentage of sales of milk. In the additional testimony are my words
and not from a survey.
· · -By Mr. Parker: . .
Q. These words that you have just read, are they such.
words as you have distributed to your stores, or are they
words th~t you · ha~e concluded. as ?f yesterd!ly or to~ay
represenhn~ Y?Ur VIe:w of the SJ.tuationY Is this something
you have d1str1bu~ed to your stores as your -analysis of the
milk situation!
.
.
A. No, we have ·not. distributed these words. to _anyone,
sir. They were put .t~gether last night quite late~

r..
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Q. May I ask one other question Y I. notice that you hit
·
upon something that I have been interested in
page 334 ~ pursuing, and that is your statement that increased accumulation of milk (and I think yesterday you said Coca-Cola, but we will use milk) increased consumption!
A. Yes.
Q. I ask you ~t what point do you envision this accumulation YThe reason for asking you at what point, is I further
inquired as to the accumulation. Could not it be at the home
more readily than at the store, in that if a dealer is going
to deliver the milk at someone 's doorstep daily, it is certainly
less effort to pick it up at the doorstep than it is to carry it
half a block to a car and then back. The accumulation point
is what I am interested in pursuing.
A. We are interested in the accumulation in the home
where it will be consumed. The same accumulation could
could occur through home delivery, but it is not enhanced by
merchandising of the type that a supermarket could do.
Mr.-Parker: That is all I have.
Mr. Wickham: I have one more question.
By Mr. Wickham:
Q. I believe one of the witnesses on yesterday presumed
to sp~ak for you when he said that if yon were granted a
license on this market and subsequently thereto another
· applicant came before this Milk Commission to
page 335 ~ obtain a license on this market that you would oppose such application. Would you care to comment
on that7
A. We very definitely would not oppose .application to
distributors. For example, there are five corporate chains
operating in Richmond Marketing Area: Colonial Stores,
A. & P., Safeway, Giant, and Food Fair; and it is my considered contention that if these operators are capable of
showing ability to buy milk from our producers and increasing and improving the sale of milk to consumers through the
ever-increasing supermarket trend; they should be .permitted
licenses, if they are qualified in the other manner· that the
·
Milk Commissio~ requires. .
Mr. Wickham: That is all the questions I have.
Chairman Louthan: Dr. TabbY

'-.
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By Commissioner Tabb:
Q~ First, I should like to ~hank you for digging out a little
bit of the facts on the question that I asked the other day.
I think it is pertinent, however, to examine one further aspect
of· ·the evidence that you just introduced. Without reading
those studies, I do not know exactly what they have done,
but it sounded from your testimony like they have made some
experiments in stores and tried promotion a.nd they found
that sales increased?
·
A. Yes.
.
.
page 336 ~ Q. My basic question the other day was can
promotion increase per-capita consumption 7 Is
it not possible that the resulting increase in sales in these
stores studied were at the expense of someone else's sales
in other stores'
A. A certain portion ·could always be, but we definitely
believe, and so do others, that it does increase per-capita
consumption, because there is always a continuous battle in
the food industry, for example, a battle of an applesauce
manufacturer opposed to a peach manufacturer, and I thoroughly believe, and I think rightfully so, if he could massdisplay applesauce in a grocery store 52 weeks of the year
and his competitor peach-grower cannot, that more applesauce
will be consumed and possibly less peaches or something else,
but the applesauce consumers will increase. By the same token,
if the prices become so high as to reduce the sale, then they
reduce the per capita consumption of applesauce.
Q. You would agree though that your reference to using
milk as a loss-leader would be an example of increasing sales
in one store atthe expense of another storef
A. Partially, it would always have to be, yet we say more
milk will be ·purchased than would normally have been
expected or would normally have been bought in
page 337 ~ the other stores, for you are going to have a number one· traffic builder. That is true of frying
chickens that one normally may have purchased a frying
chicken at 39 cents a pound at a given market, but if frying
chickens could have been purchased at 19 cents, as they were
in Richmond, she purchases a dozen and instead of purchasing
one chicken, she purchased eleven more chickens.
Q. I do this all of the time, but I don't buy them in suecession. I have periods until they are used up. I don't increase
my per-capita consumption of the chickens or milk.
A. We think a certain percentage of home accumulation
increases the consumption. We don't think people who buy
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Coco-Cola or milk or potato chips keep them in their home.

v;re feel on the contrary.

By Mr. Parker:
Q. Do you believe if the Coca-Cola truck delivered CocaColas to everyone's home there would be more consumption
of Coca-Colas because of accessibility and more directly available?
A. I think if you had a home delivery of any product, you
are bound to sell some of it which may slightly increase. We
have bread distributors in New York City selling fruitcakes
and so forth, that type of thing. It is an infinitesipage 338 ~ mal thing. I do not think that is a logical expectation of what might happen with the delivery of
Coca-Cola because the consumer, first of all, must attend a
grocery market at least once a week and usually does several
times. The product is there and it is there at an efficient low
price to her and if Coca-Colas were distributed house to house
they would obviously be associated with a very heavy cost of
trucking, sales people involved, charge accounts, if they chose
to charge, and so forth. So that the price would be considerably higher and I do not think it could be a practical method
of approaching Coca-Cola distribution.
CROSS EXAMINATION.
By ~fr. J. A. Hazlegrove:
Q. Sir, I would like to ask one question. As a producer,
this fellow cited an example of a chicken selling at 39 cents
when his competitor sold it for 19. I want to know a.s a
producer, who took that loss?
A. In the chicken market, the losses have been essentially
taken by the grower-producers, as I understand the situation,
principally by the large corporate entities who feed people
over the past five to ten years, have turned to contract growing
of chickens, rather than small independent people growing
flocks of 5- to 10,000 at their own risk. The
page 339 ~ greatest losses have been taken, I would say, by
the big feed operators who have found difficulty
in getting their cost of production because of the surplus.
They are currently talking about a marketing order in an attempt to correct the situation. Other loss has been taken by
such retail grocers who loss-leader themselves.
·
Q. In other words, the feed concerns are not the ones who
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are asking for the Federal Order to protect the farmer; is

·

ili~~hlY

·

A. I am really not qualified to assess the full implication
of who is applying for the Marketing Order.
Q. That is the. reason all of these poultry houses have been
converted to houses for housing cattle and machinery and
what-not.
A. The industry has some grave problems, that is true.
Mr. Hazlegrove: I happen to be one of that number.
Chairman Louthan: ~lr. Moncure?
By Mr. Moncure:
·
Q. I want to know if you know what your turnover of milk
in your stores it Y
A. I have to answer you by saying no, I don't know the
turnover of the milk in my stores, but I have. a
page 340 ~ study with me that shows milk as a turn item in
comparison to other turns of commodities and it is
not enough to provide us retribution for a 4% gross margin,
sir. I will be glad to give you those figures if you wish exactly
the turn-over figure in a qualified grocery study.
Q. I don't think it makes any difference. But so far as the
ability to put on a display and sell milk as of the moment
there is nothing to prevent your store from doing that, is
there?
A. That is correct, there is nothing to prevent them.
Q. Assuming that your members pay the minimum price
on the Richmond Market, profit incentive will still r~main
approximately the same for any milk that you manufacture
for anybody else, won't it Y
A. That is correct, sir.
Mr. Moncure: That is all I want.
Ry Mr. Neal:
Q. Mr. Starr-go ahead.
A. I was going to ask if I could comment on the. implication
of that question, which is, why would our stores be willing
to promote our own brand? and I want to go back to the fact
that brand identity is important to our people, and the
number of impressions that we get in a household
page 341 ~ if we sell a. hundred thousand loaves of bread a
·
week we ·have 100,000 Richfood 'impressions. If
the consumer is satisfied, she recognizes the source as an inde-
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pendent Richmond Food Sto·re and she comes back for other
.products of the Richfood name. This is true of 25% of Safeway's-excuse me, the 10%. that Safeway does and 25%
A. & P. does.
By Mr. Moncure:
·
Q. And milk will increase the script payment made to your
members by reason of the profit on milkY
A. That, we can't tell.
By Mr. Neal:
Q. Mr. Starr, will you refer to your Exhibit No. 7, which
you filed in evidence (:Hearing Exhibit No. 14), and it is the
summary showing number of persons each licensed general
distributor serves according to 1960 population of certain
n1ilk markets 1
A. Yes, sir, I have a copy of it.
Q. It has 13 markets listed there, Mr. Starr, and the population per distributor. I believe that you stated on yesterday
that that numerical only without regard to the capacity of
each distributor's plant; is that not true, sir Y
A. That is correct.
Q. Then will you explain to me how you rationpage 342 ~ alized the statement in the first paragraph below
the figures which reads : ''If one more general
distributor is 'licensed for the Richmond Market, it would
mean that there would be one distributor for at least· every
70,000 persons. This would still leave the Richmond Market
in a most enviable position, to say the least, when compared
with the distributors licensed in the other twelve markets
just mentioned." How do you rationalize that statement?
A. I think the statement stands correct as written. For the
record, these figures and statistics, we are talking only in
numbers, that is true. The only significant number I have
heard apart from these numbers is the number 2 that most
distributors feel if we have only two distributors in any
market for the next one hundred years, so long as they have
sufficient items and are furnishing services, regardless of
whether they are both inefficient or efficient, or what-have-you,
then that is sufficient distributors.
\V e happen to have in these markets we have examined here
distributors ranging from three, four, five, seven, nine to
twenty-three distributors, with only :five in Richmond City.
The contention in. this paragraph says that if it were six there
would still be one distributor for every 70,000 people; and I
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believe I said if we doubled it and had ten distributors here
on the basis of population it still would exceed
page 343 ~ eleven of the other indicated markets on the basis
as listed.
Q. Mr. Starr, if the capacity of the present distributors in
this market is sufficient to serve double the population, or
let's say even a third or 25% more than they are presently
serving, which represents, as has been testified here, tremendous capital investment to produce that capacity, would you
still be of the opinion that the Richmond Market or that the
distributors in the Richmond Market would still be in an enviable position if another distributor came in t
A. I wondered a little bit about that testimony on the basis
of declining milk consumption and hard times, why our distributors would have investments that would take care of the
population for the next thirty years, or thirty or forty percent
e.xpandability of :fixed capital assets that must be borne somewhere so that the cost apparently goes to the public for such.
Q. I don't believe you answered my question. I said assuming that the capacity of the present distributors was double
that necessary, or at least say 25% to 40% more than is necessary, to supply the present demand, which I believe has been
the testimony here, if I may review it for you, I know Curies
Neck said that it could serve double the volume
page 344 ~ that it is presently serving, I believe Mr. Rennie
said the same thing, and I believe Mr. Rucker said
the same thing and they testified as to the percentage of the
market which each thought he held here in Richmond, and I
am wondering how you rationalize your statement in this first
paragraph that these distributors would be "in a most enviable position'' even though your dairy or your proposed processing plant were granted a license on this market 1
A. I don't see that there is any difference or any contradiction, let's say, between what is said here. This survey is
not. based ·on capacity or outside considerations, but merely
numeric distributors compared to people on the market. So
our statement here says that they would be in an "enviable
position, to say the least, when compared with distributors
licensed in the other twelve markets.''
That statement is based on the facts as listed and not hundreds of other possible considerations of inefficiency andjor
volumes andjor capacities that might on other surveys or
comparisons be made.
Q. So yours is just based purely on the number of distrib-
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utors with total disregard to their capacity or their fixed
assets or their capital investments?
A. Yes.
page 345 ~ Q. You have accorded just as much weight to
the Farmville Dairy who is distributing 900 gallons a day as you have to, let us say, Richmond Dairy who
distributes maybe 30,000 a day?
A. This is a listing of distributor numbers only.
Q. So then your staten1ent does not mean anything except
within the narrow confines of what you have just stated from
a numerical standpoint only?
A. I would hope that it means exactly what it says, yes, sir.
l\rfr. l\!Ioncure: I have to ask something now.
By lVIr. Moncure:
Q. I understand you to be critical of these three dairies
with regard to their look into the future, and preparing themselves for it. Doesn't your application show that you bought
10 acres of land out where your plant presently is, on a portion of which you are going to put up this plant?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And you are going to still have a lot of acreage left,
aren't you 1
A. That is correct.
Q. Why did you buy that much land except looking into the
future?
A. I am not saying that I am critical of these
page 346 ~ dairies in their testimony. They may well justify
their ability to see the anticipated population increases for the next thirty years. We think we. can justify our
land purchase and building purchase on what we can expect
to n1eet in the future. Perhaps they can, too. They have shown
it rather widely, however.
Q. You spoke of the change of the public from the home
delivery to the store; yon don't propose to make any home
deliveries?
A. No, sir, we do not.
Q. You heard the evidence yesterday of a number of family
in this city, I think something like 50,000 or thereabouts, that
are presently having it delivered at home 7
A. Yes, I heard those figures.
Q. A large proportion of those people may be invalids that
can't walk to your store, they may be people with no means of
transportation to get to your store that require a home deliv-

194

Supreme Court of Appeals of 'Virginia

Leonard E. Starr, Jr.
ery. I believe you said here that it was changing, but they still
require it, don't they?
A. I would debate the quantity involved of people who are
infirm and invalids who require complete home service because
the grocery statistics show that there are so very few grocery
service operators left in existence. Of course, everyone has to
eat food.
page 347 ~ Q. I see. Your contention is that they pay extra
for the services. But there are still a large percentage of the public in the City of Richmond that seem to
want that service?
A. It is our contention that if it takes one-tenth of one cent
n1ore as a cost, as this condition continues to condense, that
service should be paid for by the using public.
Q. And you are still of the opinion in spite of the fact that
the evidence here is that when you reduced volume of daily
production of these dairies that the overhead costs must go up
and those people at home must, not by choice, but of necessity
for a needed service, pay a greater an1ount for their milkY
A. I am sorry, sir, I didn't get that.
1\Ir. lVIoncurc:

That is all right. I think it is self-evident.

By nir. Neal:
Q. I have one n1ore question. Don't son1e of your men1ber
stores make hon1e deliveries and maintain charge accounts?
A. Yes, that is correct.
Q. Then your statement is not quite correct then that there
would not be some home deliveries of milk then by your stores,
is it' Do you propose to refuse or have your
page 348 ~ stores refuse to deliver milk at h01ne?
A. No. I understood the question was whether
Richmond Food Stores could n1ake h01ue deliveries. vve· cannot, by law. Our stores, of course, can do so, and some will, but
this is an in:finitesiinal amount of the grocery business done
in this manner.
Q. When you speak of Ricbtnond Food Stores, you are
speaking of all of your stores?
·
·
A. We have to speak both ways, sir. There are tw'o corporate. entities here involved, or one main corporate ·entity and
a number of others.
·
Q. But your distribution n1ediun1 is through your mmnber
stores Y
A. Correct.
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Q. And my point is that quite a few of your member stores
maintain charge accounts and make home deliveries Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. And you certainly are not going to maintain here that
your member stores would refuse to make home deliveries of
milk along with other groceries Y
A. Oh, I am sure that they would not refuse to do so, or
could possibly do so, and many of them do charge for such
services.
Q. But yon do not know that as a fact f
page 349 ~ A. That they charge for such services?
Q. Yes.
A. Yes, sir, I do know.
Q. That they do charge for those services?
A. Yes, sir, with varying degrees, minimum orders and
charges.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Gordon Y
By Mr. Gordon:
Q. Mr Starr, you gave some figures here about the advertising results and part of it was applied to applesauce. You
recognize the vast difference between advertising and selling
applesauce and in selling milk, don't you?
A. As far as sales in a retail snpe.rmarket, no, sir.
Q. Yon mean that a housewife would buy applesauce as frequently as she would buy milk?
A. I don't know that that was the question. The question
was, if I understood you, sir, pertained to whether there was
a vast difference in methods of selling the products in the
retail grocery stores, and I say, "No, there is not."
Q. In other words, you would say that the same advertising
effort applied to applesauce would have the same effect as
applied to the sale of milk t
page 350 ~ A. The same tactics would be used and we
would expect similar returns for the amount of
effort put into the display activity, yes, sir, whether it would
be potato chips or milk or brooms, for example.
Q. You wouldn't think that yon could raise a housewife's
demand for applecause so that she would buy it every day, do
you?
A. No, I don't think that we could do that. No.
Q. And on the other hand, there is nothing that you could
do in your advertising that will make milk last any longer in
the refrigerator?
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A. That is certainly correct.
Q. So that through the nature of the thing, if a housewife
can buy 10 cans of applesauce at a sale and set them on her
pantry shelf and use them over a period of six months, if you
go after her to buy more milk she has got to use that 1nilk up
before she considers it to be dangerous to her home and family?
A. I understand your point; yes.
Q. And you have no information that would refute. Mr. Rennie's statement that these special advertising efforts toward
milk may produce a spurt of buying during the advertising,
but that there is an immediate slack-off after they stop, do
you?
·
page 351 ~ A. Only my own statement, sir. I can't give
statistics or studies, but I would say if that were
the case there would be no promotion, not only in the grocery
industry, but in most any other part of the American economy, if you sold something just once for the next six months.
Your sales advantage would be n1ost limited. We don't feel
that way, sir.
Q. So that subject to your stores' intent to put on special
drives to sell your milk after they get your brandA. Yes, sir.
Q. -theydoY
A. Yes, sir. It would be our intention to encourage them to
do that.
Q. I suppose they will put the Richmond Food Stores, milk
in the front of the refrigerator and if they are back of the
others they will put that at the rear1
A. No, sir, that is not correct. I thought I attempted-perhaps this is a new condition to you people, but we attempted
to differentiate between our approach to competitive brand
1nerchandising in our stores compared to large corporate
chains who occasionally are very ruthless in putting merchandise behind other manufacturers or are taking it off the
shelves entirely. We do not do such and I would
page 352 ~ expect that in the case of milk there would be no
front and behind, but side-by-side displays of
con1petitive products.
Q. What type of special advertising would you do, in newspapers?
A. Innumerable types, sir. In-store displays, moving displays, out-of-dairy-case displays, special refrigerated areas
sign work, circular advertising-there are a multitude of
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ways that we can enhance the sale of milk or any other product
that we attempt to enhance.
·Q. Assuming that the housewife goes in and sees two
brands of milk side by side, what are you going to say about
your milk that would make your housewife buy it over Virginia Dairy Company's milk, at the same price?
A. Well, that would be our job, sir. We have seen it done
here. vV e have seen tremendous-as long as this is under the
general topic of advertising and one of the distributors requested its wording, and I think we have seen a tremendous
advertising job done in our own market iri the complete conversion of one milk brand to another without appreciable loss.
This, to me, is fantastic advertising, and it is our job to find
what we can say about our milk that will cause the consumer
to want to accept it in opposition to others.
Q. But you definitely feel that you can switch
page 353 ~ a large portion of the members' business to your
brand of milk 7
A. "\Ve certainly hope that we can, sir.
·Q. Then you agree with this statement by Mr. Stanley of
Stanley's 1\farket, that if this license is issued that he will cut
out Virginia Dairy Company's milk, which he is now using,
and buy all of the Richmond Food Stores' milk?
A. No, sir, I don't agree with that statement. I am not
questioning the method of obtaining the statement, but the
information is hearsay. Tl1is is .a supermarket, it is not a
small store. We might have in our very small stores someone
''rho sells so little milk that he might de.cide it not worth carrying two brands, if he only carries one now. This is the type
of retailer I would expect to say maybe, "It is just not worth
it, I am going to·stock other than Richmond." Stanley's Market is a supermarket of some appreciable volume. We would
think it poor policy on his part if he attempted to freeze
away from the public competitive brands of milk that his custOiners want, and I do not think he will, sir.
Q. In other words, you feel that Mr. Stanley, when a housewife comes in there and the display is equal, given equal space
and the housewife is about to decide, he is going, in view
of the fact that he is going to make more money
page 354 ~ through his rebate out of selling your milk, to
point out the area that it might be to her advantage to buy Richmond Food Stores'milk?
A. I don't believe that has been my statement, sir.
Q. I am asking you, sir, whether or not that won't operate
on him?
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A. That is not correct. I started off by making a parallel
example. We have Richfood bread in this particular supermarket. It is not the exclusive bread sold him. All of the
other competitive bread people who locally produce such, as
Nolde and Wonder, are on sale in this market. They are not
excluded and they are not directed, I am sure, by Mr. Plotkin, as to which loaf of bread he wishes them to pick up~
Q. What does your bread sell for?
A. Our bread, sir, in the king size loaf sells for 25 cents.
Q. What does yo~r corresponding Nolde?
A. 29 cents.
Q. It might be some advantage in buying a 25-cent loafY
A. We think there is an advantage.
Q. But in this case, you are going to ·sell your milk at the
same priceY
·
page 355 ~ A. That is right, sir.
Q. So that there is going to have to be something done. by your 1\fr. Stanley to persuade the housewife
that a 25-cent bottle of milk of one brand is better than a 25cent a bottle of milk of another brand. All I am asking you is
this Will not the fact that 1\1r. Stanley is going to receive a
patronage refund at the end of the year, based on the sale,
cause him to say to the lady, "I think that if ¥OU buy this
Richfoo<;l milk you will be much better satisfied in your home
cooking and eating"!
A. That is not the general case, sir. I want to make the
point that these displays statistics that I have given involve
moving items out at the same price, in order to sell 700%
more, and while we encourage Stanley's Market to promote
the sale of Richfood mil~ in cans, as an example, a non-controlled item, and he does so, he does so for reason having
nothing to do with any overcharge return, because the same
amount of accrual would result from sales of Carnation brand
milk, Pet milk, as would from Richfood milk in the tin. The
broader considerations are what causes him to promote his
own brand?
Q. As far as your advertising campaign that you have
mentioned that you are going to make is concerned, do you,
as General Manager, or your Board of Directors,
page 356 ~ have authority to direct your members to put on
such an advertising campaign?
A. We have no authority to fo;rce· our members to put on a
.
campaign at all. Not force.
Q. If they do not put it on, would that be conduct unbecoming a member for which they might be ousted Y

;
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A. It would not, sir.

·

Q. On that point yesterday, you agreed to bring in a list

of your bylaws governing the conduct of your members. Do
you have that?
A. No, I do not have it. I can obtain it, once again, whenever you wish, by messenger today, if you like, or fol:'ward it
for the record.
Q. We would certainly like it in the record and I thought
it would be here today; but you will put it in 1
A. Wewill.
(The bylaws of the Richmond Food Stores, Incorporated,
was previously filed as Ilea ring Exhibit No. 5-0pponents.

p.109)
Q. How much milk will you all start off processing f
A. That is an unknown quantity, sir.
Q. Have you not made a survey of your members?
A. Yes, we have made estimates of what our
page 357 ~ members sell, but we have not yet determined
minor details as to exactly where we will start in
quantity of production. We have given the capacity production figures of the plant.
Q. What does your survey show that your members will
take when you begin processing Y
A. We have no such survey, sir.
Q. I thought you said you did.
A. vVe have surveyed our members statistically to show
what their usage of milk is, but we have not surveyed them
to determine how much of a given brand or our brand they
would use.
Q. On your deliveries to these stores, tell me one thing,
and I do not want to delay this too long, are you all going to
deliver with your own h·ucks from your processing plant, or
are your members going to pick the milk up Y
A. Our own trucks from our processing plant in this market.
·
Q. Both in this market and out, if you had a license out?
A. We don't know what we would do in the outer markets.
Q. One more question. Do you know the spread in the· price
between the retail store milk and the retail home
page 358 ~ milk between 1951 and 1961 YIn other words what
a person could buy a quart of milk for in '51 and
'61 and what it costs to deliver it at home in '51 and '61 y
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A. No, I do not. I have heard some testimony here, but the
figures haven't stuck with tne. I don't know.
Q. If I were to tell you that the difference rose from 1 cent
in 1951 to 2 cents in 1951, you would have no reason to dispute
that statement, would you?
A. No, sir.
Mr. Gordon: That is all.
Mr. Moncure: I have no further questions.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Neal?
Mr. Neal: No, sir.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Wickham Y
RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION.
By Mr. vVickham:
Q. ~Ir. Starr, I believe ~Ir. Neal questioned you concerning
the population figures, particularly of the fact that the one
distributor for every 85,000 persons in the Richmond Market,
and then he went on to ask you what those figures n1eant, and
en1phasized the fact that the Richmond distributors have room
for expansion. I believe that other distributors have testified
here today and from other markets and also
page 359 ~ stated that they have room for expansion; is that
correct?
A. I ga the.red so.
Q. Therefore, that expansion, the variable there that Mr.
Neal refers to, would certainly apply likewise to other markets
as well as the Richmond Market, would it not Y
A. I would think so.
Q. One more question, maybe, just to get ~Ir. Neal straight
in his mind. The Richmond Food Stores is making an application for a license on the Richmond Market and you have
stated that they expect to have no home-delivery routes; is
that correct~
A. That is correct.
Q. And you sell to member stores; is that correct?
A. Yes.
Q. And of course, l1ow they dispose of their milk, whether
by pick-up truck or housewife, is not your concern?
A. That is correct.
lVIr. Wickham: That is all.
Chairman Louthan: Any other questions f
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By Commissioner Burrows:
Q. Mr. Starr, what are the requirements for a store owner
to become a member of your organization Y
A. The essential financial requirement is that
page 360 ~ he invest in our corporation some $2,000. There
are other requirements pertaining to minimum
volumes and to be. of good character and to be in the retail
grocery business, and similar requirements.
Q. If he should drop out as a member, would that money be
refunded?
A. Yes, sir. All of his capital as to the investment and any
accurals that we term overcharges that we have on hand are
immediately paid to a resigning member, with the single exception of the current fiscal year's operation. He must be on
record as of the end of the year in order to participate.
Q. Do you actively solicit membership in your organization!
A. To a very negligible degree, sir. We have more or less
used reverse solicitation and tried to do a job sufficiently good
to bring people to us to become better members, but I would
not say categorically we do not solicit, we talk to potential
members.
Q. What has been the growth of your organization? When
were you organized Y
A. In 1935, sir, twenty-six years ago.
Q. Let's say for the last five years, how many new store
members have you taken in Y
page 361 ~ A. Not a great quantity. There is a considerable term. At a horseback guess, I would say it
may have increased by 70 to 75 members, as to number of
members. Our volume growth has been considerably greater,
though, than the numbers would indicate.
Q. I believe you testified that you were making arrangements in the acquisition of the land to take care of the future.
You would not be adverse to getting down in Southwest Virginia and taking on other stores, if they qualified t
A. We are not adverse to serving good members within our
trading territory when we can contribute to their ability to
compete and they can contribute to the organization regardless of where they are. We usually consider our limits of effectiveness of approximately 200 miles, but this is not binding.
Q. So that all stores are potential members? Would that be
a correct statement?
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A. Within distance and practical limitations, yes, sir.
Q. What limitations would you put on thatY
A. Well, the fact that you cannot efficiently service someone, for example, in Georgia from here, because of the cost.
Q. Let's say, for instance, the State of Virpage 362 ~ ginia.
A. Well, once again, the question of cost of
moving product is the prime consideration, how low a rate the
retailer can obtain either through a contract trucker or his
own truck to move into Richmond, and whether he can economically find it to his advantage to buy in Richmond, as opposed to some other part of the State.
Q. Now ~ believe you testified the trend was towards purchase through supermarkets; is that correctf
A. Yes, sir.
Q. What percentage of your member stores are supermarkets or what volume percentagewise 7
A. Just one moment, sir, and I will try to give you a fairly
accurate figure. In using the word ''supermarkets,'' the trend
is one of purchase through retail grocery outlets and not just
supermarkets and superettes and what we term small stores.
In the supermarket classification we would perhaps place 83
stores, 16% of our stores, and this accounts for 56% of our
volume.
Commissioner Burrows: That is all.
By Chairman Louthan:
Q. I didn't understand what you said.
A. I said in our entire membership, not just the Richmond
~Iarket-I guess that was your question Y
page 363

~

Comn1issioner Burrows: I understand that.

A. (Continuing) In our entire membership, we would perhaps classify 83 stores as supermakets, and this is a variable
classification anyway, as to what is a supermarket~ and these
stores reflect about 16% of our stores and they do about 56% ·
of our volume. We have other stores that we· term "'superettes,'' that are almost supermarkets, a great many more of
that size.
Chairman Louthan: Thank you.
Mr. Moncure: I have one question.

'~! . . .
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RE-CROSS EXAMINATION.
By Mr. Moncure :
Q. Do you recognize then that when you get past a certain
distance. you cannot economically make a living on your produuct to your members Y
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Like the delivery of milk, it runs the cost up Y
A. It is certainly an economic factor of life, that distance
has a factor in delivery costs, yes, sir.
Chairman Louthan: Any further questions Y
Mr. Wickham: No, sir.
Chairman Louthan: If not, the witness is excused.
Chairman Louthan : Are there any further
page 364} witnesses who would like to appearY
PRESENTATION IN BEHALF OF OPPONENTS OUTSIDE THE CITY OF RICHMOND (Continued)
MARTIN. H. DIRADOUR
was sworn in behalf of the Wood's Petersburg Dairy and
Wood's Hopewell Dairy, opponents, and testified as follows:
By Chairman Louthan:
Q. vVill you give your name and business connection first Y
A. My name is Martin H. Diradour ; I am the president of
Wood's Petersburg Dairy and partner at Wood's Hopewell
Dairy.
Q. Make your statement.
A. I just briefly want to go on record saying that I understand that Richmond Foods has something like 35 members
in our area and if they ever get the permit in Richmond then
later on they come into our market for permit there, I feel
like it is going to be detrimental to our business. We are in a
very small market and as it is-I think Safeway Stores, Sealtest, Wood's Greenleaf, Quality Dairy, Ashton
page 365 } Dairy-it's six distributors over there in a very
·
small market.
I am opposed to giving additional license to coming into our
area and disturbing our business. It is a livelihood with us.
We are small companies, every one of us, and I know we will
be hurt by an ·additional distributor in our market.
Chairman Louthan: Any questions of Mr. DiradourY
I
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Thank you, Mr. Diradour.
Mr. Diradour: Thank you.
Chairman Louthan: 1\{r. Bonis 7

J. E. BOUIS
was sworn in behalf of the Bunker Hill Dairy, opponent, and
testified as follows:
By Chairman Louthan:
Q. Will you state your name and address, please Y
A. J. E. Bonis and I am with the Bunker Hill Dairy in Kilmarnock, Virginia, from the IGlmarnock-Reedville Market.
Mr. Starr, the gentlen1an over here, said yesterday that according to his records you have 45% of the total milk sales in
the l{ilmarnock-Reedville Market.
Mr. Starr: It appeared from our estimates. I
page 366 ~ would like to check.
]fir. Bouis : If they get their license on the
Richmond Market, with the figure like that in my market, I
feel assured that they would eventually apply for a license
on our market. I do not think I have to point out to anyone
here what effect that would have on us. Our pie is not that
big.
I am going on record as being opposed to their being
gran ted a license.
Chairman Louthan: Anything else 1 Any questions 7
Mr. ~Ioncure: We have none.
Chairman Louthan: Mr. Wickham?
~Ir. Wickham: No, sir.
By Commissioner Burrows:
Q. You have other customers in that market, do you not,
stores?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Do you know of any reason why they could not include
those as member stores and eventually capture that business?
A. I would think that it would be well for the other stores
in that area that are.not Richmond Food Stores to go in, because they might get to a point where they might
page 367 } want to cooperate on the trucking to bring their
supplies down there. They are serving strong in
the area. The president of the Richmond Food Stores Association-

I

. i

Richmond Food Stores v. State Milk Commission 205

J. E. Bo1tis.
:Mr. Starr: No, sir, it's a trade association.
A. (Continuing) -his attitude toward me is that he is
kindly disposed toward the Richmond Food Stores.
Mr. Starr: Yes, sir.
A. (Continuing) I think the. more they would get down
there, since they are fairly well situated now, the better off
they would be.
Chairman Louthan: Any further questions?
CR.OSS EXAMINATION.
By l\1r. Wickham:
Q. Are there any chain stores in your market Y
A. Yes.
Q. How many in town?
A. One. One Safeway.
Q. Lucerne on your ma1·ket nowT
A. Yes, sir.
Mr. "\\Tickham: That is all.
Chairman Louthan: Thank you, Mr. Bouis.
page 368 ~ Chairman Louthan: Any other witnesses Y
Then I will declare the hearing, as far as evidence is concernedMr. Wickham: I asked Mr. Ragland for some information
concerning the producer price in 1957 and I understand that
is already in the record. So, so far as we are concerned, it
would not be necessary to put it in the record.
Mr. Moncure: "\Ve have nothing further to say. I submit,
sir, it has been fully covered and I 'vouldn 't think there would
be any briefs needed, the Commission decide it. Is that your
view of itT
Mr. Wickham: Yes, sir.
Chairman Louthan: Is that the conclusion of counsel Y
1.fr. Neal: Yes, sir.
1.fr. Gordon: Yes, sir.
Chairman Louthan: You will submit the case as heard.
I will declare the hearing closed and the Commission will
take the question under consideration.

I
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(Whereupon, at 12 :33 p.m., January 12, 1962, the hearing
was adjourned sine die.)
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